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MATERNAL AND CHILD HEALTH BLOCK GRANT

WEDNESDAY, JUNE 20, 1984

U.S. SENATE:
SUBCOMMITTEE ON HEALTH,

COMMITTEE'ON FINANCE,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10 a.m. in room
SD-215, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. David Durenberger
(chairman) presiding.

Present: Senator Durenberger.
[The press release announcing the hearing and background mate-

rial on the maternal and child health block grant follow:]
[Press Release No. 81-146, May 29.1981)

SENATE FINANCE SUBCOMMIWEE ON HEALTH SETS HEARING ON THE MATERNAL AND
CHILD HEALTH BLOCK GRANT

Senator Dave Durenberger, Chairman of the Subcommittee on Health of the
Senate Committee on Finance, announced today that the Subcommittee will hold a
hearing on the status of the\Maternal and Child Health Block Grant.

The hearing will be held Wednesday, Jilne 20, 1984, beginning at 10:00 a.m. in
room SD-215 of the Dirksen nate Office Building.

In announcing the heari Senator Durenberger noted that, "the Omnibus
Budget Reconciliation Act of 19 1 substantially changed the numerous Federal cate-
gorical programs providing services to women and children by consolidating many
of these programs into a block grant known as the Maternal and Child Health
Block Grant (MCH). . --

"At the time the MCH Block Grant was created, considerable concern was raised
about the possible loss of support for these programs and the resulting decrease in
the availability of services. As a result, the General Accounting Office was asked to
monitor the implementation of this block grant along with the others created at
that time."

Senator Durenberger further noted that "the GAO has recently published the re-
sults of their study. The pu of our hearing will be to provide the members of
the Subcommittee the opport ity to question the GAO on their findings. In addi-
tion, we will be interested in, earing from other groups, including the Administra-
tion, on the results of their reviews of the MCH Block Grant and current state ac-
tivities in this area."

(1)
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THE MATERNAL AND CHILD HEALTH (MCH) BLOCK GRANT PROGRAMBACKGROUND
PAPER

Legislative History

The Maternal and Child Health (MCH) program wan authorized by
the Congress in 1935 under Title'V of the Social Security Act.
The purpose of the program was to enable each State to extend and
improve services to reduce infant mortality and promote the
health of mothers and infanPs, especially in rural areas and in
areas suffering from severe economic distress. The program also
provided for training and research activities to advance MCH
services and provided support for crippled children's services.

The early focus of the program was on preventive health
services. Well-child conferences, dental hygiene, education,
prenatal counseling, public health nursing, and supervision of
maternity clinics were the basic services.

Th3 Title V MCH program remained basically unchanged until
the mid-1960's, when a new program of special purpose grants for
projects in low-income areas, training personnel, and research
projects relating to MCH services were auflunized in addition to
the existing formila grants. ,In 1963 Congress authorized the
Maternity and Infant Care (M & I) program under Title V (n.L. 98-
156) to provide adequate prenatal care to lower the ri
mental retardation and infant mortality.

However, the largest, most significant changes to MCH
occurred in 1981. The Title V program, though one of the oldest
Federal programs for women and children, was only one of maw
programs providing services for those populations. At least 35
other programs existed in 1981 that provided either direct health
care services or support services for health care targeted to
these same groups. The Reagan administration fiscal year 82
budget proposed the consolidation of 25 categorical grant
program. for health into two block grants to the States; In
addition to consolidation, the proposal provided for 25% less in
funding than would have been provided to the programs included in
the block. The Maternal and Child Health program was slated for
consolidation with 14 other health programs into a new Health
Services block grant.

As finally agreed upon, the Maternal and Child Health block
grant consolidated seven other Federal programs under Title V of
the Social Security Act: Crippled Children. Services,
Supplemental Security Income Services for Disabled Children,
Lead-Based Paint Poisoning Prevention, Genetic Diseases, Sudden
Infant Death Syndrome, Hemophilia, and Adolescent Pregnancy.

Program Funding

The 1981 legislation authorized $373 million for the Maternal y
and Child Health block grant program. The authorized amount and
an additional $105 million was appropriated for fiscal year 1983.
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An additional $26 million was appropriated in fiscal year 1984.
Currently under consideration by the Conferees in the Deficit
Reduction Act of 1984 is a Senate amendment which provides for a
permanent ,increase in the authorization level for the MCH program
to $478 million.

The MCH block grant provides fundi to States which then
distribute the funds to local agencies for services. The States,
which receive an amount which is proportionate to the amounts
they received from the previous programs must, unlike in the time
Affor to the creation of the block grant, match every 4 Federal
dollars with $3 of their own funds.

Responsibility for the large majority of the funds lies with
the States. A primary reason for the block grant format was to
allow the States maximum flexibility--so the Federal guidelines
are limited, though designed to ensure that at a minimum, the MCH
funds will be used for the services designated in its legislative
purpose.

Table 1 displays budget information for States by actual
obligations for fiscal years 1981, 1982, and 1983. It also
displays estimated obligations for the MCH block grant, by State,
for fiscal year 1984. While data on how States are currently
spending their block grant monies is not available (other than
from the sample of States surveyed by the GAO), data on fiscal
year 1982 expenditures is displayed in Table 2. This Table gives
some idea of the program categories that were being supported in
each State by the Maternal and Child Health block grant. It is
not known whether these program categories have changed since
fiscal year 1982. It should be noted that Taule 2 reflects only
those programs supported by the block grant. Other services to
children and their mothers are provided by the Preventive Health
and Health Services block )grant, the Medicaid program, the Social
Services block grant, in addition to other broad ranging Federal
programs, and by programs funded exclusively through State
revenues. The Children's Defense Fund notes that for fiscal year
1995, $1.6 billion will support children's health through
selected categorical children's programs. (This figure includes
the MCH block grant but does not include Medicaid.)

In addition 6 the fund allocated to the States, there is a
sat-aside of funds (an amount not less than 10 percent but not
more than 15 percent)4,that the Secretary can use to support
programs of regional and national significance through grants and
contracts. In 1984, approximately $13.7 million is anticipated
to bo available for support of new projects and the renewal of
existing projects on a competitive basis. Of the $13.7 million
available, approximately $3.i million has been allocated for
genetics, $300,000 for hemophilia, $1.8 million for research,

8
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$2.3.million for training, and $6.2 million for other special
projects.

Services

Under the block grant a State may use its allotment for the
provision of health services and related activities, including
planning, administration, education, and evaluation. The statute
specifically precludes the uses of funds fors

(1) Inpatient services. other than inpatient services provided to
crippled children or to high-risk pregnant women and infants and

, such other inpatient services as the Secretary may approve:

(2) cash payments to intended recipients of health services:

(3) the purchase or improvement of land, the purchase, construction,
or permanent improvement (other than minor remodeling) of any
building or other facility, or the purchase of major medical
equipmedt, except with a special waiver:

(4) satisfying any requirement for the expenditure of non-Federal
funds as a condition for the receipt of Federal funds; or

Ntl providing funds for research or training to any entity other
than a public or nonprofit private entity.

However, a State may use a portion of its allotment to
purchase technical assistance from public or private entities if
the State determines that such assistance is required in
developing, implementing, and administering pro, 4105 funded under
Title V.

The Federal set-aside noted earlier is intended to fund (1)
special projects of regional and national significance; (2)
training; (3) research for Mtternal and Child Health (MCH) and
Crippled Children (CC); (4) genetic disease testing, counseling,
-and information development and dissemination; and (5)
comprehensive hemophilia treatment centers. ?mounts retained by
the Secretary for training must be used for..grants to public or
nonprofit private institutions of higher learning for training
personnel to provide health care and related services to mothers
and children. ?mounts retained for research must be used for
grants to, contracts with, or jointly financed cooperativda
agreements with, public or nonprofit private institutions of
higher learning and public or nonprofit private agencies and
organizations engaged in research projects relating the MCH or CCservices.
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Administration

kt the Federal level, the MCH block grant is administered by
the Office of Maternal ana Child Health, Health Resources and
Services Administration, Public Health Service, Department of
Health and Human Services.

State health agencies, except those which administer their
Crippled Children's program through other State agencies,
administer the Title V block grant. There is,no provision for
administration of the program by Indian tribes. All 50 State
health agencies plus D.C., Puerto Rico, the Virgin Islands,
American Samoa, Guam and the Northern Marianas Islands operate
MCH program%. -

State agencies that administer the MCH program are
responsible for planning, administration, education and
evaluation activities. Very few State agencies provide direct
health services, rather activities under the MCH block grant
program are operated by local agencies either directly nr through
clinics under their supervision. MCH services are provided
through health agencies of any political subdivision of the State
or any other public or nonprofit private health agency,
institution or organizatibn receiving funds from the State health
agency to provide such services.

Reporting Requirements

States--States must meet two kinds of reporting requirements
UHagithe MCH block grant. First, v.here are ,those which a State
must meet in order to receive a block grant allotment. Second,
Title V specifies other requirements which a State must moot
after it has received its allotment. In addition, a State must
audit its block grant program expenditures every 2 years.

In order to receive an MCH block grant allotment, each State
must prepare a report describing the intended use of its grant
including (1) a description of those populations, areas, and
localities which the State has identified as needingMCH
services; (2) a statement of goals and objectives for meeting
those needs; (3) information oil the types of services to be
provided and the categories or characteristics of individuals to
be served; and (4) data the State intends to collect on program
activities. A State must also transmit a statement of assurances
to the Secretary of Health and Hunan Services (HHS) indicatiAg,
among other things, that it will provide a fair method for
allocating allotted funds based on its report on intended use of
expenditures; it will spend a substantial portion of its
allotment to provide health services to mothers and children with
special consideration given to continuing previously funded
special projects; and that the State administering agency will

1 0
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coordinate activities between the block grant and the Early and
Periodic Screening, Diagnosis and Treatment (EPSDT) program under
Medicaid as well as with other Federal grant programs.

A State must also prepare annual reports-on the activities
undertaken with its block grant allotment. These reports must
provide-information necessary to evaluate and compare the
performance of different States assisted unaer the block grant as
well as assure the proper expenditure of funds under the block
grant. States must also conduct biennial audits on program
expentitures.

FederalTitle V requires that, at the Federal level, the office
Ilargiated to administer the program within the Department of
Health and Human Services, the Office of Maternal and Child
Health, must cooperate with the National Center for Health
Statistics to collect, maintain, and disseminate information
relating to the health status and health service needs of mothers
and children. TBO authority also requires that the Secretary
report annually to Congress on the set-aside activities funded
under the block grant. In addition, the Secretary must report to

0 Congress on MCH block grant activities no later than October 1,
1994, and include any recommendations for appropriate changes in
the block grant legislation.

Program Data

One of the weaknesses of the MCH and CC programs in the past
has been the inability of the States or the Federal Government to
gather sufficient data on the population served or the specific
services provided.

In its 1980 report, Better Management and More Resources
Needed to Strengthen Federal Efforts to Improve Pregnancy
dutcome, the GAO pointed out that little was known about the
services provided under Title V or the population it served.
While there are reporting requirements in the law, not all States
report under the system, and those that do report data sometimes
confuse the information with the inclusion of services provided
under programs other than Title V.

1984 6A0 Report '4

On May 7, 1984, the General Accounting Office reported to
Congress on the State administration of the MCH block grant since
its inception in 1982. GAO did its work in 13 States:
Cagfornia, CoXorado, Florida, Iowa, Kentucky, Massachusetts,
Michigan, Mississippi, New York, Pennsylvania, Texas, Vermont and
Washington. Together these States receive 40 percent of the
national MCH block grant appropriations and account for about
half of the Nation's population. While these States represent a
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diverse cross-section, the GAO cautions that their findings
4iorcannot be projected for the entire country.

Because thal? emphasized the need to maintain program
continuity, the States generally have continued to support
activities similar to-those funded under the prior categorical
programs. The States, however, have used their block grant
flexibility to alter program priorities and some offered
services. The scope and dimensions of the changes vary.

Under the MCH block grant, the GAO found that many States
assumed new responsibilities for five smaller prior categorical
programs, which together account for less than 8 percent of total
expenditures. Between 1981 and 1983, expenditures decreased in 7
of the 8 states offering lead-based paint poisoning prevention
activities and in 8 of 12 States reporting expenditures for
sudden infant death syndrome services. While States' flexibility
increased in theareas of adolescent pregnancy prevention,
hemophilia, and genetic disease testing and counseling, a large
percentage of total expenditures for the programa continues to
come directly from the Secretary's set-aside fund. Moreover,
trends among States in th se areas varied widely.

State executive and 1 gislative branch officials generally
seem to view the block gr nt approach to be more desirable than
the prior categorical ap oath. They-found the block grant
increased flekibility an was less burdensome. Conversely, the
GAO found that interest oups tended to view the block grant as
less desirable. While in erest groups and State officials had
differing views, both expressed concern about the federal funding
reductions that accompanied the block grant, which from their
perspective tended to somewhat diminish its advantages.

Issues of Block Grant Implementation

While block grants as a financing chanism for maternal and
child health programs provide local State officials with the
opportunity to better tailor programs to meet local needs,
opponents have feared that block grants would not be implemented
adequately or sensitively. Three years after implementation of
the block grants, Congress is now able to begin to look at how
that money is being spent and how well.

Some of the questions of interest in comparing how plock
grant funding patterns compare to the original categorical
programs include:

-- What program activities are funded and at what levels"

-- How have States handled Federal budget reductions
and adjusted the amount of State funds committed to various
program activities'

2-
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How.did the States decide how to use and distributet
block grant funds?

How"did the States.obtain and consider the views of local
governmends,.service providers, advisory bodies, and
inteveit groups? 4

What services were provided and-populations served with block
grant funds?

What has changed as a result of State and service provider
funding decisions/

H6w well are States complying with block grant
requirements regarding civil rights protection,
matching requirements, audits/

How have block grants affected program organization
and service delivery?

What financial and program managemdnt controls
have been established for block grant funds/

'That information are States obtaining for managing
block grants?

How detailed is information maintained at the
State level?

Will State. annual reports, plans, and application
submissions*be accuratg4and comparable?

What steps have Federal agenciewtaleen to ensure
that State reports, plans,. and applications are
reliable and accuratelyportray States block grant
'activities?

The Maternal and Child Health block grant has been in place
since 1982.' State officials have had the opportunity both to
respond to the increased flexibility provided by the block grant
and to respond to the decreased levels of Federal funding that
accompanied them. The hearing of the Subcommittee on Health is
dmsigned to provide Members of the Committee with a review of
State activities in this area, where these activities have been
successful and where the block grant night need changes.

.113
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.TABLE 1

BUDGET INFOR!'"ION FOR STATES

Agency: Health Resources and Services Administration
, Progfam Title: Maternal and Child Health

State/Territory

(..,court in 8000's)

FY 1991 ' FY 1982 FY 19S3 Estimated
Actual Actual Actual Obligations

Obligation Obligation Oblication" FY 1934

Alabama 57.879 86,855 $9,150 '87,353

Alaska 757 653 878 705

Arizona 3.707 3.225 4,305 3,459

Arkansas 4,752 4,133 5,516- 4,433

California 20.948 15,223 24,323 19,545

Colorado 5.110 4,446 5.934 4.768

Connecticut 3,292 2,862 3.820 3,069

Delawafe 1,477 1,284 1,714 1.377

District of Columbia 5,756 5,009 6,685 5.372

Florida 10,656 9,271 12.375 9,944

Georgia 10,621 9.239 5,672 9,910

Hawaii 1,582 1,375 1.836 1,475

Idaho 2,305 2,005 ,2,676 2,150

Illinois 14.104 12,553 16,755 13.464

Indiana 8.390 7.293 9,741 7,828

Ic-a. 4,886 4,250 12,332 4,558

Kansas 3.284 2,855 3,811 3.063 '

Kentucky 7.885 6,858 / 9.154 7.356

Louisiana 8,532 7,421 9.906 7.960

Maine 2,556 2,223 2,967 2,384

::aryland 8V975 7,807 10.420 8.374

Massachusetts 8,214 7,143 9,534 7,661

Michigan 12,972 11,282 15,059 12,101

Minresota 6.679 5,812 7,757 6,234

Mississippi 6,459 5,622 7,504 6,030

8,616 7:494 10.003 8,038,Missouri
Montana 1,699 1.477 1,971 1,584

Nebraska 1.959 '2.574 3,435 2,761

Nevada 895 773 1.038 834

New Hampshire 1.505 1,309 1.747 1.404

New Jersey 7.943 6,909 9,222 7,410

Nbw Mexico 2,584 2,251 3,005 2,417

New York 26,820 23,329 31,139 25,023

North Carolina 11,416 9.929 13,252 10,649

North Dakota 1,360 1,132 1,578 1,269

Ohio 15,246 13,261 17,701 14,224

0%lahoma 4,680 4,069 3,432 1,365

Oregon 4,233 3.6S1 4,913 3.948

`,"-i05 .123E1
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State/Territory

FY 1961
Actual

Obligation

(Amount in $000's)
FY 1932 FY 1981 Estimated
Actual Actual Obligations

Obligation Obligation FY 1954

Pennsylvania 17,084 14.858 19,332 15.937
node Island 1,143 993 1.325 1,065
South Carolina 8,081 7,029 9,3 &2 7,539
South Dakota 1,629 1,416 1,691 1.519
Tennessee 7,772 6.760 9,023 7,251
Texas 1 13,563 16,164 21,575 17,337
Utah 4,512 3,924 5.239 4,209
Vermont 1,307 1,135 1.515 1,218
Virginia 8,720 7,586 10,125 8,136
Vzshington 5,884 5.116 6,829 5.438
Weet Virginia 4,645 G:041 5,394 4,334
Visconsin 7,924 6.893 9,201 7,394
Wyoming 913 794 1,059 851
American Samoa 326 285 380 305
Guam 507 440 587 471
N. Mariana Islands 310 269 359 288
Puerto Rico 10,537 9,163 12,231 9,929
Trust Territory 59a 519 692 536
Virgin Islands 992 &63 1.152 926
Indian Tribe Set .side --- --- --- ---
Undistributed, 15% Set- Aside 93,240 57,550 55.950 59.830

Total $456,772 $373,750 $478,00 $399,000

NOTE: FY 1962 was the first year of the Stock Grant.
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TAALE 2

PROGRAMS SUPPORTED UNDER THE NCU BLOCK CRANT,
BY STATE. FY 82

Maternal & Ch. Health (Cen 1

A%

XX'XX
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XXX
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WICSupplemental Food
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Dental Health X
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7-"R----lr lir- 7-
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R X X

--"7"
-1 X

Crippled Children's Services x
immunization) Communicable

Disease Control X X X X X

Chronic Disease ConEMT
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X
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TABLE 2 (cont.)

PROCRAMS SUPPORTED UNDER THE MCH BLOCK CHANT,
BY STATE, FY 82

Maternal b Ch. Health (Cen.)

NE

X

NV NH NJ

XX_

NM NV NC

XX'XXXXXXX
ND OH OX OR PA RI SC Sr TN

J

TX

XXXXX
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x

x
X
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Senator DURENBERGER. The hearing will come to order.
Let the record show that it is 10 o'clock, not 2 minutes to, but

give me credit for starting on time.
The history of Federal Government involvement in maternal and

child health issues goes back to the passage of title V of the Social
Security Act, 1935. At that time funds were provided to the States
to extend and improve preventive health services for mothers and
children, particularly those living in rural areas and in poverty.

Since then, many small and often narrowly focused categorical
programs have developed throughout the country. The Omnibus
Reconciliation Act of 1981 consolidated eight of these maternal and
child health [MCH] programs into a single consolidated Federal
block grant to the States, the maternal and child health block
grant.

Congress consolidated these programs to allow States to better
tailor MCH services to the needs'of their people. ,

There is some concern about the effect of the new MCH block
grant on the people of this country, on State and local government,
particularly with respect to the decisions that government makes
about which programs to fund and what the overall effect has been
on the health status of mothers and children.

Although States were given greater flexibility in the design and
distribution of the program dollars, there has been evidence to sug-
gest that expenditures for maternal and child health services at
the State level may be declining.

Today we will take a look at a report released on May 7, 1984, by
the General Accounting Office on the "State Administration of the
Maternal and Child Health Block Grant." This report is the first
look we have had at what the States are doing with the funds dis-
tributed under the MCH block grant. We have asked a variety of
experts to testify with regard to the implementation of the block
grant program, and we look forward to hearing all of their testimo-
ny on the subject of maternal and child health.

Let me say that I approach this issue not only from the stand-
point of chairman of the Health Subcommittee of Finance but also
as chairman of the Intergovernm?ntal Relations Subcommittee of
the Governmental Affairs Committee, in which I have a deep con-
cern for the role that State and local government play in imple-
menting national commitments in the area of health, particularly,
health for those who cannot avail themselves of private sector in-
surance.

It is my impression that we will hear a variety of testimony
today, some of which will be an incremental approach to the prob-
lem. We will get into statistical arguments here as we have when
we looked at how many economically disadvantaged there are here
in this country, and people will throw out constant dollars and real
dollars and inflation, and they will compare 1981 and 1984 and try
to draw some conclusions about the adequacy of health care for
mothers and children in this country.

From my standpoint, that's the way we have been doing things
in this Congress and in this society of ours for too long.

There is a report somewhere in this looseleaf I was given entitled
"The Maternal and Child Health Research Grants ProgramIn-
ventory of Projects." When I go to the back of this report I find

37-523 O-141- -2
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this incredibly long list of the grants that have been issued underthis program prior to September 30,.1983. It looks like everythingto do with pregnancy, mothering, child rearing, and whatever elseyou can think of has been studied. And its been studied for
$112,000 here and $84,000 there and $161,000 here. And I don't findthat the infant mortality rate in the United States of America hasimproved one whale ofa lot since all of those studies came out.I still find in my own community, per capita we have three timesthe number of neonatal intensive care beds that they have in Oslo,Norway. as a country, We still focus on what happens after birthrather than the problems that occur during pregnancy.

Frankly, as far as the 'chairman of this subcommittee is con-cerned, I appreciate the fact that there has been ,almost a 50-yearcommitment by the Federal Government to the problems of mater-nal and child health; but I suspect also that we have enriched a lotof pediatricians and of other researchers in this country with a lotof informationincluding the NIH.
But in terms of a real positive impact on maternal and childhealth in America, I just wonder if we are moving in the rightdirection.
So,'t will just throw out that wonderment and let the people whotestify here today help me feel good about this prob,lein. I also

know that we are committing $355 billion this year to sick care in.America, and a substantially smaller amount to health care. Andas the Government - supported bill and the privately supported billfor sick care in America goes up, the ability of America to. finance
health care goes down. All of the incentives in this system are toget sick, and none of them are to prevent people from getting sick,
and we are now engaging in a great debate, which the Governor of
Colorado launched us into a few weeks ago, about who lives andwho dies in America.

But I welcome the debatenot because I think we are at thestage where we have to decide whether neonatal intensive care ismore appropriate than geriatric care, but principally .because Ithink that having to focus on some of the issues of how much socie-ty can afford to provide for people of various ages and conditions
will cause us to focus on the 'act that in America we have morethan enough resources to take care of everybodymore thanenough. We are just wasting so much of the resources that are
available to us.

It strikes me that there is no better area than the area of mater-
nal and child health in which to demonstrate waste in this system.If the accent is on taking care of the problems after they occur
rather than preventing problems from occurring, then that is thewrong kind of an accent. If the maternal and child health blockgrant, or any other grant commitment by this Government to otherlevels of government and to people in our society, is putting the ac-cents in the wrong area, then I would like , , know about it. Andperhaps with your help over the next 6 t/. 8 months we can rede-sign title V of the Social Security At to give it some realmeaning.

I was pleased to join my colleague from Texas, Lloyd Bentsen,
here earlier this year in a commitment that we passed through this
committee under the Deficit Reduction Actand Lord knows what
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is going to happen to it therewhich would permanently increase
the authorization level for the MCH blockgrant from $373 million
to $478 million. But I want the record to show, and for all the
people who are here. that I don't measure the adequacy of our com-
mitment to mothers and children in America by $478 million any
more than I measure it by the $373 million. It is largely how we
spend that money as a- societyhow we invest itthat concerns
me. And if we at the national level can restate our commitment to
mothers and children in this country by revising the title V com-
mitment in the Social Security Act, then I would invite all of the
people who are here today to express a willingness to come back
over the next several months' and help us to redesign that particu-
lar commitment.

Some of you know we are already committed to doing that with
regard to title XIX, and perhaps some of the other titles of Social
Security. We have had a series of hearings on the economically dis-
advantaged in America, and let the record show I am not wedded
to the medicaid program when I know that so many people are fall-
ing through the so-called cracks in our sbciety because we have de-
cided to take the Social Security Act and divide it up into titles
through which a lot of people can fall.

So, with that set of general observations, let me welcome the wit-
nesses, the first of whom will be Mr. Richard Fogel, who is Director
of the Human Resources Division of the General Accounting Office,
Washington, DC, who will enlighten us on the GAO report I re-
ferred to earlier.

STATEMENT OF RICHARD FOGEL, DIRECTOR, HUMAN RE:
SOURCES DIVISION, GENERAL ACCOUNTING OFFICE, WASH-
INGTON, DC, ACCOMPANIED BY BILL GADSBY, GENE DODARO,
AND BILL-MILLETAR'Y

Mr. FOGEL. Thank you, Mr. Chaiknan.
r would like to introduce the staff with me today and explain

their role. As you may know, GAO has undertaken a comprehen-
sive review of eight of the block grants that were passed in 1981.
Bill Gadsby and Gene Dodaro are the project directors of that total
effort, and Bill Milletary was the project leader on the MCH block
grant.

We are pleased to be here today to discuss our MCH report,
which provided a picture of how the MCH block grant was imple-
mented in 13 States. These States included a diverse cross-section
of the country and accounted for about 40 percent of the national
MCH block grant appropriation, and about 48 percent of the Na-
tion's population.

Although Federal appropriations decreased by about 18 percent
as States implemented the block grant, most were able to maintain
total funding for maternal and child health programs. Over the
1981 to-1983 period, total expenditures increased in 10 States while
declining in only 3. The increases ranged from 1 percent in New
York to 42 percent in Vermont. However, after adjusting for infla-
tion, only 5 of the 13 States experienced an increase in constant
dollars.
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The availability of prior categorical funds during States first
year of block grant implementation was a key reason why mater-
nal and child health expenditures increased. During the States first
block grant year, categorical funds comprised at least 31 percent of
combined categorical and block grant funds in 10 of the 13 States.
However, as categorical outlays diminished in 1983, State funds
began shouldering a greater portion of total MCH expenditures.

Ten of the thirteen States increased the expenditures of State
funds between 1981 and 1983, ranging from about 1 percent in New

\York to 85 percent in Texas. In many of these States the growth in
State funds was the primary factor contributing to overall funding
increases for MCH programs. .

The MCH block grant received another $105 million in March
1983 when Congress passed the Emergency Jobs Appropriations
Act. This increased the original 1983 Federal allocations in 13
States by about 33 percent and restored Federal support to 1981
levels. These funds were received late in the States fiscal year 1983
and were to be spent mainly in fiscal year 1984, primarily for ma-
ternal and child health and crippled children's services with em-
phasis on economically disadvantaged individuals.

States generally continued to support activities similar to those
funded under the categorical programs as they emphasized the
need to maintain program continuity. However, States altered pro-
gram, priorities and some services offered.

The States had considerable involvement in the crippled chil-
dren's and maternal and child health categorical programs, which
accounted for 92 percent of total expenditures in 1981. Expendi-
tures for these two program areas increased in 1983, although their
share of total expenditures remained the same. The types of serv-
ices offered remained essentially unchanged for these programs, al-
though the States refocused aspects of each program area.

Many States also assumed new responsibilities for five smaller
prior categoridal programs. Between 1981 and 1983, expenditures
decreased in 7 of the E States offering lead-based paint poisoning
prevention activitie and in 8 of the 12 States reporting expendi-
tures for sudden it ant death syndrome services. While States
flexibility increased i the areas of adolescent pregnancy preven-
tion, hemophilia treatment centers, and genetic disease testing and
counseling, a large percentage of total expenditures for these areas
were the result of continued direct Federal funding, including the
Secretary's set-aside fund.

While the 13 States were adjusting program priorities, the 44
service providers we visited experienced a wide variety of changes.
Some reported stable or increased funding and expansion of pro-
gram operations, while others experienced funding declines. Where
funding had declined, changes ranged from reduced staffing and
services to sustained operations by increasing fees and other fund-
ing sources, improving efficiency, and using more volunteers. Cer-
tain changes were attributed to the block grant, but usually provid-
ers pointed to an array of factors influencing their operations, par-
ticularly escalating costs, changes in other sources of funds, pre -
'ailing economic conditions, and changing client needs.'

The financial and administrative responsibility the Federal Gov-
ernment and States have shared for maternal and child health pro-
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grams provided an established framework for States to assume
their expanded block grant management role. As a result, States
generally assigned block grant responsibilities to offices which ad-
ministered the categorical programs and made only minimal
changes to their organization and the service provider network.
Also, block grant program management activities were often inte-
grated with ongoing State efforts.

While we could not quantify cost savings associated with using
the block grant approach, there were indications of administrative
simplification. According to State officials, the block grant influ-
enced about half the States to change or standardize their adminis-
trative requirements, improve planning and budgeting, make
better use of State personnel, and to reduce the time and effort in-
volved in reporting to the Federal Govgnment.

States obtained advice for making decisions on how to use block
grant funds from several sources. In addition to preparing required
reports on the planned and actual use of funds, all 13 States held
public hearings, and 10 used one or more advisory groups.

State officials generally believed that levels of public participa-
tion were greater under the block grant than under the categorical
programs. Also, program officials noted that the Governors and leg-
islatures had become more involved in six States.

The major area of interest groups 'satisfaction with the States
citizen-input process was with the accessibility of State officials for
consultation. The major areas of dissatisfaction related to the avail-
ability of information prior to hearings and the time of hearings
relative to the States decisionmaking process. However, interest
groups that actively participated in the States decisionmaking
processes tended to be more satisfied with how the block grant
process was working at the State level.

State officials liked the block grant's increased flexibility, and
they found it to be less burdensome. Generally, they viewed the
block grant to be more desirable than the categorical approach;
however, most interest groups perceived the block grant approach
to be less desirable.

While interest groups and State officials had differing views,
both expressed concern about the Federal funding reductions
which, from their perspective, tended to d'.,ninish its advantages as
a simplified administrative mechanism.

We would be pleased to respond to any questions you may have.
Stmator DURENBERGER. Thank you very much.
Let me ask you to give us a little bit mom detail on the reaction

to the presumption that was articulated when the block was put
together, and that is that the relief from mandates and the so-
called administrative burden would somehow offset the reduced fi
nancial commitment to the block grant. And I ask for some speci-
ficity, perhaps by way of example.

Mr. FOGEL. Sure.
One thing we found is that the States did pick up positively on

the legislation that enabled them to decide how they wanted to
spend some of the money.

I would like to let Mr. Dodaro go into some detail on that in
terms of some shifts in the program areas, both within the block
grant and also among the former categorical programs.
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There is one thing I want to emphasize, though, before we get
into some detail:

We noticed a trend in all of the health blocks, that when, ,States
started making funding decisions they tended to support those
health programs where they had historically had more involve-
ment, and they had a tendency to increase their own State funding
in those programs where they had historically had a long-term
commitment.

So in areas such as the lead-based paint poisioning program, or
sudden infant death syndrome, there was a tendency to reduce sup-
port for those while supporting more efforts in the MCH and crip-
pled children's areas.

Mr. Dodaro can get into some more detail on that.
Mr. DODARO. Senator, the primary method that States used to

offset declining Federal support came in really two dimensions.
One was a built-in mechanism in the Federal categorical grant-in-
aid process, whereby categorical funds awarded during 1981 ex-
tended into 1982 and overlapped with State funding for block grant
implementation. This provided additional time and resources for
the States to adjust to the reduced levels, and it also enabled them
to carry over block grant moneys into .future years as opposed to
immediately assuming all of the demands placed upon them.

Additionally, many of the States increased their own funds forthese particular programs over the period.
Mr. FOGEL. I could give you some examples for that specifically.

For example, between 1981 and 1983 total expenditures for crippled
children increased 23 percent; maternal and child health-1 per-
cent; genetics, 15 percent; adolescent pregnancy, 16 percent; hemo-
philia, 3 percent. But the sudden infant death -syndrome decreased
12 percent; the lead-based paint program prevention activities de-
creased 19 percentiand support for disabled children receiving sup-
plement security income decreased about 10 percent. And that
trend is not just evident in this block, it was evident in the preven-
tive health block and in the alcohol-drug abuse prevention block
grant too. The States generally put more of their own money in to
make up for the gap in the programs that they had been operating
for a number of years.

Senator DURENBERGER. Well, does that tell us that we were
wrong in the national mandate on sudden infant death and lead-
paint poisoning, and so forth, or does it just tell us that those prob-
lems have been resolved and those States are going back to tradi-
tional maternal and child health and crippled children services?

Mr. FOGEL. I can't give yoL a direct yes or no answer. Let me say
this: We are very pleased with the analysis that showed that the
decisionmaldng processes that the States went through was a very
good process in terms of hearings, in terms of getting input from
interest groups, from affected parties.

There were some problems, as we said, in this block. Some of the
interest groups felt that if they had had a little more advanced
knowledge on when the States were going to make their decisions,
they might have had a little more impact.

But it is interesting that all of the Statesfor example, in this
blockdid more than was required by the statute in terms of get-
ting input. The statute had only requi ed that they provide an in-
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tended-use report. But 10 States held executive hearings, 11 States
held legislative hearings, and 10 States went to advisory groups.

So, the (Fly thing we can say in answer is that the States ap-
peared Co get a lot of input into the decisions they made on how
they wanted to spend the money. That doesn't necessarily mean,
though, that the Congress was wrong in saying there are some na-
tional problems. And that's why we tend to support the set-aside
provisions as a way in a block grant to get some national emphasis
without going all the way back to a categorical approach on some
of these problems.

Senator DURENBERGER. I want to go back and get a response to
the efficiency part of my questions, which dealt with mandates and
the accountability factors like the administrative costs, and so
forth. Is there a way to measure that?

Mr. FOGEL. Well, I'll let Mr. Gadsby give us some detail on that.
The indications we got from the State officials is that they could

deal more efficiently with some things. Certainly, from a stand-
point of pfann:ng and allocating total health dollars in a State, the
block grant approach enabled them to consider the whole much
better than the categorical approach did.

However, it was very difficult for usand I can assure you that
the Comptroller General pushed us pretty hardto try to come up
with,specific administrative cost savings and measurements.

S6nator DURENBERGER. Well, the administration doesn't have
any problem doing that. I mean, there is $15 billion here, and $15
billion there, and we are saving money all over the place.

Did they pull those sorts of things out of the air? Maybe you can
tell us how difficult it is.

Mr. FOGEL. Yes. We couldn't find any evidence based on what
happened in the 13 States to support those numbers. I'll let Mr.
Gadsby get into some detail.

Mr. GADSBY. As far as administrative simplification is concerned,
what we got from State officials was two reactions, basically. They
saw in the block grant added responsibilities, in the context of the
management activities they took over. The Federal Government
had been doing a lot of the management before, and now the States
were involved with establishing program requirements, providing
technical assistance, monitoring, auditing funds, collecting data,
and so forth. The States viewed that as added responsibility, more
administration, more administrative costs.

On the flip side, we find that a number of the States were also
reporting that there were administrative simplifications. Six of the
thirteen States that 'we looked at were saying that they were
spending less time and effort in reporting to the Federal Govern-
ment. Seven said they were able to standardize a lot of administra-
tive requirenTents across block giants, and that simplified things.
Also, eight aid they were able to improve their planning and budg-
eting activities, as Mr. Fogel alluded to; and six States also said
they were able to make better use of personnel.

So there are really two sides to it.
When it came to actually determining whether there were specif-

ic administrative cost savings, we were not able to do that. There
were two methodological problems involved as far as coming up
with a percentage. The first one related to the fact that there were
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no common definitions of what constituted "administrative costs";
and the second one related to the fact that there was no compre-
hensive baseline data against which to make a comparative analy-
sis with the past.

In terms of the definitions, what we found was that only six
States had written definitions of what they considered "administra-
tive costs" to be. Three were nice enough to provide unwritten defi-
nitions as we were doing our work, and there were 4 of the 13 that
had none at. all. The definitions varied considerably in what they
considered to be "administration."

The States also used varying procedures to compute administra-
tive costs, so there really wasn't much comparability in that area
either.

In terms of baseline data, we found that only 4-of the 13 States
had any baseline data on their costs of administering the program
when it was a categorical grant; so we really couldn't make that
comparison from the block grant years back to the categorical
years. fp

We asked States officials what their perceptions were of block N.

.grant administration, and basically they said what I alluded to ear-
lier, that it was a mixture of added responsibilities combined with
simplifidation.

However, overall, the elected officialsGovernors and State leg-
islatorsand the State program people favored the block grant ap-
proach to the categoricals.

Senator DURENBERGER. Well, I don't doubt that, and we are going
to have some of them come in here and tell us why that is really
terrific.

You don't have a chapter heading here on the intergovernmental
aspects of it. Now I've got my intergovernmental hat on and two of
the deep concerns about the whole blocking process are that "You
just give the State legislators something to do, and by gosh, they'll
do it, and we'll never see the money down here at the county or
city level where we have to deal with these problems, particularly
for the economically disadvantaged. Especially if you give it to
those rural-dominated or suburban-rural-dominated legislatures,"
or, vice versa, "the city-dominated legislatures."

And when we started this, the States were so-called all going
broke. Now they are supposed to be rolling in cash. But the reality
is that they are going to have to give that cash back, because they
taxed without anticipating an economic recovery.

My own State, I guess, is an example of where they met the
highest needsfor example, highways and education. They did not
meet these kinds of needs. They are giving back several bP"ons of
dollars in surplus in my State. While at the local level, if one of my
county commissioners were to be in here today I would suspect
that they would, particularly in the rural parts of the State, reflect
the frustration that maybe this process isn't working as well as it
ought to.

Would you comment on that?
Mr. FOGEL. Sure.
One of the things we found from the service providers we talked

to at the local level was that there were some frustrations; al-
thoughand maybe Mr. Milletary wants to add some more to
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thisit was difficult at that level for us to separate out the effect
that a block grant reduction had from something else that was
going on. In other words, a service provider knows that his or her
organization got x amount of dollars and had certain requirements
last year and is only getting so much this year. They tended to
view it in the total context of dollars, not whether it was because of
a block grant dollar or a specific State program.

Mr. MILLETARY. Senator, as we pointed out in our report, we vis-
ited, 44 service providers, recognizing that there was no way that
we could do anything much more comprehensive because of the
time that would have been involved. Essentailly, we wanted to
obtain some examples of the block grant implementation at the
local level.

Basically, we found that there were a variety of change that
came about at the service provider level, and a lot of those changes
were directly linked to funding. The providers that were able to
maintain or increase their funding levels were able to maintain
their services or increase operations.

Senator DURENBERGER. From what source? I mean, there is a ref-
erence in Dick's statement to a presumption that there are some
local public resources; there are also the user fees, and some cost-
sharing mechanisms of some kind. Would you elaborate on that a
little bit?

Mr. MILLETARY. Well, the sources of funding increases were
mixed. And again, they don't relate it, as Mr. Fogel pointed out, to
the block grant. I mean, they look at the total pot of funds, and
many times it was very difficult for them to relate it to the block
grant. Some of the service providers weren't-even aware they were
getting block grant money or, if they were, they didn't know how
much.

When we visited service providers to find out, "What impact did
the block grant have?" Many really didn't know. They look at their
total picture. That is, if they had so much money to operate with
last year from different sources; and the funding increased possibly
due to the imposing of fees or getting money from private sources,
then they were able to maintain services or possibly increase serv-
ices.

But one of the things I wanted to mention that we found out at
the service provider level, even when there were cutbacks, they
wanted to maintain their direct medical care services. And when
they did have to cut back, most of them tried to cut back in the
indirect services like travel and transportation and public educa-
tion. They were concerned to the extent that they could of main-
taining those direct medical services.

Mr. FOGEL. One other thing I would like to say about the State
legislative process: We are going to issuein addition to reports on
the individual blockssome cross-cutting reports later this summer
that deal with the extent of State administration trends across all
the blocks and how the public participation involvement took
place.

But I think it would be safe to say that in the first several years
of the block one of those initial concerns that people had about
some of the parochialism that might affect State legislative 11-ati-cli
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sions hasn't been evident in the decisions that were made through
1983.

Now, as the States get into the next couple ofyears, we think the
funding decisj.-ns are going to be more difficult because they are
not going to have the categorical carryover. They are going to be
faced with some other problems, they are going to have to make
some tougher financial decisions, and some of these parochialisms
or competing interests may then be more evident than they were
in the first couple of years.

Senator DURENBERGER. Does your report have a bottom line rec-
ommendation to us, or not?

Mr. FOGEL. No. The objective was to basicalli, report on what is
happening. I think we do have some general observations, though,
that really tie into two areas: the fiscal dimension and the govern-
mental process perspective.

For a number of years, GAO has favored simplification of the
governmental process, and we believed that the block grant ap-
proach is a step in that direction. There is no doubt that States
have assumed their management activities. The citizen input proc-
ess is good, and we would recommend that the provisions in the
statutes to stay pretty similar on that.

I think one area where we have some concern=and I know it is
an area you have been greatly involved inis the audit approach.
How do we share accountability? That is still a problem.

We are really in a transition phase, in terms of Federal and
State responsibilities..We very strongly support the single audit ap-
proach. That is going to help us; that's not going to solve the total
problem, though. We still have to let the States and the local gov-
ernments understand that they have to also assure accountability
through good program management and that they can't do it all
through the single audit. But we believe the single audit is a step
in the right direction.

The fiscal area is where the most concern is going to come in the
next several years. The first several years of block grant implemen-
tation were characterized by a unique set of circumstances which
promoted relatively stable funding patterns.

The health and community services block grants all had categori-
cal funding, which extended into block grant implementation. So
the States were able to carry over, for example, 1982 and 1983
block grant moneys to 1984.

And second, many States increased their own funding between
1981 and 1983.

Many States took advantage of him aced Federal funding for the
low-income home energy block grant to offset funding reductions in
social service programs by transferring funds from one block to an-
other.

And finally, the Congress in 1983 restored a lot of the cuts
through the emergency jobs bill. So our bottom line is, as you said
in your opening statement, that we anticipate probably more pres-
sure in the next several years from a fiscal standpoint. As some of
this money dries up and as States are faded with more tough finan-
cial decisions, various groups may be back to.the Congress asking
for more funds, or that the funds be targeted differently.
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But overall, given the objectives of the block grant legislation,_
from what we are seeing we conclude that it is being carried out
effectively at the State level.

[The prepared statement of Richard L. Fogel follows:]
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STATLICINT OF RICHARD L. F0014 DIIICT0R, HUMAN RISOURCESDIVISION

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:

We are pleased to be here today to discuss our report on

the Maternal and Child Health (MCH) Services block grant. Our

report was issued on May 7, 1984, and provides a comprehensive

picture of MCH block grant implementation in 13 states. These

states include a diverse cross section of the country and

account for about 40 percent of the national MCH block grant

appropriations and about 48 percent of the natlion''s population.
1.

TOTAL EXPENDITURES INCREASE IN MOST STATES

Although federal appropriations decreased( by about 18

percent as states implemented the block grant, most were able to

maintain total funding for maternal and child health programs.

Over the 1981-83 period, total expenditures increased in 10

states whIle declining in only three. The increases ranged from

1 percent in New York to 42 percent in Vermont. However, after

adjusting for inflation, only 5 of the 13 experienced an

increase in constant dollars.

The availability of prior catergorical funds during states'

first year of block grant implementation was a key reason why

maternal and child health expenditures increased.- During

litates. first block grant year, categorical funds comprised at

least 31 percent of combined categorical and block grant funds

spent in 10 of the 13 states. However, as categorical outlays

diminished in 1983, state funds began shouldering a greater

portion of total MCH expenditures.

0
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Ten of the 13 states increased the expenditures of'state

funds between 1981 and 1983 ranging from about 1 percent in New

York to 85 percent in Texas. In many of these states, the

growth in state funds was the primary factor contributing to

overall funding increases for MCH programs.

The MCH block grant received another $105 million in March

1983, when the Congress passed the Emergency Jobs Appropriations

Act. This increased the original 1983 federal allocations in

the 13 states by about 33 percent and restored federal support

to 1981 levels. These funds were received late in the states'

fiscal year 1983 and were to be spent mainly in fiscal year

1984( primarily for maternal and child health and crippled

children's services with emphasis on economically disadvantaged

-individuals.

STATES MOVING TO PUT THEIR
IMPRINT ON MCH SERVICES

States generally continued to support activities similar to

those funded under the categorical programs as they emphasized

the need to maintain program continuity. However, states

altered program priorities and some services offered.

The states had considerable involvement in the crippled

children's and maternal and child health categorical programs,

which accounted for 92 percent of total expenditures in 1981.

Expenditures for these two program areas increased in 1983

although their share of total expenditures remained the same.

The types of services offered remained essentially unchanged for

these programs, although states refocused aspects of each

program area. For example, the maternal and child health
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services' decreases were primarily in the program of special

projects, which states were previously required to provide.

Titelve of 13 states reduced or eliminated support for these

projects in part because they believed that similar services

were available under broader state programs.

Many states also assumed new responsibilities for five

smaller prior categorical programs. Between 1981 and 1983,

expenditures decreased in 7 of the 8 states offering lead-based

paint poisoning prevention activities and in 8 of the 12 states

reporting expenditures for sudden infant death syndrome

services. While states' flexibility increased in the areas of'
!.

adolescent pregnancy prevention, hemophilia treatment centers,

and genetic disease testing and counseling, a large percentage

of total expenditures for these areas wore the result of

continued direct federal funding, including the Secretary's

set-aside fund.

While the 13 states were adjusting program priorities, the

44 service providers we visited experienced a wide variety of

changes. Some reported stable or increased funding and expan-

sion of program operations, while others experienced funding

declines. Where funding had declined, changes ranged from

reduced staffing and service's to sustained operations by

increasing fees and other funding sources, improving efficiency

and using more volunteers. Certain changes were attributed to

the block grant, but usually providers pointed to an array of

factors influencing their operations, particularly escalating

costs, changes in other sources of funds, prevailing economic

conditions, and changing client needs.
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STATES INVOLVED IN MANAGING PROGRAMS
SUPPORTED WITH BLOCK GRANT FUNDS

The financial and administrative responsibility the federal

government and states have shared for maternal and child health

programs provided an established framework for states to assume

their expanded block grant management role. As a result, states

generally assigned block grant responsibilities to offices which

administered the categorical programs and made only minimal

changes to their organization and the service provider network.

Also, block grant program management activities Were often

integrated with ongoing state efforts.

While we could not quantify cost savings associated with

using the block grant approach, there were indications of

administrative simplification. According to state officials,

the block grant influenced about half the states to change or

standardize their administrative requirements, improve planning

and budgeting, make better use of state personnel, and to reduce

the time and effort involved in reporting,to the federal

government.

INCREASED PUBLIC PARTICIPATION AND
INVOLVEMENT OF STATE ELECTED OFFICIALS

States obtained advice for making decisions on how to use

block grant funds from several sources. In addition to prepar-

ing required reports on the planned and actual use of funds, all

13 states held public hearings and 10 used one or more advisory

groups.
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State officials generally believed that levels of public

participation were greater under the block grant than under the

&itegoricalyrograms. Also, program officials noted that

governors and legislatures had become more involved in six

states.

*The major area of interest groups' satisfaction with the

states' citizen input process was with the accessibility of

state officials for consultation: The major areas of

dissatisfaction related to the availability of information
a

prior to hearings and the timing of hearings relative to states'

decision-making process. However, interest groups that actively

participated in the state's processes tended to be more

satisfied.

OVERALL PERCEPTIONS OF
BLOCK GRANTS DIFFER

State officials liked the block grant's increased

flexibility and found it to be less burdensome. Generally, they

viewed the block grant to be more desirable than the categorical.

approach. However, most interest groups perceived the block

grant approach to be less desirable.

While interest groups and state officials had differing

views, both expressed concern about the federal funding

reductions which from their perspective tended to diminish its

advantages.

We would be pleased to respond to any questions.
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Senator DURENBERGER. All right. .

Thank you all very much. I appreciate your "analysis and your
testimony.

Next we will have Dr. Robert Graham of the Public Health Serv-
ice, and Dr. Vince Hutchins, Director of the Division of Maternal
and Child Health Department of the Department of Health and
Human Services.

Gentlemen, we welcome you. I suspect from my'notes that you
are gping to endorse what we have heard from PAO about the di-
rection we are going. Hopefully you will add some comments or
perhaps expand on the comments in your written statement, 'Dr.
Graham, relative to the SPRANS program.

I didn't mean. to depreciate in my opening comments this book
called "Inventory of Projects," but perhaps you can enlighten ev-
erybody in this room as to the valueother than that it feels good
to pass out grants to peoplethe value of some of those research
and other related projects as well.

Thank you very much for being here.

STATEMENT OF ROBERT GRAHAM, M.D., ADMINISTRATOR,
HEALTH RESOURCES AND SERVICES ADMINISTRATION,
PUBLIC HEALTH SERVICE, DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND
HUMAN SERVICES, ACCOMPANIED BY DR. VINCE HUTCHINS,
DIRECTOR, DIVISION OF MATERNAL AND CHILD HEALTH,
BUREAU OF HEALTH CARE DELIVERY AND ASSISTANCE, DE-
PARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES

Dr. GRAHAM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Dr. Hutchins and I ap-
preciate having the opportunity to appear before you this morning.

Since the prepared statement will go into the record, rather than
taking a lot of time reading or summarizing that and given the set
of interests that you have already defined this morning, I think I
would simply say that we have found the GAO report to be a help-
ful and basically supportive one.

We feel from our experience that the block grant philosophy is
being carried out effectively by the States, and we feel that the
intent of the Congress in making that change has been realized.

I think, with that summary, I would prefer to spend the time
that we have available this morning in trying to respond to specific
questions and concerns that you may have.

Senator DURENBERGER. Well, you heard several of my concerns
expressed in the form of questions to GAO, which dealt with the
actual relief experienced by State governments and by providers, in
being freed of the categorical mandates. And the responses that I
got back were not necessarily results-oriented in terms of more
people being provided with a greater amount of service; they were
largely in the category of "We got more good feelings from gover-
nors and from State legislatures, and we had more public hearings,
and people couldn't tell us exactly whether we did save the 25 per-
cent or the 20 percent" or whatever it was, "but they sort of had
the feeling that maybe this was a better way to go."

Perhaps in your capacity you could relate your endorsement of
the block grant mechanism to the improvement in the quality of

37-523 O -84 - -3
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the delivery systems in the maternal and child health and related
areas.

Dr. GRAHAM. Let me try to relate that at least in part to some of
the information that we have. Let me start on a more philosophic
plane and then deal more with some of the specifics.

I think as we look at whatever our agenda is for the health care
system in the United States, and making the necessary improve-
ments, addrebsing areas where there may be problems, we have a
fundamental issue before us, which is the balance of responsibil-
ities which shall be carried out by the various public sectorsFed-
eral, State, local. I think in that context, the changes that have
gone on in the last several years show clearly a desire on the part
of the adminL3tration to establish a.different degree of partnership
between the Federal State, and local levels for some of these re-
sponsibilities. That degree of change I think is very much reflected
in this block grant program; although I am sure you are well
aware that the MCH program, because it was formula-based even
prior to the block, may have been some 5 or 6 years ahead of some
of the other blocks because there was less of a categorical nature to
it even as we went into the block.

Responding to some of the issues that you raised in your opening
comments, I don't feel that we have a magic solution to a number
of the questions that have been raised about equity and access to
services in the United States. It is a far broader issue than simply
the MCH programs or even the programs which pend before this
committee and your various committee assignments.

I do feel, based upon my experience working in the health field
policy sector and some passing experience in the delivery sector,
that if we are to have an efficient and an effective system it is
more likely to he a system where decisions are locally based rather
than centrally based, and that we do have to find a workable and
effective balance between public responsibility, at whatever levels,
and the accountability, to make sure that those individuals who
need services and who deserve services get them.

What I think we see playing out in the block grant approach is a
step which is logical to a philosophy which says that there should
be a different degree of partnership between the Federal and the
State levels. So, as I said, that is a philosophic response to part of
your question.

In the more specific response, how do we measure if this is work-
ing, how do we know, was it a good idea or a bad idea, what's the
bottom line? We deal with a set of vital statistics and health statis-
tics which have both a degree of heterogeneity to them and a
degree of complexity which gives timelags; so I think it is very dif-
ficult for anyone who will appear before you today, or really within
the next year, to say unequivocally "things are going very well or
"things are going terribly," because the data lag in the vital statis-
tics which are available to us do not allow us to make categorical
statements about health status, particularly in the most sensitive
of measures, around infant mortality, much past 1981.

Concurrently, we do not have in the United States a mandatory,
uniform health care statistics data system. It is difficult for us
prior to the block grant or after the time of the block grantto
say, "Here is the health status of 'Colorado." We can compare it to
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the health status of California and Minnesota, and we can say that
on the "following,15 parameters, Colorado is better off, and in the
following 7 they are worse off." That has never been something
which has been required or has been effected.

The data that we do have that is collected by the National
Center for T-Iealth Statistics, that looks at health status for the U.S.
population as a whole, that looks at health status for subpopula-
tions, whether by race or by age, to the time period where aggre-
gate data is available still indicates that the health status in the
United States is improving and that it is improving on different
slopes and at different rates, depending upon which particular vari-
able you are looking at; but by and large, based on the most recent
comprehensive data, we are healthier than we were at the last
measure.

The problem, as I said before, is to give you a comprehensiVe
report based upon 3 fiscal years of block grant data or block grant
experience in terms of the health status of the population, which
this particular block is supposed to address, that in real time would
be the end of fiscal year 1983 or hopefully half way through 1984.
We don't have that data.

I think we are as concerned about those issues and those trends
as anyone else; but, based upon the best data that is available to
everyone, health status is improving. There is no indication that
the curves have turned around.

Senator DURENBERGER. Let me go back to the philosophy, then,
of the so-called partnership. I recall your characterization of the
block as a "different" and by implication "improved degree of part-
nership."

Explain to me your view of the role of the Federal partner. What
is the purpose of having you, Dr. Hutchins, and a variety of other
people, and me, having this hearing today here in Washington, DC?
I mean, why don't we just let the States run a variety of these pro-
grams? What is the value of the Federal partner?

Dr. GRAHAM. I suspect if you ask any individual or set of individ-
uals in public service what the level of partnership is, you would
probably get as many answers as you had people. As long as the
Federal sector continues to pay somewhere in the neighborhood of
40 cents on every health care dollar in the United States, there is
no way that the Federal Government is not going to be a major
partner in decisions related to the health care system and the
issues that are raised.

I believe the philosophy of partnership that is reflected in the
Block Grant Program and the proposal that the President made to
the Congress in congressional action in 1981 and 1982 is that there
should be a greater degree of non-Federal participation in the
public sector, particularly at the State level, since the Constitution
was based upon a concept of Federalism, and that that participa-
tion should relate not only to decisionmaking and priorities but
should relate to resource allocation and resource generation. I
think that's what we see playing outit is a different philosophy
and a different pattern of resource decisionmaking than was
present, say 10 years ago. And I think that reflects a shift on the
part of the Congress, and I think it reflects a shift on the part of
the administration.
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But the Federal Government is not going to go away2-not at 40
cents on every dollar of the United States health care bill. It is
simply, as I see it, that the Federal Government is -.caching out
and trying to assure that the other levels of the public sector are
inore involved, perhaps, than they have been before. In some cases
that is going to be a willing involvement, and in some cases I think
it may be an unwilling involvement, because some of the decisions
which will be called for will be very uncomfortable, and it's nice to
have some other group of people to put some blame on.

But, to come back again, I do believe, that as we find ways to, im-
prove health status in our health care system, many of those ways
that we will find to improve it will involve more local decisionmak-
ing rather than more central decisionmaking.

Senator DURENBERGER. So, you certainly are not a devilutionist,
in that you believe that this measly little $378 millionor what-
everwould be better spent if we just turned this whole program
over to the States.

As I understand your testimony, you are saying that, even if we
don't look at it from the standpoint of a national responsibility to
children in America, that we ought to look at it in terms of a na-
tional responsibility to more wisely use the dollars that we commit
to the health care system since we, according to yoUr testimony,
contribute approximately 40 percent of it, and if there is a wiser
and more effective way to spend those dollars, that ought to be our
interest.

Now, my concern, of course, is how do we do that. In the old days
we did it with mandates. We knew what they ought to do in some
parish in Louisiana to make the return on our investment dollar
more efficient; so we told them. Wow. I understand we are moving
away from that sort of thing.

But then, I still have the problem that I learned about during
the recess period in April when I saw an awful lot of public televi-
sion because I was flat on my back. There was a 1-hour program
that I think focused on Louisiana, and it was -about the Health
Care Programs of side-by-side parishes, and- .e bottom line, of
course, was that a $4000-a-year investment in an older mother, the
pregnant mother, was a much more efficient utilization of public
dollars than the $4000-a-day to neonatal intensive care beds for un-
necessary or potentially unnecessary premature births pf handi-
capped children.

Now, if I continue to see that going on out there in America I
have two ch ;ices: Either I can pump a lot more dollars into the
system, or I can say everybody ought to do it the way that one good
parish in Louisiana did. And then I can take that example and a
hundred other examples out there and say "I like what I see here,"
and "I like what I see there."

I've still got to get you to answer some questions about this big
long inventory and what in the world ever happens to all of that
great information.

But what about that part of my role? Do j just answer that with
dollars? Do I just up the block from 358 te478? Or do I get back
into the mandate business?
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Dr. GRAHAM. I guess the first thing I have to say is that I haven't
keen in Washington long enough to regard $378 million as
"measly."

Senator DURENBERGER. It will get to you after a while.
Dr. GRAHAM. I haven't dealt with this committee enough. I

mean, I like the scope.[Laughter.]
It seems to mez though, that exactly the example you have chosen

is an example winch is central to the philosophy of the block grant, to
a greater degree Of Federalism, shared responsibility between the
Federal Government and the other public-sectors. That is, Louisiana
may make a set of choices about-its distribution of resources which
meets its needs, which meets its priorities, based upon what its major
problems are. ,That is a choice however that might not be made by

_ weresou to say, "It works well in a parish in Louisiana, so
those are the priorities that I want followed in Bangor, Maine,"
you might have a lot of people in Bangor very irritated, because the
environment, the problems, the priorities may be very different
there.

So I think we are both party to a very difficult set of learning
exercises, as to exactly what the balance is in terms of responsibil-
ity, control and authority, and investment.

We have gone through a period of our national experience where
we have had relatively more centralization of authority, responsi-
bility and investment. That period has been marked by some posi-
tive changes in health status in pretty much any area you want to
look at; yet, the gape that concern everyone so much are there, and
they continue to exist.

I think what we are trying to find now is a way to keep the gen-
eral trendline for improvement of health status that we have seen
over the last 20 years continuing in a positive downward trend, but
at the same time

Senator DURENBERGER. The frustration is, I heard GAO say that
where pennies get pinchedI'll get back to an amount you can un-
derstandwhere pennies get pinched, the problem is that direct
services get the available pennies and prevention does not.

Now, if you tell we my responsibility is to shepherd in an effi-
cient way our 40 percent of the health care dollars, I am going to
say I'd rather put it in prevention, And what I will end up doing is
adding to the pot so you can do both.

But if I say, "WellI see what they did in that parish in Louisi-
ana, and I see how some prevention activity took the infant mortal-
ity rata in South Dakota from 43rd in the country to 2 or 3but,
you know, if Bangor, Maine wants to be 43rd, I don't care"; you
can't ask me to do that.

Can I ask one of you to respond to this? I mean, it must be fun to
be in a foundation, just sittmg there parceling out these dollars.
Does one of you.want to explain the efficiency of all of this?

Dr. GRAHAM. Let me make sure I understood the question, be-
cause in your opening statement it seemed you were suggesting
that people at NM were enjoying inappropriate delight in passing
out money.

[Laughter.]
Senator DURENBERGER. Well, I'll strike all of the implications out

of my statement. You know, HCFA has /me of these books, too, but
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it is about three times that thick, and much of it is mandated
around this table go study this, and go study that, and sp forth.
This one seems to have the luxury of some experts deciding that
parent-infant support through lay health visitors is worth x
number .of dollars to study, and intrapartum intensive care, and
outcome of the infant, and modification of attitudes toward the
handicapped, and a combined developmental screen, and a study of
a leg-walker for a limb-handicapped child, and epidemiology of re-
tardation in a rural county. All of these things need to have some
money spenton them.

Tell me how all this stuff gets pulled together for the benefit of
society.

Dr. GRAHAM. I think since Dr. Hutchins has dealt most directly
with that program for a number of years, I would like to give him
the opportunity to convince you that it is a fulfilling task.

Senator DURENBERGER. Well, I'm sure it is for those involved. I
want to know what it is doing for society.

Dr. GRAHAM. I think there are some answers to that.
De. HUTCHINS. Part of the responsibility of funding those projects

is disseminating the information so that it is utilized. That publica-
tion you have represents 20 years of projects, so there are a lot of
them in there.

One could take some examples. Some of the nutrition studies
that were supported in the early 1970s looked at what is the appro-
priate nutrition fog pregnant women, and one of those studiesit
was at the NationA Academy of Sciencechanged obstetrical prac-
tice in the United States because of the findings, which said that
weight gained did not have to be limited to 20 pounds, as previous-
ly asserted and salt did not have to be restricted in certain ways.
But the findings coming out by themselves would probably not
have done it. And so, the States using that information, which is a
form of the Federal-State partnership, I think, had a series of meet-
ings around the country promulgating the findings of that study to
not only public providers who were seeing pregnant women but,
also, calling them to the attention of the American College of Ob-
stetrics and Gynecology.-

So, over a period of 4 or 5 years, by the dissemination of that in-
formation, obstetrical practice changed. The American College of
Obstetrics and Gynecology came out with some standards based on
these and other studies They are also coming up with another
study about perinatal nutrition which should be..provided in the
neonatal intensive care units.

Well, I am obviously picking out one on which it is easier to tell
a positive story but it is an example of what can be done.

Currently, one of the studies that is just being completed is being
done by Ruth Stein in New York. She has been looking at how
chronically ill and handicapped children can be cared for in a
home setting with providers going into the home to deliver the
services. And I think that that has the same possibilities of having
an impact as the nutrition studies/lid once it's promulgated.

The ventilator-dependent infant, the high-technology type of chil-
dren who are being cared for in hospitals at very expensive rates
for long periods of time can, with the proper putting together of
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resources at the community level: be taken care of at home, not
only less expensively but in a more humane 'fashion.

But it goes beyond the report of the research project; something
has to be done in the next steps that follow.

Senator DURENBERGER. We have a lot of very good foundations in
America, a number of them committed to health care and particu-
larly in the area of obstetrics and,pediatrics, and so forth. Where is
all of the work in this area gathered together? Is it in your shop, or
someplace else?

Dr. HurcHINs. Well, sometimes in ours, sometimes in the founda-
tions. The one that you mentioned in the Louisiana parish is actu-
ally a combination of the improved pregnancy outcome projects
that were funded out of our office for the last few years to work on
regionalization of perinatal care and the Robert Wood Johnson
Foundation which funded 10 States on top of that to work in rural
areasand one of them was in Louisiana. And that particular
project which was shown in that TV program was the Robert Wood
Johnson part of it. So it was a question of working together to get
that kind of information out.

Sometimes it isn't always gathered Together in one place, and
that's part of what one has to do in or4ler to make it available in a
usable form to help providers, not onl in the public sphere but in
the private sphere.

Senator DURENBERGER. Well, perhaps this is an issue that we can
explore, just to demonstrate to Dr. Graham that I do care about
the $300 millions and $400 millions. And I know too that we often
have to have ways to keep doctors alive wherever they are doing
some of these studies.

I am not going to ask you to make that statement, but I know
that in part that is one of the traditional functions of nationally
based research.

But we have made a commitment to set aside 10 to 15 percent of
the funds that we have appropriated for direct Federal support in
this area, and I think at some point in this series of examining how
we can improve title V we may want to ask you and perhaps
others knowledgeable in this area to come in and help us deal with
this subject in perhaps a more effective way, if we can.

I thank both of you for being here, and I appreciate your testimo-
ny a great deal.

[Dr. Graham's written prepared testimony follows:]
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Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee

I am Dr. Robert Graham, Administrator of the Health Resources

and Services Administration. I am accompanied today by Dr. Vince

Hutchins, Director of the Division of Maternal and Child Health

. in our Buiecu of Health Care Delivery and Assistance.

The GAO.report of May 7 of this year has confirmed our belief

that ,States moved expeditiously and :ffectivoly to implement the

Maternal and Child Health Block Grint following the pasasgi of

P.L. 97-35 in August of 1981. As we have reported in the past,

all 57 States and jurisdictions accepted this block grant in its

first year of authorization. The GAO study we are focusing on

today was targeted on 13 States in diverse geographic4I locations

throughout the country. These States represent a mix of rural

and urban, agricultural and industrial characteristics which

typify the cownry as a whole. As such, it can be concluded that

the findings reported by GAO are in the main applicable to all 57

States and jurisdictions.
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In regard to the major conclusions of the report, we are":

gratified. that they coincide with our own impressions of State

.implementation of the block. Serious concerns expressed by many

prior to passage of the block law were that the reduced, Federal

funding level would result in major service cut backs and that

States would not find the local resources needed to maintain

critical services to mothers, children and the handicapped.

While the report indicates that total expenditures increased in

most States, the authors sre careful to point out that the

availability of prior year Federal categorical dollars end,the

additional jobs bill funds awarded in 1983, also helped to

stabilize funding through 1984. More importantly, perhaps, the

report indicates that States availed themselves of the new block

grant flexibility to modify some service priorities with minimal

disruption to those services provided Oder the predecessor

categorical programa. This is, of course, precisely the kind of

policy discretion for States that the block grants are intended

to ,provide. States should determine on their own what types of

programs they will fund and at what levels.
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Most State officials who participated in the study indicated they

favored the block grant approach while about half of the interest

groups interviewed expressed a preference for the old categoribal _

4 program system. The report indicates that the block

implementation resulted in increased involvement by State

officials and increased public participation in the,progra

decisionmaking process. Most States held executives and

legislative branch meetings and established advisory committees

to facilitate comment. These mechanism: often influenced MCH

program decisions. We view these findings as further evidence of

the positive effects of the block grant approach.

Committee staff have also asked that we detail uses of funds from

the federal setaside program which is commonly referred to as

SPRANS, that is, special projects of regional and national

significance. Title'V authorizes an annual setaside of 10 to

15% of the funds appropriated for direct federal support of

projects in the five major areas: research, genetic diseases,

training, hemophilia, and other special projects. In a given

year we fund about 100 training projects including a n tuber of

multidisciplinary universityaffiliated programs whit focus on

the special needs of the mentally retarded and/or o erWise

handicapped child; we also support about.40 research projects,
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45 genetic disease screening testing and counseling projects, 25.

hemophilia diagnosis end treatment programs and some 120 projects

which focus on improving the delivery of health services to

mother, children and crippled children. In this last category we

e re currently supporting projects which relate to ventilator

dependent children, pediatric juvenile arthritis, community based

support'for the handicapped, prenatal care for high risk groups

and adolescent health behavior.

The GAO study stands as an important report which has documented

the success of States in implementing the view KW block grant

with minimal 'disruptiOn of services and effective expansion of

their management and program responsibilities. In addition,

e xpanded citizen and health professional participation and

incieased interest'by State legislative bodiea and State

e xecutives indicate implementation by the States of their

responsibilities for a broadened ICH program development process.

This movement, we believe, reflects acceptance of the block

grant philosophy of overall States' accountability. for the health

of their people and of the necessity for wide involvement of the

citizenry, health professionals and all appropriate elements of

government. We are confident that the next 3 years will

demonstrate even more fully the effectiveness and efficiency of

State KOH block grant operation.
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Senator DURENBERGER. Our next witness is Hon. Dale Bumpers,
U.S: Senator from the State of Arkansas.

Dale, we admire your timing. [Laughter]
And we welcome you to the hearing. We look forward to your

statement.

STATEMENT OF HON. DALE BUMPERS, U.S. SENATOR FROM THE
STATE OF ARKANSAS

Senator BUMPERti. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much for hold-
ing this hearing. You know that this is an area in which I have
long been involved, although not as deeply as Betty Bumpers has
been involved in it. She is the immunization guru at my house; she
is the one who peaked my curiosity about it and subsequently, of
course, in the MCH programs

I would like to offer my statement for the record in its entirety,
because I will not give it all, Mr. Chairman.

Senator DURENBERGER. It will be made part of the record.
[Senator Bumper's written prepared statement follows:]

4

45
, :



0

41

\\

STATEMENT OF SENATOR DALE BUMPERS

COMMITTEE ON FINANCE

JUNE 20, 1984

,MR. CHAIRMAN AND DISTINGUISHED MEMBERS OF THE FINANCE

COMMITTEE, LET ME BEGIN BY SAYING HOW PLEASED 1 AM TO HAVE
. .

THE OPPORTUNITY TO TESTIFY THIS MORNING ON AN ISSUE OF

'NATIONAL CONCERN, THE HEALTH AND WELL-BEING OF AMERICA'S

MOTHERS AND CHILDREN. ALTHOUGH THE EXPRESS PURPOSE OF

TODAY'S HEARING IS TO REVIEW THE FINDINGS OF THE

RECENT GAO REPORT ON THE MATERNAL AND CHILD HEALTH BLOCK

GRANT, I HOPE THE COMMITTEE WILL ALSO CONSIDER THE DEVAS-

TATING IMPACT OF THE BUDGET CUTS ON MATERNALAND CHILD

HEALTH CARE THAT ACCOMPANIED THE BLOCK GRANT. EVEN THOUGH

STATES HAVE BECOME INCREASINGLY EFFICIENT AND EFFECTIVE IN

DELIVERING SERVICES, THEY ARE NOT IN A POSITION TO MAKE

SERVICES AVAILABLE TC ALL THOSE IN NEED. MR. CHAIRMAN, WE
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CANNOT VIEW THE ADMINISTRATION AND MANAGEMENT OF THE MCH
P

BLOCK GRANT IN ISOLATION FROM THE CUTBACKS IN FUNDJNG, NOT

ONLY IN FUNDS FOR THE'BLOCA GRANT BUT FOR MEDICAID. OUR

CHILDREN'S 'HEALTH IS IN JEOPARDY, AND IF THE FUNDING

PRIORITIES OF THIS ADMINISTRATION CONTINUE, THEIR VERY LIVES

WILL BE IN PERIL.

I MUST CONFESS THAT I HADSOME MISGIVINGS ABOUT THE

BLOCK GRANT FUNDING MECHANISM FOR MCH PROGRAMS. STATE

HEALTH OFFICIALS ASSURED ME THAT THE QUALITY OF THE SERVICES

PROVIDED WOULD NOT DECLINE AND THAT THE BLOCK GRANT WOULD

ALLOW FOR THE MORE EFFICIENT AND EFFEC1IVE USE.OF RESOURCES.

IT APPEARS THAT WHILE THE MCH BLOCK GRANT IS NOT WITHOUT ITS

PROBLEMS, THE STATES HAVE TAKEN THE NECESSARY STEPS TO

ENSURE THE CONTINUITY OF PRIMARY AND PREVENTIVE HEALTH CARE

PROGRAMS AND TO ENHANCE THE QUALITY OF TITSE SERVICES. THE

STATES INCLUDED IN THE REPORT HAVE DEMONSTRATED CONSIDERABLE

SKILL IN ADMINISTERING THE BLOCK GRANT. THEY USED THE

a
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OCCASION OF THE BLOCK GRANT MANDATE TO RETHINK PROGRAM

PRIORITIES AND TO REFOCUS ASPECTS OF PROGRAM SERVICES, THE

FLEXIBILITY GAINED THROUGH THE BLOCK GRANT FUNDING MECHANISM

ALLOWED STATES TO MINIMIZE THE ADVERSE EFFECTS OF THE BUDGET

CUTS IN MCH BLOCK GRANT FUNDING. I AM PLEASED TO SAY THAT

ARKANSAS MAY BE CONSIDERED ONE OF THE MCH BLOCK GRANT SUCCESS

STORIES. YOU WILL HEAR MORE ABOUT WHAT WE HAVE ACCOMPLISHED

IN OUR STATE FROM THE PERSON WHO DIRECTS OUR STATE PUBLIC

HEALTH PROGRAMS, Ut4 CHARLES MCGREW, LATER THIS MORNING.

I DO NOT WANT TO MAKE LIGHT OF THE RESOURCEFULNESS OF

STATE PUBLIC HEALTH AGENCIES,AR THEIR ADMINISTRATIVE AND

MANAGEMENT SKILLSf I AM HERE TODAY TO TALK ABOUT THE OTHER

SIDE OF THE COIN, OR WHAT THE GAO CALLS THE BLOCK GRANT AS

A BUDGET-CUTTING MECHANISM. I AM HERE TO DISPELL ANY ILLUSION

THAT THE ADMINISTRATION MIGHT HAVE ABOUT THE SUDDEN WINDFALL
-)t

STATES HAVE ENJOYED AS A RESULT OF COST-SAVINGS MEASURES
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INSTITUTED BECAUSE OF THE BLOCK GRANT. THE ADMINISTRATION

HAS ARGUED THAT THE ADMINISTRATIVE SAVINGS BROUGHT ABOUT BY

THE BLOCK GRANT WILL,OFFSETTHE CUTS IN FUNDING. THE

PROBLEM WITH THAT, MR. CHAIRMAN, IS THAT IT IS NOT THE CASE.

INDEED, 'THE BUDGET CUTS IN MCH, ON TOP OF BUDGETCUTS,IN

MEDICAID, HAVE -A KEN THEIR TOLL ON THE STATES. TRAGICALLY,

THESE CUTBACKS HAVE OCCURRED DPRING A PERIOD OF INCREASED

DEMAND FOR SERVICES. WE HAVE SEEN A SIGNIFICANT RISE IN

THE NUMBERS OF AMERICANS LIVING IN t'OVERTY, AN INCREASE OF

32Z IN THE LAST FOUR YEARS. THERE ARE 34.4 MILLION LIVING

4

IN POVERTY, NEARLY 40Z OF WHOM ARE CHILDREN. ONE IN EVERY

FOUR CHILDREN LIVES IN POVERTY. WHAT DO THE POOR DO FOR
.....

IjEALTH CARE? WHERE DO PREGNANT WOMEN GO FOR PRENATAL CARE?

WHERE DO INFANTS AND TODDLERS GET THEIR IMMUNIZATIONS?

THEY DEPEND UPON PROGRAMS SUPPORTED BY THE MCH BLOCK GRANT

AND MEDICAID. AND YET WE HAVE SEEN A 33% CUT IN THE AUTHOR-

t49
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IZATION LEVEL FOR MCH, AN ACTION CORRECTED IN PART

RECENT RECONCILIATION BILL WHICH INCLUDED AN INCREASE IN.

AUTHORIZATION TO $'i78 MILLION. HOWEVER, THIS IS BELOW THE

1981 LEVEL OF $558 MILLION FOR THE EIGHT CATEGORICAL

PROGRAMS CONSOLIDATED INTO THE BLOCK GRANT. THE PROGRAM

HAS SUFFERED.AN 18! REDUCTION IN APPROPRIATIONS, THE IRONY

IS THAT MCH BLOCK GRANT IS OFTEN PERCEIVED AS THE STOP GAP

MEASURE OFFSETTING THE DEEP CUTS IN MEDICAID. BUT HOW CAN

WE EXPECT THE MCH BLOCK GRANT, MODESTLY FUNDED AT $399 MLLLION

'THIS PAST YEAR, TO COVER THE 700,000 CHILDREN THROWN OFF THE

MEDICAID ROLLS BECAUSE OF CHANGES IN ELIGIBILITY REQUIREMENTS?

HOW CAN WE EXPECT THE MCH BLOCK GRANT TO COVER THE COSTS OF

PRENATAL CARE FOR WOMEN PREGNANT FOR THE FIRST TIME OR

POOR PREGNANT WOMEN WHOSE SrOUSE IS UNEMPLOYED? HOW CAN Wg

EXPECT STATES TO CONTINUE TO ABSORB THE RISING COSTS OF

MATERNAL AND CHILD HEALTH CARE?
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WE SOMETIMES HAVE DIFFICULTY GRASPING THE CONCEPT BEHIND

LONGTERM COST EFFECTIVENESS PROGRAMS LIKE MCH. PREVENTIVE

AND PRIMARY HEALTH CARE SERVICES ARE COST EFFECTIVE BECAUSE

THEY REDUCE THE NEED FOR MORE COSTLY SERVICES IN THE FUTURE.

FOR EXAMPLE, WE KNOW THAT PRENATAL CARE REDUCES THE RISKS OF

INFANT MORTALITY AND MORBIDITY. WE KNOW THAT IT COSTS

$1,500 TO PROVIDE COMPLETE PRENATAL AND DELIVERY SERVICES

TO PREGNANT WOMEN. ON THE OTHER HAND, IT COSTS $1,000 A DAY

TO PROVIDE INTENSIVE NEONATAL CARE FOR A PREMATURE INFANT AND,

IT COSTS BETWEEN $509,000 AND $1 MILLION FOR A LIFETIME 0,

INSTITUTIONALIZED CARE FOR A CHILD BORN HANDICAPPED, THE

BOTTOM LINE IS THAT COST SAVINGS MEASURES LIKE BUDGET CUTS

TAKE EFFECT IMMEDIATELY, AND SAVINGS THROUGH INVESTMENTS IN

PREVENTIVE HEALTH CARE PROGRAMS ACCRUE IN THE FUTURE.

WE HAVE HEARD THAr MCH IS A STATE AND LOCAL ISSUE,

r.
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_ THAT FEDERAL INITIATIVES ARE INAPPROPRIATE, INEFFECTIVE,

AND INEFFICIENT. THE RESULTS OF THE GAO REPORT SUGGEST

THAT IS NOT THE CASE. IN ARKANSAS, WE USED THE ADDITIONAL

FUNDS MADE AVAILABLE THROUGH THE JOBS BILL LEGISLATION TO

SERVE A 13 COUNTY AREA WHERE PREGNANT WOMEN PREVIOUSLY HAD

HAD NO PLACE TO GO. WE HAVE HEARD THAT THE RECOVERY IN THE

ECONOMY SHOULD LEAD TO A DECLINE IN THE DEMAND FOR MCH PROGRAM

SERVICES. THIS ARGUMENT IS SPECIOUS: NO UPTURN IN THE

ECONOMY WILL SHORTEN THE FIVE WEEK WAITING PERIOD IN THE

PULASKI COUNTY MATERNITY CLINIC, ONE-HALF OF THE PREGNANT

WOMEN WHO COME FOR SERVICES ARE TURNED AWAY BECAUSE THEY

ARE EXPECTED TO DELIVER BEFORE THEY WOULD GET IN TO SEE

A PHYSICIAN.
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WHILE I APPLAUD THE EFFORTS OF STATE HEALTH CARE OFFICIALS

LIKE ARKANSAS' PARLES MCGREW, TO MAKE DIFFICULT DECISIONS

ABOUT FUNDING PRIORITIES, I AM DISTURBED BY THE KINDS OF

DECISIONS WE HAVE FORCED THEM TO MAKE. WHY DO WE PUT

STATES IN THE POSITION OF HAVING TO DECIDE WHICH OF A CHILD'S

HEALTH NEEDS ARE MOST IMPORTANT? liE ASK STATES WHICH IS

MORE IMPORTANT: SUDDEN INFANT DEATH PROGRAMS 0 1HE

SERVICES OF AN AUDIOLOGIST? HOW COULD WE ALLOW A SITUATION

TO DEVELOP WHERE THE SERVICES OF MATERNITY, CLINICS ARE

AVAILABLE IN SOME COUNTIES BUT NOT IN OTHERS? AT LEAST,

THESE ARE THE KINDS OF QUESTIONS WE HAVE HAD :0 RESOLVE

IN ARKANSAS.

STATES HAVE ACTED VERY RESPONSIBLE ABOUT THEIR HEALTH

CARE PROBLEMS AND BUDGET CONSTRAINTS. MANY STATES HAVE

RAISED TAXES TO BALANCE THEIR BUDGET AND TO ENSURE ADEQUATE
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'
FUNDING,FOR HEALTH CARE PROGRAMS, IT TS TIME FOR CONGRESS'

'..

TO. REDEFINE OUR PRIORITIES, TO CONTINUE PROGRAMS THAT WE

N
BELIEVE ARE JUST, FAIR, AND COST-EFFECTIVE. IF WE FAIL TO

PRESERVE THE INTEGRITY OF THESE PROGRAMS, WE WILL ONLY

BEAR GREATER' COSTS LATER. THE MCH BLOCK GRANT IS THE ONLY

HEALTH CARE PROGRAM EXPLICITLY FOR CHILDREN. THE IMPACT OF

THE BUDGET CUTS HAS,BEEN DEVASTATING, SELDOM DO WE SEE

SUCH STARK AND TERRIBLE RESULTS. FROM OUR IMPRUDENT ACTIONS.

MR. CHAIRMAN, I t LOSING LET ME SAY THAT THIS IS ONE

OF THE BEST FEDERAL PROGRAMS WE HAVE. WE HAVE A MORAL

OBLIGATION TO INSURE TO THE MAXIMUM EXTENT POSSIBLE THAT

EVERY CHILD HAS A HEALT TART IN LIFE. IT IS UNCONSCION-

ABLE THAT IN ANY ERA WHEN SO MUCH CAN BE DONE TO PREVENT

NEEDLESS PAIN AND SUFFERING ON THE PART OF MOTHERS AND

CHILDREv, THAT WE DO SO LITTLE. I AM HEARTENED BY THE

NUMBER OF MY COLLEAGUES WHO HAVE JOINED ME IN THE FIGHT

TO SECURE ADEQUATE FUNDING FOR THIS PROGRAM. I AM HOPEFUL

THAT WE WILL BE ABLE TO FULLY FUND THE PROGRAM AT THE

AUTHORIZATION LEVEL AND THAT THE STATES WILL FINALLY HAVE

THE STABILITY AND CONTINUITY IN FUNDING IHLY DESERVE.
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Senator BUMPERS. I know that we are here to review the findings
of the recent GAO study on the maternal and child health block
grant and the effects it has had on the States. The States have
become more efficient Lecause of the block grants and the necessity
for cutting back on cert sin program's. They have also had to reth-
ink their positions and establish priorities.

I had misgivings about the block grant funding in the beginning,
but the State officials assured me that the quality of the services
provided wouldn't decline, and that the block grant would allow for
the more efficient and effective use of resources. It appears that
while MCH block grants are not without their problems, the States
have taken the necessary steps to assure the continuity of primary
and preventive health care programs and to enhance the quality of
those programs. The States included in the GAO report have dem-
onstrated considerable skill in administering the grant.

Mr. Chairman, I don't want to make light of the resourcefulness
of State public health agencies or their administrative and manage.
ment skills; I am here to talk about the other side of the coin, or
what GAO calls "the block grant as a budget-cutting mechanism."

As I said a moment ago, I had strong misgivings about the whole
block grant concept as an efficient method of cutting costs without
reducing efficieiicy of the delivery of services. I am here to dispel
any illusion the.,administration might have about the sudden wind-
fall States have enjoyed as a result of cost-cutting measures which
have been instituted because of:the block grant concept.

The administration has argued that the administrative savings
brought about by the block grant will offset the cuts in fundings.
That is nice to hear. The unfortunate part of it is that it simply is
not true. Rather, the budget cuts in Maternal and Child Health
programs, on top of budget cuts in medicaid, have taken a terrible
toll upon the States. It is tragic that these cutbacks have occurred
during a period of increased demand for services.

We have sec a significant rise in the numbers of Americans
living in poverty, an increase of 32 percent in the past 4 years.
There are 34.4 million people living in poverty, nearly 40 percent
of whom are children. One of every four children in the United
States lives in poverty.

What do the poor do for health care? Where do pregnant women
go for prenatal care? Where do infants and toddlers get their im-
munizations? Well, I can tell you they depend on programs sup-
ported by MCH block grant and medicaid. And yet, we have seen a
33-percent cut in the authorization level for MCH, an action which
admittedly has been corrected in part by the recent reconciliation
bill, which included an increase in the authorizationnot the ap-
propriation but the authorizationto $478 million. But this is well
below the 1981 level of $558 million for the eight categorical pro-
grams consolidated into the block grant. The program has suffered
an 18-percent reduction in appropriations. The irony is that the
MCH block grant is often perceived as a stopgap measure offsetting
the deep cuts in medicaid.

Now, how can we expect the MCH block grant, modestly funded
at $399 million this past year, to cover the 700,000 children thrown
off the medicaid rolls because of the changes in eligibility in that
program? How can we expect the MCH block grant to cover the
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cost of prenatal care for pregnant women for th.: first time, or poor
pregnant women whose spouses are unemployed? How can we
expect States to continue to absorb the increasing demand for and
rising costs of maternal and child health care?

We sometimes have difficulty grasping the concept behind long-
term cost-effective programs like MCH. Preventive and primary
health care services are cost-effective because they reduce the need
for more costly services in the future.

Example: We know that prenatal care reduces the risk of infant
mortality and morbidity. We know it costs $1,500 to provide com-
plete prenatal and delivery services to pregnant women.

On the other hand, it costs $1,000 a day to provide intensive
neonatal are for a premature infant, and it costs between $500,000
and $1 million for a lifetime of institutionalized care for a child
born handicapped. Why do such cost-effect programs like MCH
suffer cutbacks in funding? Well, the bottom line is that cost-saving
measures like budget cuts take effect immediately, and savings
through investment in preventive health care programs accrue in
the future.

We have heard that MCH is a State and local issue, that Federal
initiatives are inappropriate, ineffective, and inefficient. The re-
sults of the GAO report suggest that this is not the case. I know in
Arkansas we used the additional funds made available through the
jobs bill legislation to serve a 13-county area where pregnant
women previously had no place to go.

We have heard that a recovery in the economy should lead to a
decline in the demand for MCH program services, and that argu-
ment is specious. No upturn in the economy will shorten the 5-
week waiting period in the Pulaski County Maternity Clinic in my
State. One-half of the pregnant women who come for services are
turned away because they are expected to deliver before they
would get in to see a physician.

While I applaud the efforts of State health care officials like Ar-
kansas' Charles McGrew to make difficult decisions about funding
priorities, I am intensely disturbed by the kinds of decisions we
force them to make.

Why do we put States in the position of having to decide which
of a child's health care needs are important? We ask States: Which
is more important, Sudden Infant Death Syndrome Programs, or
the services of an audiologist? How could we allow a situation to
develop where the services of maternity clinics are available in
some counties but not in others? At least these are the kinds of
questions that we have had to resolve in my State.

States have acted very responsibly about their health care pro-
grams and budget constraints, and many States have raised taxes
to balance their budgets and to ensure adequate funding for health
care programs. It is time for Congress to redefine its priorities, to
continue programs that we believe are just, fair, and cost-effective.

If we fail to preserve the integrity of these programs, we will
only be building costs for later. The MCH block grant is the only
health care program explicitly for children. The impact of the
budget cuts have been devastating. Seldom do we see such stark
and terrible results from our imprudent actions here.

SR
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Mr. Chairman, in closing let me say that this was one of the best
Federal programs we had. We have a moral obligation to ensure to
the maximunl extent possible that every child has healthy start in
life. It is uncohscionable that in any era when so much can be done
to prevent needless pain and suffering on the part of mothers and
children that we do so little.

I am heartened by the number of my colleagues who have joined
me in the fight to secure adequate funding for the program, and I
am hopeful we will be able to fully fund the program at the author-
ization level, and that the States will finally have the stability and
continuity in funding that they richly deserve and need.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Senator DURENBERGER. Dale, let me ask youwell, '-he usual

thing you get from all of us, part comment, part questiona ques-
tion:

If you adopt the theory thatrmaybe $478 million isn't enough to
accomplish the objectives thiit you and I share, and maybe $1 bil-
lion is more adequate, you also have to adopt the notion that that
money is going to go out on a landscape that has a variety of capac-
ity to address the problem.

We have heard so far this morning, and I expect that we will
hear from some of the State representatives, giving them at least
the feeling that it is more their program than ours is helpful in the
decisionmaking process. But I suspect they will acknowledge what
you said in your statement about the unevenness of the resource
base from State to State and from county to county within the
State.

But what we have traditionally done here, and you were practic-
ing it before I got here, and I guess I picked up the practice from
lots of other people, that to make it even we just raise the level of
the ocean, so that there is no more resource demand on the so-
called rich county; it's just that Federal money fills in the gaps for
the poor counties.

A lot of people will tell us that that's not necessarily an efficient
utilization of resources we don't even have here. Others will say
that that kind of response doesn't necessarily get at the direct care
versus preventive care, either.

So one of the things that I'm struggling with here, in terms of
looking at one of the best, oldest programs we have in the country,
almost 50 years old now, is is there a way to do this whole Federal
partnership that we have been talking about here this morning in
a way that isn't just a so-called financial drain, but has in it the
best of all of these worlds?

I don't know if you have any thoughts you want to share with
me now, but I said in the beginning that it's my view that for the 5
years I have been on this committee we have just come back to this
block grant as a budget process. I call this a "block grant" because
it really, literally has been one, and .we add a little money or take
some money out, or something like that.

I would really like to look at revising title V in some appropriate
way and would certainly look to you as someone who has been
committed to this program longer than I for some advice on how
we might make the Social Security Act more effective.
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Senator BUMPERS. Mr. Chairman, I really appreciate your com-
ments, and you have obviously given this a lot of thought. You are
very perceptive about what we ought to be doing, and I couldn't
agree with you more about reassessing the whole thing.

First of all, I never did like the block grant concept in health
programs. I think that the President was probably right in some
areas in the original block grant concept, when he first became
President. I thought that we could cut administrative costs rather
dramatically and get more money to the programs that we had
targeted.

But I never did like the idea of the block grant concept where
health care is concerned.

Now, I would just like to undo health care block grants and
target the money where we know the need is present.

Let me give you a couple of examples: In my State we have abso-
lutely cut medicaid eligibility rules to the point, because we have
been cut back so dramatically here, and it is going to bP devastat-
ing over the next 3 yearsmedicaid in my State.

You may remember that we had a rather lengthy colloquoy in
which I think you participated on the floor a couple or 3 weeks ago
on this very point.

But now, in my State, let's take a poor child who is born with a
congenital heart defect, and let's assume that he or she is an AFDC
child who is normally eligible for medicaid services. We have cut
those services so that that child with a congenital heart defect,
which might require as much as 2 to 3 months hospital care, and
intensive hospital care at that, gets 9 days. Nine days is the limit.
And it is through these maternal and child health care programs
that we pick up that extra tab, because medicaid will only pay for
the first 9 days under Arkansas' rules.

You know, we have a lot of latitude at the State level about what
you are going to do to try to come in within the money, and we just
cut eligibility rules until it is unbelievable.

And we have crippled children's clinics in my State. And we
have a lot of screening programsall funded by MCH.

Now, my point is this: It seems to me, No. 1medicaid, inciden-
tally, has no constituency. You are not going to get the U.S. Senate
excited about putting money in a medicaid program, because you
know who those people are; they don't have any lobbyists standing
out here.

Now, as you know, when the Finance Committee is on the tax
bill I can't walk from my office down this hall. But if you are talk-
ing about medicaid, and trying to provide for some infant being
born of a poor family in Arkansas, you won't see a single soul out
there, as you don't right now. There is no constituency for these
people except a few sensitive and concerned peopleand I like to
think you and I are sensitive and concerned about this, or we
wouldn't be here.

But I am saying that those programs ought to be targeted. We
just shoot ourselves in the foot with this. No child should be de-
prived of that kind of carecrippled children's screening clinics,
congenital heart defects, or whatever. And the 700,000 children in
this country who have been kicked off the AFDC roles and are no
longer eligible for medicaid services, when you consider the fact
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that in our State we have taken all children over 16 years of-age
off medicaid; whether their parents are on it or not, the child if it
is over 16 is not eligible.

I guess I am sort of rambling around.
Senator DURENBERGER. No.
Senator BUMPERS. But the point I want to make is this: We ought

to target each one of those programs.
Now, children do have a constituency; no politician has ever been

defeated champi6ning the rights of childrentheir health care, or
anything else. And so they have a great constituency. But there is
more to it than that.

MCH and childhood immunizations are easily the most cost-effec-
tive programs, the most cost-effective health programs in this
country.

As you know if you have studied this MCH thing, and I am sure
you have, the State of Mississippi says for every dollar they spend
on the MCH programs in that Stgte they save $11. Alabama says
$10. You can go through every State in the country, and you'll find
the cost - benefit ratio is very high.

On childhood immunizations, after Betty and Joe Califano fin-
ished up that izational immunization program in 1980 and had
their big press conference to say, "We now have 96 percent of the
children in this country immunized against preventable childhood
diseases," Joe Califano said "the cost savings of this immunization
program is estimated to be $15 billion a yearnot just in medical
costs but in days work by mamas and papas who would otherwise
have to stay home with a sick child."

So all I am saying is that we continue to shoot ourselves in the
foot for programs that, on the scheme of things around 'here, are
very inexpensive.

Senator DURENBERGER. I thank you very much.
Senator BUMPERS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator DURENBERGER. I won't keep you any longer.
Let me introduce the next panel:
Sara Rosenbaum, Director of Child Health, Children's Defense

Fund; Dr. Don Blim on behalf of the American Academy of Pediat-
rics; and Dr. Richard Nelson, Department of Pediatrics, University
of Minnesota, and Medical Consultant to the Crippled Children's
Program, Minnesota Department of Health.

Let me ask that all of you and the subsequent panel have in
mind the real-life problem that Dale alluded to and that we now
have given a name to as The Society of the So-called Corridor Poor.
It is that large growing categoryI hate to use that phrase, but it
is all those folks who are not covered by insurance, either public or
private. And, as Dale indicated, they are a growing number in the
last several years.

I would be curious to know what some of the States and other
areas are doing to cope with that part of the problem as well.

Sara, let's start with you, and I appreciate all of you being here.
Your full statements will be made a part of the record, and you
may summarize:
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STATEMENT OF SARA ROSENBAUM, DIRECTOR, CHILD HEALTH,
CHILDREN'S DEFENSE FUND, WASHINGTON, DC

Ms. ROSENBAUM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The Children's Defense Fund is very pleased to have been invited

to come testify- today, and we do have a longer statement for the
record, which I will summarize now.

Senator Bumpers so eloquently laid out the problem of children
in poverty that I won't go over those statistics again. We all know
that poverty itself is associated with diminished health status, so
we are not only concerned about the large number of children in
poverty but should be equally concerned that those children and
their mothers, of course, will be in significantly poorer health.

We also know about the major gaps in health insurance in the
United States. Thus, in examining title V one has to do so within
the context of the modest program that title V actually Is.

The uninsured, according to recent statistics, receive about 90
percent less hospitalization and about 55 percent less physician
services than do the insured. And given the poor health status of
low-income families, that's a very serious gap.

We are in the process now at the Children's Defense Fand of
looking at programs for uninsured mothers and children in 25
States thoughout the country.

For the past several years we have done periodic surveys of ma-
ternal and child health issues. A list "Children and Federal Health
Care Cuts," surveyed all 50 States over a 6-month period. We decid-
ed to intensively look at about 25 States this year. While the
survey results aren't final yet, I would like to share with you some
of what we found to date.

One of the States we surveyed was Texas. The information that
we have comes from State and county health officials, as well as a
great deal of supporting documentation sent to us. State officials
estimate that there are about 90,000 poor pregnant women living
in Texas. Sixty-one thousand women were seen through health de-
partment clinics last year. The Medicaid Program in Texas paid for
only about 14,000 deliveries, however, which left probably well over
30,000 deliveries unpaid for.

Many local hospitals in Texas now require women to pay sub-
stantial preadmission deposits in order to register for delivery at
the hospital. Needless to say, most of these women don't have a
personal obstetrician. They come to a hospital wanting to register
for delivery, and they are told they have to pay $200, $500, $1,000
up front to cover the delivery.

Senator DURENBERGER. Where do those figures. come from?
Ms. ROSENBAUM. The figures are actual preadmission deposit fig-

ures from hospitals.
Senator DURENBERGER. From Texas?
Ms. ROSENBAUM. Yes, from Texas. And the figures also apply in

Mississippi, which is another State we have looked at. In fact, the
figures can be as high as $1,800 preadmission deposit requirements.

Now, I don't walk around with $1,800 in my pocket, much less in
my bank account, and I'm sure many of us don't. Of course, these
families certainly do not. For some of them, $1,800 may represent
their entire income for a quarter of the year. Of course, they don't
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have the preadmission deposit, which means that some of them are
forced to show up when they are actually in labor and hope that
the hospital at that point is a Hill-Burton facility and therefore ob-
ligated to admit a woman in labor, at least until her condition was
stabilized and she has delivered the child, or is perhaps responding
to the State's emergency care laws and will provide her some emer-
gency care.

Texas officials told us, though, that a lot of these women don't
even do that, and that the State right now leads the Nation in the
num of out-of-hospital births. Last year Texas accounted for
one-third of all the Nation's out-of-hospital births.

Now, there are those of us who are middle-class people who
decide, for various reasons, to have an out-of-hospital birth. That is
not the context in which these out-of-hospital births are occurring;
they are occurring to women who are too poor to register, who
could not make it to the hospital in labor, who are delivering at
home unattended.

Last year the State had to use half of its ,nergency Jobs Act
moneys not to expand maternity services into 17 of the 72 city and
county health departments that still don't offer any maternity
services, but to give women preadmission deposits so that they
could hopefully register to deliver their babies. This is a pitiful use
of maternal and child health funds, given the modest nature of the
program.

Similarly, in Louisiana where, as you know, there has been a
very successful improved pregnancy outcome project, the State has
used that IPO money and some of the MCH block grant fiscal 1983
supplemental funds to expand and improve maternity and pediat-
ric services in many of the parishes around the State. They were
able to improve their maternity caseloads by 34 percent and their
pediatric caseloads by 12 percent,. In the parishes served by the
IPO project officials have been able to cut their mortality rates
from 24.9 deaths per 1,000 live births to a provisional rate of 14.9
deaths per 1,000 live births. But officials tell us they don't know
what is going to happen when the DPO funds run 'out. The out-
reach worker whom you saw in the filmsthat person's job is
either ending or has ended, and many of the expanded services are
now ending as well.

In Minnesota, 51,000 families with children live below the pover-
ty level. Medicaid, even in 1980, only reached about 40 percent of
those children, and we know in 1982 an estimated 13,5130 house-
holds lost their medicaid cards.

The State does 'Pere a community health services plan; however,
we are told that the plar, which is in effect throughout the State,
is not adequately financed to provide what I would call hands-on
direct preventive servicesprenatal care, specialized services for
pregnant women who are high risk and routine sick-child care for
young children. Mothers and children are told in many of these
counties, that they have to make their own arrangements for that
kind of care; they have to find a physician who is willing to treat
them at little or no cost. I am sure that many of them find the phy-
sicians; many of them undoubtedly do not. And the ones who do
not may wind up in the mortality statistics.
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There are counties in some of these rural =served Minnesota
,counties that show mortality rates as high as 21 deaths per thou-
sandlive births, which of course is double the national average.

We were particularly interested in the Mississippi segment of the
GAO study, because as you may know we maintain an office in
Mississippi and have for about 15 years. That office does a consider-
able amount of maternal and child health silo*.

The GAO wrote about the nurse-midwife maternity and infant
care project in Holmes County, MS. It is a northern, very rural,
very very poor county., The GAO noted that the project accounts
for about 85 percent of the deliveries that are done in the county.

The project is now slated to close because of depleted funds. And
GAO observed that the women are either going to have to depend
on obstetricians, or travel for their care, or have home births.

In Holmes County, in fact, there are no obstetricians. There is
not a single' obstetrician in Holmes County, and so *omen then
can't depend on an obstetrician. That is one of the reasons why the
nurse-midwife project was put there to began with.

As far as traveling goes, the university medical center is 80 to 90
miles away from Holmes County, which makes it an unthinkable
alternative for prenatal care, especially when we are talking about
women who may have to go for weekly visits. Besides, the universi=
ty is about, to close its own nurse-midwife program serving the indi-
gent. And as far as home births go, we know what dangers are at-
tended with home births in these situations.

I should note that this is a time when Mississippi really ought to
be thinking about expanding its programs rather than cutting
them. The university medical center, which of course is the main
provider in the State for the uninsured and was just taken over
under a management contract by the Hospital Corporation of
America, recently announced that it is planning to close many of
its neonatal intensive care beds because of the large number of un-
insured newborns whom it must serve and whom it claims it can't
afford to cope with anymorebabies born to women with husbands
who don't qualify for medicaid only because their husbands are
home, babies who don't qualify for medicaid only because both par-
ents are home. Their babies will potentially be unable to get into a
newborn intensive care unit, after -July 1.

At the same time, we are finding that out-county travel to give
birth is happening at an alarming. rate. In one Mississippi county,
of 391 black births that occurred last year, 3 of them happened
within the county and the other 388 women traveled to Memphis
or down to Jackson because they couldn't afford the deposits at the
county's hospital.

And 2 weeks ago, finally we had the report of an infant death. A
girl, a 14-year-old pregnant girl who was uninsured. Arrangements
had been made to transfer her into a Florence Crittenden Home in
Jackson in her seventh month of pregnancy. Unfortunately, the
girl went into premature labor at 61/2 months. The mother brought
the girl to a local hospital. The hospital said, "We will not admit
the girl; she has no insurance." They told the mother to drive the
girl 90 miles to Jackson. The drive of course took about 2 hours.
The mother wasI can tell youfortunate to have a car to even
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think about driving the girl to Jackson. The baby died in utero on
the way.

In that context we have two general criticisms of the GAO study. ,
Senator DURENBERGER. Can you do them fairly quickly? I am

really intrigued by your testimony, but we are short on time.
Ms. ROSENBAUM. I'm sorry. One of them simply is that they

tended to overlook some cats. They minimized some cuts that they
themselves reported. And the other was that they left unanswered
the key question of whether there were other accessible services in
the community.."

We urge that the MCH block grant receive more money. Howev-
er, it is clear that until there is a stable source of insurance for
these people, MCH can't cope alone. We urge support for enact-
ment of the Child Health Assurance Act now pending before the
budget conferees.

Thank you.
Senator DURENBERGER. Thank you very much.
Dr. Blim?
[Ms. Rosenbaum's written prepared testimony follows:]
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TESTIMONY OF SAID ROSINISAUM, DIRECTOR, CHILD HEALTH DIVISION, CHILDUN'S
DEINCNSS FUND

Mr. Chairman and Distinguished Members of the Subcommittee:,

The Children's Defense Fund (CDF) is.pleased to present testimony

today regarding the status of the Maternal and Child Health (MCH) Block

Grant. For over a decade, CDF, a national public charity, has devoted

considerable resources to advoCacy on the health issues Affecting poor

children. We have examined their,unmet health needs and have also

written extensively about the perforiance of the major federal health

programs intended to meet those needs. We have focussed our efforts

particularly on Medicaid and the Maternal and Child Health Block Grant

program (both before and after its reauthorization in 1981).

In January, 1983, we issued a report entitled Children and Federal

Health Care Cuts,.apcopy of which we have subaittd for the record. In

that report; we presented a "snapshot* of changes that had occurred in key

maternal and child health programs during., the year that followed enact-

ment of the Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act (OBRA). The study, which .

took approximately seven months to complete, identified changes in

eligibility and coverage policies under maternal and chil0 health

programa that were reported to us by state health officials.

In January, 1984, we issued American Children in Poverty, a copy

of which is also submitted for the record. American Children

comprehensively examined recent trends in poverty among children and

examined itaternal and child health trends.

While'st is important to monitor the performance of federal pro-

grams such as the Maternal an4 Child Health Block Grant, ,the results

mean little unless they are'placed in some context. Before specifically

addressing GAO's findings regarding implementation of the MCH block

grant, I would therefore like to provide some background on he under-

lying prOblem.
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1. OVERVIEW OF POVERTY AND CHILD HEALTH: THE SCOPE OF THE PROBLEM

Today there are over 13 million poor'children in America, a 31%

increase in their poverty rate since 1979. This represents the sharpest

poverty rate increase for children since poverty statistics have been

collected. Today, one in every 5 American children is poor. One in

every 2 black children is poor. Three quarters of all black children

living with one parent are poor.

By almost any measure, moreover, poor children are in worse health

than their wealthier counterparts. Poor children have 30% more days

of restricted activity and lose 40% more school days becruse of illness.

Their parents are more likely to report them as suffering from a chronic

condition. Three to six times as many poor children are likely to be

reported in fair to poor health, and poor chldren are 40-50% more likely

than non-poor children to be fou.:d to have a significant abnormality on

physical examination by a physician.

Mortality among children is significantly related to poverty. Neonatai

mortality is 150% higher among poor children. Postneonatal death rates

are 200% greater. After the first year of life, poor children are one

and one-half to three times more likely'to die than non-poor children.

Perinatal problems, when they do occur, have a greater impact and more

sequalae in poor children, and poor children have greater IQ deficits

when born at low birthweight as other children.

There are indicators that over the past 'mural years, health risks

facing poor children have heightened:
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o Babies born to mothers receiving late or no prenatal

care are three to four times more likely to be low

birthweight and three times as likely to die in the

first year of life. Yet after nearly a 10-year

period in which an increasing number of women began

Prenatal care early in their pregnancy, since 1980 this

thic trend has reversed itself, and there has been an

upward climb in the percentage of women receiving

little or no care.

In our recent study, American thildren in Poverty, we collected

and analyzed five years of vital statistics from 37 states, representing

over 751 of all live births in 1980. Sixty -two percent of reporting

states reported an increase in 1982 over 1981 in the percentage of women

receiving little or no prenatal care. Among states reporting prenatal

care data by race, 78% reported an increase in late or no prenatal care

rates among nonwhite women. In ten states, the rate for late or no

prenatal care among nonwhite women was the worst it had been in five

years.

Based on these statistical trends, we found that 95% of

reporting states would fail to meet the Surgeon General's 1990 goals for

ensuring appropriate access to prenatal card. A majority of states can

also be expected to fail to meet the Surgeon General's goals with

respect to low birthweight and infant mortality rates, especially among

nonwhite children. Assistant Secretary Brandt confirmed that the nation

will tall short of these modest 1990 goals in recent testimony before

the House Energy and Commerce Committee regarding nonwhite infant

death rates in the United States.

o In addition to declining prenatal care indicators, in recent

years there has been a decline in the percentage of preschool
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children who are adequately immunized against childhood d1)

In 1974, 51.7% of black preschool children were not fully immunized

againstdiptheria, pertUssis and tetanus (OPT). 'By 1981 that

figure had climbed to 66%. In 1978, 60.7% of black preschool'

children were not adequately immunized against polio. By 1982,

the number had climbed to 65%.

Given the lowered health status of poor children, it is particularly

alarming that the events of the past several years indicate, if anything,

an ever-increasing pool of poor and uninsured children. By 1982,

according to mint testimony presented before this Subcommittee by the

Urban Institute, 38.6 million Americans under age 65, a one-third

increase since 1979, were uninsured. Forty-percent of all the uninsurd,

15 million persons, were children. One in five American children was

thus uninsured as of 1982.

Despite these grim statistics, federal health programs for children

were cut back dramatically. Since 1981, over 700,000 children

have lost Medicaid coverage, and hundreds of thousands more have been

prevented from qualifying because of new and restrictive eligibility

criteria. As we showed in American Children in Poverty, the percentage

of poor children who now receiv. for Medicaid is the lowest' since the

program was first fully implemented. Furthermore, funding for the modest

programs consolidated into the MCM Block Grant (the only residual health

program for millions of uninsured children that is targetted spcifically

at them) was cut by approximately 18% before inflation.

Even prior to 1981 there was a considerable gap between the unmet

health needs of children living in poverty and the responsiveness of

federal 'programs. Even in 1910, only 50t of poor children qualified

for Medicaid. Two-thirds of all poor children were either never insured

or else were insured for only part of the year. Yet for Fiscal 1984$

,
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the funding level for the Title V NCB Block Grant (even assuming some

carryover funds, from the emergency jobs act legislation),wan 4650 million

below tha amount needed to maintain the level of services

provided during 1981, before inflation.

Thu Children's Defense Fund is currently in the process of

evaluating the availability of maternity and pediatric services for

uninsured, low income mothers and children in approximately 25 itatos.

While final results of tilt survey are not yet availabli,cit is already

evident that none of the states.we.surveyed has been able to develop or

maintain a stable and reliable system of adequate maternity and

pediatric services for poor and uninsured women and children that

assures them continuing access to appropriate maternal and child health

services, including (and especially),needed hospital care. Indeed,

numerous ntaten report significant gaps between the amount of unmet

maternal and,child health need and their ability to respond:

o There are an estimated 90,000 poor pregnant women living

in Texas ac or below 1504 of the federal poverty level.

Sixty-one thousand women were seen through health.

department clinics last year. 'Medicaid paid for only

14,095 deliveries, however, liaving approximately

34,000 deliveries to a predominantly uninsured population.

Many local hospitals in Texas now charge substantial

preadmission deposits for a pregnant woman who wishes

to register at the hospital for delivery of her child.

Preregistration is, of course, crucial, so that a hospital

and the attending physician can be alerted is to 'whether

the patient presents a high risk of delivery complications

(most of these women have no personal obstetrician to deliver

their babies, since they are indigent).
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Bebause the preadmission deposit requirements

are so prohibitive, however, a large number of

births happen outside of the hospital. In 1982.

Texas alone accounted for one -third of all out-of-

hospital births %ri the United States. Women who

do not deliver at home (unattended by an obstetrician,

since they cannot afford one) wait until they are

in labor to present themselves at the nearest hospital

as an emergency case. Last year, Texas used half its

Jobs Act supplemental HCH Block Grant appropriations,

not to improve preventive services. (approximately

17 of 72 c(i.y and county health departments and one

health department still do not offer anj

maternity care) but to underwrite hospital delivery costs

forsome of the pregnant women who had no Medicaid. When

those monies run out, the delivery program will cease.

o Special infusions of funds in Louisiana through the

Title V Improved Pregnant Outcome (IPO) Program and

the Fiscal 1982 Jobs Act supplemental appropriation

made it possible for state and local health officials

t) deliver important new services to poor women and

children. Because of IPO funds, mortality rates in

Tangil....loa County dropped from 24.9 deaths/1000 live

births in 197` to a provisional rate of 14.9 deaths/

1000 live birth. in 1982. Similarly, clinics through-

out the state were able to increase their maternity

caseloads by 34% and their pediatric caseloads by 12%.

.18
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But the IPO and Jobs Act funds are now running out.

When they do, the lay outreach workers and extra

clinicians who made these services and results

possible W" be gone.

o In Minnesota, about 51,000 families with children

(1/3 of all such families) live below the federal

poverty level. Yet Medicaid coverage in Minnesota

reached only about 39% of poor children in 1980.

Moreover, in 1982, because of the federal budget cuts,

the University of Minnesota estimates that more than

13,500 households lost Medicaid eligibility. Since

beads of households in these cases tend to work at

marginal jobs with little or no employer-paid health

insurance, they are often wholly'dependant on public

health services.

The state has developed a Community Health Services

plan which covers most areas of the state for well

child care, public health nursing home visits and health

education. Despite these very basic services, state MCH

officials report that in rural counties, which comprise

50% of the state, all sick-child and maternity medical

services are provided by private physicians. 7amilies

are required to make their own arrangments with physicians.

In 1980, infant mortality rates in some of these counties

were as high as 21 deaths per 1000 live births, twice the

national average.
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o In Kansas, 7:6% of all families in the state ;We in

poverty. Yet the state's Maternity and Infant Care Projects

reached only 2.7% of women giving birth in 1982. State

officials reported incidents in which indigent women were

denied prenatal care because of outstanding medical bills.

Jobs Act funds were used last year to expand preventive

services in 52 counties that showed the largest numbers of

births to poor women in 1982. Even tnose funds, however, would

not cover hospital and obstetrical costs at the time of

delivery. County officials do not know what will happen to

these modest programs when the Jobs Act monies rpn out.

II. Analysis of the GAO Report

In our opinion, the GAO report substantially confirms our own

conclusion that preventive maternal and child health services for

mothers and children under the block grant have suffered in recent

years. First, according to the audit performed by GAO, most states

experienced a real-dollar decline in total expenditures for maternal and

child health-related services. Moreover, the only reasons that the

reductions were not deeper were 1) consolidation of various federal

categorical programs into the MCH block grant that temport.r'ly inflated

some state MCM operating budgets; 2) carryover funds from Fiscal 1981
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and the one-time Fiscal 1983 supplemental appropriation mitigated the

less of funds. In no state, however, did real dollar growth for MCH

services approach the growth in childhood poverty rates mentioned above.

Second, the GAO report describes the very troublesome decision-

making that confronts state health officials faced with too much need

and too few resources. Since none of the services financed under the

MCH block grant could possibly be considered unnecessary, 'states have

logically continued to support most of what had been funded previously.

MCH officials were virtually unable to deal effectively with the wide-

spread need among uninsured mothers and infants for assistance with

hospital-related costs.Certain preventive services, moreover, including

leas -based paint poisoning prevention, SIDS, and the programs of

projects were cut heavily, apparently in order to spread funds a little

further.

According to GAO, cuts were certainly not made because SIDS or

lead poisoning problems were not present; officials indicated instead

that the service was a 'low priority or that they thought that a child

could obtain the sane service elsewhere. One of the most ironic

responses came from California MCH officials, (Report, p. 47) who

apparently justified discontinuing the lead screening program because

lead poisoning treatment ,rvices were available through the state

crippled children's services program.

The fate of the old Title V programs of projects bears special

attention because it has been particularly tragic. No federal

Investment has a prouder track record than these projects. Repeated

studies have shown that they have led to dramatic declines in

prematurity, low birthweight and mortality rates mong infants, as well

as a reduced Incidence of childhood illness. Yet between 1981 and 1983,

according to GAO, funding for these projects declined by 21%. Twelve of

the 13 states surveyed either reduced or eliminated these projects.

BEST COPY AVAILABLE



68

Seven percent of the projects were eliminated outright. Some of the

projects most deeply affected provided the very services that are the

most difficult to obtain on a free or reduced cost basis, especially

dental services, comprehensive maternity care, intensive infant care,

and pediatric services for acute and episodic illnesses.

Because we do extensive work in Mississippi, (where we maintain

a state off,ce) we examined the Mississippi program of project

reductions particularly closely. GAO's review GE Mississippi's maternity

and infant care project reductions (page 39) concludes by noting that,

if a special nurse midwife project providing maternity care for indigent

women closes, the women will have to rely on private obstetricians,

travel to the University Hospital (80 miles away), or resort to home

deliveries. The first option (reliance on private obstetricians) is not

an option for these MC patients. In Holmes County, where this project

is located, there a-e no obstetricians at all. The women in that county

are completely dependent on the MIC program. (GAO notes that the project

accounts for 85% of all deliveries in the county.) The second option,

travelling to the University of Mississippi Medical Center, is an

Impossible and unsafe alternative because of the great distance.

Furthermore, the University's own nurse midwife program is to be

defunded as of June 30, so that services will be drastically reduced.

Finally, the third option, home births, would obviously be disastrous

for these women, many of whom are high-risk and none of whom would be

able to be attended by an obstetrician. Given the very high mortality

Laces in Holmes County even with a nurse midwife program (20.1 deaths

per 1000 nonwhite live births in 1982), resorting to unattended home

births is unthinkable.

This is a time when Mississippi officials need to expand services,

not cut them. The University Medical Center, the only source of care

for many of the state's poor, and just taken over by the Hospital
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Corporation of America under a management contract, is threatening

to start denying admission to uninsured sick newborns Last year, all

but 3 of 394 slack births in one Mississippi county occurred

out-of-county because poor women in that county could not afford to get

into the hospital in the county. They travelled up to nearly 100 miles

-to find a hospital that would admit them. And two weeks'ago, a

14-year-old pregnant girl wno went into premature labor and lost her

baby in utezo when the local hospital refused to admit her because she

was uninsured. When she arrived at the hospital she was told that

because she had no health inurance, her mother would have to take her

to Jackson, a 90 mile trip, for delivery. The baby died on the way.

We have two general criticisms of the GAO study which are especialy

relevant to the agency's discussion of available services. Pirst, the

investigators, in our opinion, tended to minimize and obfuscate some

serious cuts. For example, GAO notes (page 29) that no state reported

dropping any services provided under their crippled children's program."

Yet on the next page GAO reports that "Penrsylvania...iow limits funding

for patients with cystic fibrosis to five days of hospital care rather

than unlimited hospitalization." This might not be an outrzght dropping

of services, but it certainly is difficult to explain this distinction

to parents of a child suffering with cystic fibrosis.

Second, GAO investigators left unresearched and unanswered many

crucial assertions by state °Metals, particularly those relating to

the alleged availability of equivalent services for mothers and children

previously served by Title V-funded providers. Cutbacks occurred

simultaneously in every federally assisted program. Thus, the mere fact

that a defunded MIC project might be located within tfle same catchment

area an a Commt..ty tp,alth Center would be irrelevant if CHC was no
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longer in fact able to provide an adequate level of services to its own

patient population. For example, in Maryland, serious HCH cutbacks in

1982 occurred simultaneously with Community Health Center cutbacks that

led to a 31,000 person reduction in the number of patients served.

_ Since GAO did not inventory other sources of care in the

communities visited in order to determine whether services of equal

scope and quality were still accessible, it is impossible to accept the

report's implication that kei services remained generally available,

despite HCH reduction; (especially since the report was not Set in any

context and did not attempt to measure existing community need).

Moreover, these assertions lie in stark and ironic contrast to some of

the cases reported in the study. For example, the Iowa MIC officials

interviewed by GAO (page 38) admitted that since they do not keep track

of clients no longer served, they did not know if women were able to

locate alternative sources of care.

In conclusion, the GAO study paints a vivid picture of the dilemma

facing many HCH officials who are acutely aware of the need but are

unable to respond. It is imperative that HCH Block Grant funding be

increased so that we are no longer confronted with having to choose

between types of children or categories of illnesses. More importantly,

however, it is evident that this block grant program alone cannot

possibly begin to cope with the amount of unmet need. The HCH Block

Grant is a planning, resource development and "gap filler' program. It

is not designed to function as a source of comprehensive health insurance

for 15 million uninsured children and millions of poor and uninsured

women of childbearing age. The program cannot begin to deal with the

need for hospital care, for example. The Block Grant must be coupled

with major reforms in Medicaid. Congress must begin these reforms by

immediately enacting the Child Health Assurance Act and AFDC/Medicaid

reforms now being considered by the House and Senate Budget Reconcili-

ation Conferees.

3
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STATEMENT OF R. DON BLIM, M.D., ON BEHALF OF THE
AMERICAN ACADEMY OF PEDIATRICS, WASHINGTON, DC

Dr. Bum. Mr. Chairman, I am Dr. Don Blim, a pediatrician in
private practice from Kansas City. I am here today representing
the American Academy ofXediatrics:

I take particular pleasure in appearing today, for it was just over
3 years ago that I testified before this committee in support of the
establishment of the maternal and child health block grant.

I commend you, Senator Durenberger, and Senator Dole who is
my Senator, on your leadership in establishing this block grant for
mothers and children.

The academy is in general :in agreement with the General Ac-
counting Office's report as a fair assessment on how States admin-
istered this block grant during the brief 2 years it covers. State ad-
ministrators should commended for their ingenuity in protecting
these programs through a variety of cost shifting mechanisms in
an attempt to integrate these programs into the overall State
health budget process. This, however, is not the time to pat our-
selves on the back for a job well done; our job is really just begin-
ning.

It should be pointed out that two major factors greatly facilitated
the States' ability to adjust to the block grant format:

First, the forward funding, which was in the system when this
change was initiated; and, second, the fact that this committee, to
its credit, instituted and insisted that each State maintain a dis-
tinct administrative unit to implement the program.

The academy would suggest that this committee request that
GAO conduct a regular periodic assessment of the impact of this
block grant. Perhaps a report every 2 years would provide the guid-
ance to assist the committee in periodic adjustments to the pro-
gram.

With that in mind, I would like to take this opportunity to focus
not on what we have accomplished, but rather to address our un-
finished business with respect to the maternal and child health
block grant.

My comments will focus on four major areas:
First, the administrative structure of maternal and child health

programs within the Department; second, funding issues; third, pri-
orities for set-aside moneys; and, fourth, the need for a common
data base. It is these four key elements that are significant barriers
to both the Federal and State bureaucracies in making a commit-
ment to our children's health.

First, the Office of Maternal and Child Health. Public Law 97-35
called for an administrative unit for maternal and child health
services within the Department to coordinate a variety of child
health programs and provide technical assistance to the States,
among other responsibilities. Nothing has happened.

The United States is shamefully one of the few industrialized na-
tions which does not have a high-level policy unit for children's
health within its governmental structure. Instead, we have buried
our office on Maternal and Child Health at a low level within the
Department, and we have given it little authority or asked for ac-
countability or new direction. We have no focal point of our Feder-
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al efforts to promote child health and well-being, or even a sound
Federal policy in this regard.

Child health cannot be viewed in a vacuum. Congress must
review in detail its myriad of patchwork programs constituting
child health policy to determine their efficiencies and effectiveness.

It is apparent that American children today do not have the
same problems as children 25 years ago, because they are not the
same kinds of children. Congress must develop public policy and
strategies to address the children of the eighties. The philosophy
behind the maternal and child health block grant was to reduce
fragmentation and coalesce all health programs for children. The
administration has not complied with this intent and continues to
present to the States a disjointed and uncoordinated health effort
for our children.

Senator DURENBERGER. How can you say that? I've got a bo9k
here that says we have been gathering information for years and
years and years on, a wide variety of stuff, and we have committed
10 to 15 percent of the block grant to channel all of this knowledge
into the Division of Maternal and Child Health.

Dr. BUM. Well, we are calling attention to the need for a special
office.

So, to summarize the health needs of the maternal and child
health population, it cannot be simply met by a series of disease- or
income-directed projects; the health of mothers and children cannot
be equated simply with being ill, with being hospitalized, with
being handicapped, or even with being poor. Health care for Ameri-
ca's children ranges from superb to nonexistent. The problem is
that many of America's children have no access to primary health
care; many of the others use the health care system only sporadi-
cally, which is expensive, rather than being integrated into a
system of continuous preventie and therapeutic care. Many moth-
ers give birth having received little or no prenatal care. It is pri-
marily these unserved mothers and children who account for the
fact that 15 other countries have a lower infant mortality rate.
That wide discrepancy exists between races, socioeconomic groups,
in indicators of health status that children still die from disease,
totally preventable, and that many adults suffer needlessly from
handicapping conditions acquired during infancy.

If this deplorable situation is to change, it will require Federal
leadership to help this Nation's mothers and children.

A new administrative unit at a high level within the Department
cannot do it alone; we must have tht. necessary research tools, spe-
cific data on child health status, and a secure fiscal policy to even
begin to develop a comprehensive child health policy.

On MCH fundingif the Federal budget serves to reflect the pri-
orities of this nation, mothers and children rank reprehensibly low.
The maternal and child health block grant is but one example.
Even though the studies show that in most States the same serv-
ices are being provided, many people in need of maternal and child
health services will not receive them. States are also experiencing
an increased demand for services under the maternal and child
health block grant. This derives from a decrease in medicaid fund-
ing and services and from loss of private health insurance due to
unemployment.
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The academy calls the committee's attention to the immense and
urgent gap represented by the near poor or those not supported by
medicaid. The infusion of the jobs bill funds to supplement the ma-
ternal and child health block grant was an extension of the Con-
gress' intent for these programs. Those funds are now spent, with
no funds to replace. them. This leaves the administrators of mater-
nal and child health programs in the untenable position of at-
tempting to support personal health services for the near-poor from
an annual appropriation never intended to fill such a void.

The estimate of children living in circumstances which would
characterize them as working-poor families is approximately 9 mil-
lion. If the entire appropriation was spent on just this` segment of
children, it would only average $44 per child per year. It is inap-
propriate to give anyone the illusion of having such a responsibility
when funding is below subminimal need.

In our opinion, the full impact of the budget cuts have yet to be
experienced. Reduced dollars coupled with fluctuating spending
patterns lend no stability to program administration or develop-
ment.

We anticipate program changes in many States. Our preliliiinary
information and the GAO report seem to indicate that States will
favor broadly targeted programs and those historically receiving
State funds. Tragically, recent reports have been made of increased
infant mortality in some States, indicating areas of compromised
service.

Furthermore, if one projects from California's experience with
proposition 13, reductions in prenatal care, family planning, well-
child care, and immunization programs can be anticipated, as well
as the associated morbidity that comes with such reductions. At a
minimum, a realistic appropriation level should be set with infla-
tion factors adopted for each subsequent year.

The set-aside funding: The report does raise some concern over
the relatively low priority that States have assigned to programs
funded under the set-aside money. The academy has no particular
wisdom to offer the committee on the problems some States seem
to be having in this regard.

We are supportive of the 15-percent set-aside provisior in the
block grant and urge that it be maintained.

The data base: It is difficult to assess the complete impact of the
funding cuts on people and sen izes, because existing baseline data
are poor. You cannot risk simply being told that it is not known
what was accomplished by the appropriation because the funds are
used differently in each State. You cannot meet your responsibil-
ities to adjust these programs in place, if the accomplishments and
deficiencies resulting from block grants are not provided.

The purpose of such reporting would not be to merely satisfy a
Federal requirement, but would be to stimulate the development of
a working document that could be used to allocate funds and to
measure progress at the State level. Appropriate Federal reporting
requirements must be reinstituted to -How us to track key health
indicators so that as a nation we can determine the health status
of our children, our progress and our problems.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. The academy would be willing to con-
tinue to cooperate and help.

[The prepared statement of Dr. R. Don Blim follows:]
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STATEMENT OF R. DON Bum, M.D., F.A.A.P.

Mr. Chairman, members of the Committee, I am Don Blim, M.D., a pediatrician in
private practice from Kansas City, Missouri, here today representing the
American Academy of Pediatrils. I take particular pleasure in appearing today
for it was just over three years ago that I testified before this Committee in
support of the establishment of-the maternal and child health block grant. I

commend you, Senator Durenberger and Senator Dole for your leadership in
establishing this block grant for mothers and children.

The Academy is in general in agriement with the General Accounting Office's
(GAO) report on the "Maternal and Child Health Block Grant: Program Changes
Emerging Under State Administration" as a fair assessment of how states admi-
nistered this block grant during the brief two plus years it covers. State
administrators should be commenowl for their ingenuity in protecting these
programs by a variety of cost shifting mechanisms and an attempt to integrate
these programs into the overall state health budget process. This, however, is
not the time to pat ourselves on the back for a job well done. Our job is just
beginning.

It should be pointed out that two major factors greatly facilitated the states'
abilities to adjust to the block grant format: the forward funding which was in
tie system when this change was initiated and the faot that this Committee, to
its credit, insisted that each state maintain a distinct administrative unit to
implement the program. The Academy would suggest that this Committee request
that GAO conduct a regular, periodic assesssment of the impact of this block
grant. Perhaps a report every two years would provide the guidance to assist
the Committee in adjustment of the program current to need.

With that in mind, I would like to take this opportunity to focus not on what we
have accomplished, but rather address our unfinished business with respect to
the maternal and cnild health block grant. Hy cocap is will focus on four major
areas: 1) the administrative structure of maternal and child health programs
within AHHS; 2) funding iasues; 3) priorities for set-aside monies; and 4) the
need for a common data base. It is these four key elements that are significant
barriers to both the federal and state bureaucracies in making a commitment to
our children's health.

OFFICE OF MATERNAL AND CHILD HEALTH

Public Law 97-35 called for an administrative unit for maternal and child health
services within DHHS to coordinate a variety of child health programs and pro-
vide technical assistance to the states, among other responsibilities. Nothing
ha., happened. The United States is shamefully one of the few industrialized
nations which does not have a high level policy unit for children's health
within its governmental structure. Instead, we have buried our office of mater-
nal and child health at a low level within DHHS and have given it little
authority or asked for accountability or new directions. We have no focal point
of our federal Worts to promote child health and well-being or oven a sound
federal policy in this regard.

Child health cannot b, viewed in a vacuum. Congress must review in detail its
myriad or patchwork programs constituting child health policy to determine their
efficiency and effectiveness. It is apparent that American children today do
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not have the same problems as children 15 or 20 years ago, because they are not
the Mlle kind of children. Congress must develop public policy and strategy to
address the children of the 1980s. 'At a minimum, we need answers to the
following questions: What are the goals and objectives of the various child
health programa? Are they meeting these objectives? What are the gaps? Where is
the overlap? Are these services appropriately integrated, or do they verve to
further fragment child health care? At what expense are states undeftiking cost
shifting to make up budget deficits? How about standards of care? Access to
care? The philosophy behind the maternal and child health block grant Oa to
reduce fragmentation and cbalesce all health programs for childrelf. The
Administration has not compqied with this intent and continues to present to the
states a disjointed and uncoordinated health effort for children:

To summarize, the health needs of a maternal.and child population cannot be met
simply by a series of disease or income-directed projects. The health of
mothers and children cannot be equated simply with being ill, with being hospi-
talized, with being'handicapped or even with being poor. Maternal and child
health services involve setting of standards, development and deployment of
resources, demonstrations of new and improved, arrangements for assessment of
care, and delineation of resources required i terms of fatilities, personnel
and financing.

Health care for America's children ranges from supurb to nonexistent. The
problem is that many of America's children have no access to primary health
care. Many others tpe the health care system only sporadically, rather than
being integrated into a system of continuous preventive and therapeutic care.
Many mothers give birth having received little or no prenatal care. It is pri-
marily these unserved mothers and children who account for the facts that 15
other countries have lower infant mortality rapes than the United States; that
wide discrepancies exist between races and solioeconomic groups in indicators of
health status; that children still diefrom diseases totally preventable by
immunization and proper health care; and that many adults suffer needlessly from
handicapping conditions acquired during infancy or childhood. as a consequen,e of
lack of appropriate health care. If this deplorable situation is to change, it
will require federal leadership and a commitment to this nation's mothers and
children.

A nheii" administrative Unit at a high level within DHHS cannot do it alone. We
also must have the necessary research tools, specifically data on child health
status, and a secure fiscal position to even begin to develop a comprehensive
child health policy.

MCH FUKDING

If the federal budget serves to reflect the priorities of this nation, mothers
and children rank reprehensibly. The maternal and child health block grant is
but one example. Even though the studies show that in most states the same ser-
vices are being provided, many people in need of maternal and child health
services will not receive them. Forty-seven states have reported cutbacks
either in services, eligibility, or both. Also some states have imposed fees.
States are also experiencing an increased demand for services under the maternal
and child health block grant. This derives from a decrease in Medicaid funding
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and services an0 from loss of private health insurance due to unemployment.
Maternal and child health directors rep t seeing more referrals for the "near"
poor, as much as a sixfold increase in me areas.

The Academy calls the Committee's attention to the immense and urgent gap repre-
sented by the near poor or those not supported by Medicaid. The infusion or the
jobs bill funds to supplement the maternal And child health block g?ant was an
extension of the Congress' intent for these programs. Those funds are now spent
with no funds to replace them. This leaves the Administrators of maternal and
child health programs fh the untenable position of attempting to support per-
sonal health services for the near poor from an annual appropriation never
intended to fulfill such a void. The estimate of children living in circumstan-
ces which would chaActerize them as working, poor families is approximately nine
million. If the entire appropriatioh was :pent on just this segment of
children, it Would only average $44 per child per year. It is inappropriate to
give anyone the illusion of having such a responsibility when funding is so
woefully below some minimal need.

In our opinion, the full impact of the budget cuts has yet to be experienced.
Red ed dollars, coupled with fluctuating spending patterns, lend no stability

ito ,ogram administration or development.

We anticipate program changes in many states. Our preliminary information and
the GAO report seem to indicate that states will faJor broadly targeted programs
and those historically receiving state funds. It appears that Crippled
Children's services will receive a large share or maternal and child health
funds because it is an older, statewide program with a vocal constituency. In
fact, most states list services for crippled children as a top priority. It
appears that, other programs facusing on sudden infant death syndrome, genetics,
hemophilia and lead-paint poisoning, or programs designed to meet needs of the
inner-city poor may not fare as well. The states focus on serving those with
the greatest need; thus the impact of reduced services will most likely fall on
the recently unemployed, the working poor or he moderately handicapped.
Tragically, recent reports have been made or increased infant mortality in some
states Indicating areas of compromised services. Furthermore, if one projects
from California's experience with Proposition 13, reductions in prenatal care,
family planning, well-chill care and xmmunization programs can be anticipated as
well as the associated morbidity that vomes with such reductions.

At a minimum, a realistic appropriation level should be set with inflation fac-
tors adopted for each subsequent year.

SET-ASIDE FUNDING AUTHORITY

The report doed raise some concern over the relatively low priority states have
assigned to programs funded under the set aside monies. The Academy has no par-
ticular wisdom to offer the Committee on the problems some states seem to be
having in this regard. We are most supportive or the 15 percent set aside pro-
vision in the block graat and urge that it be maintained. These monies are
directed at problems extending across states, support resources being developed
to serve health needs of children across the country and enable the development
of new or alternative approaches to providing needed health services for
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children. This set aside authority is a critical element in our national

programs for children. However, we would urge this Committee to pay specific

attention to how priorities are assigned under this so-called discretionary

authority. The logical starting point is to establish National priorities. We

would recommend that there,be proposed rulemaking on the important issue of

selecting priorities for the allocation of'these funds. The proposed priorities

should be pt...,lished so that the public and the Congress could examine and com-

ment on them before their adoption. In addition, an appropriately represen-

tative group to advise the Secretary or her designate on the priorities for

allocating these funds should be established. The sum of monies involved are

too great to condone the decision on
priorities and review mechanisms to he left

completely in the hands of government staff.

DATA BASE FOR BLOCK GRANTS TO STATEZ

It is difficult to assess the complete impact of the funding cuts on people and

services because existing baseline data are poor, and future data will not be

comparable due to changes in the, reporting system.

In the conversion to the block grant system, specific reporting requirements

have become too relaxed. It is not enough to monitor the process by which

federal funds are passed to the states; one must also monitor the effect asso-

ciated with the use of such funds. You cannot risk simply being told that it is

not known what was accomplished by the
appropriation because the fUnds are used

differently in eaoh state. You cannot meet your responsibilities to adjust

those programs you set in place if the accomplishments and deficiencies

resulting from block grants are not provided. The Administration must be

required to identify before the fact its plan for assembling appropkate data

relative to the effect of the block grant authorized.

You must insist that you receive
on the services provided to women

surrounding reproductive health, including antepartum, intrapartua, postpartum

and family planning services. Similarly, you should require adequate infor-

mation on those women in need of such services who were not able to be served

through the block grant approach. You should insist that sufficient details be

presented to identify the circumstances
which prevent these women from receiving

needed health services and what is proposed to meet such need. The same

detailed information should bo required for infants, children and adolescents

regarding health services provided and where such services could not be

provided.

Tne purpose of such reporting by states would not be to merely statisfy a

federal requirement, but would be to stimulate the development of a working

document that could be used to allocate funds and measure progress at the state

level. Appropriate federal reporting requirements must be reinstated to allow

us to track key health indicators so that as a Nation we can deterine the health

status of our children, our progress and our problems.

Hr. Chairman, we can no longer afford as a Nation to igilore our children. As

you well know, tne investment in one generation is an investment in tho next.

3y ignoring this challenge, we are indeed ignoring our futureS The Academy

stands ready to assist you and the Committee in this process.
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Senator DURENBERGER. Thank you very much.
Dr. Nelson?

-STATEMENT OF RICHARD NELSON, M.D., ASSISTANT PROFESSOR,
DEPARTMENT OF PEDIATRICS, UNIVERSITY OF MINNESOTA
AND MEDICAL CONSULTANT, CRIPPLED CHILDREN'S PRO-
GRAM, MINNESOTA DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH, MINNEAPOLIS,
MN

Dr. NELSON. Let me just restrict my testimony to a couple ofcomments.
In response to an earlier question that you directed to Senator

Bumpers, I think that many of us look at title V as a source of na-tional leadership for the health care of mothers and children. Cer-
tainly, title XIX represents the major source of dollars for care, buttitle V is the only existing Federal commitment to the health of allmothers and children. And I think that Federal-State partner-shipreally, the title V is the template upon which States build,their programs, not just in dollars but in the concept of trying toprovide the services to mothers and children.

In the State of Minnesota during the current fiscal year, the ma-ternal and child health block grant will be significantly reduced
from about $7.75 million to $6.2. This is because the dollars avail-
able under the emergency jobs bill will be expended during the
year And this is going to place increasing pressure on policymak-
ers in our State to try to prioritize the use of funds.

Sara Rosenbaum has actually given some very good examples in
Minnesota of some of the issue raised with decreased medicaid eli-gibility, and that places additional strains on title V to try to meet
some of the needs of low-income mothers and children seeking
care Clearly the dollars aren't there in our State and I think in all
States to pick up the slack in medical assistance benefits.

Since the initiation of the block grant, the Minnesota legislaturehas not really appropriated any dollars to compensate for the loss
of Federal funds. So, while I believe that certainly the statistics re-ported in the GAO report are accurate and that some States did infact do that, it is a very uneven process. We in fact have a Statewhere, for prevf :e health services, Minnesota relies almost ex-clusively on tilt eral dollars in order to mount programs.In three areasvery brieflyI have great concern. Our State atthis time I think is in a continuous political dialogto be kind
about how to prioritize the money: Conflicts between urban areas
and rural welts, conflicts between how to spend money at various
levels of government. We are gnawing at a very small bone, and weget into a situation where raw power politics makes decisions about
allocatiopraof maternal and child health funds which really denies
needy bit 000/PPA Otildren resources when their political advo-
cates aren't as Wong lid btherp.

Our handicapped children are in a situation where the escalation
of health cAre costs which these children consume, by virtue of
their birth defects and chronic disease, really are placing tremen-
dous strains on the program. We found in some situations that
costs have gone up 50 to 100 percent in 2 or 3 years in providing
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care for cleft palate and club foot and others, and the program
doesn't have those resources.

These aren't just consuming dollars to provide care; these are
what we call secondary prevention. If you don't adequately deal
with the primary problems of birth defects, these children are
going to require services over their lifer-nes that consume many
more dollars.

I have one parting observation: I think it is time to look at title
V in a new way and to link title V and title XIX. Title V provides
a perspective and planning and evaluation and coordination of
services. Title XIX is a major reimbursement program. I think if
the health, status of mothers and children, especially low-income
mothers and children, is going to significantly improve, we can't
have these two Federal programs marching along in parallel, in
most situations. There is data that when title V and title XIX are
linked at the State level, we get a much more efficient and compre-
hensive use of dollars. And I think that is the challenge in looking
at the block grant

Thank you.
[Dr. Nelson's written prepared statement follows:]
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STATEMENT OF RICHARD P. NELSON, M.D., UNIVERSITYOF MINNESOTA, GILLETTE
CHILDREN 's HOSPITAL, ST. PAUL, MN

..,

I am Dr. Richard P. Nelson, Assistant Professor of Pediatrics at

the University of Minnesota Nid Director of the Developmental

Disabilities Program at Gillette Children's Hospital, St. Paul.

This testimony will focus en the efforts of MCH block grant

programs -...o improve the health of mothers and children, including

children with chronic illness or disability. In all states these

programs continue to function after the block grant but a

struggle with inadequate resources. As a former director of the

Title V Minnesota Crippled Children's Program, my primary focus

will be services for children with chronic illnesses

disabilities.

Leeislate Mandate Under the Block Grant

Or

The legislation creating the Maternal and Child Health Services

Block Grant in 1981 specified four purposes for the amended Title

V of the Social Security Act. The purposes are as follows:

1. To assure mothers and children (in particular those with low

income or with limited availability health services) access

to quality maternal and child health services.
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2. To reduce infant mortality and the incidence of preventable

diseases and handicapping conditions among children... and

to promote the health of mothers and children.

3. To provide rehabilitation services for blind and disabled

individuals under the age of 16 receiving benefits under

Title XVI (Supplemental Security Income).

4. To provide services for locating, and for medical, surgical,

corrective, and other services, ... for children who are

crippled or who are suffering from conditions leading to

crippling.

These objectives provide the compelling frame work for state

maternal and child health programs. The agenda for these pro-

grams is nothing less than a continued improvement of the health

of child-bearing and rearing women and their children. The

programs function in a context of a complex health care industry

including diverse practitioners, facilities, and public and

voluntary programs.
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Program Mission Under the Block Grant

The maternal and child health block grant programs are public

health programs and their mission has been and is to promote the

development of the system of health care for all mothers and

children. This mission involves the performance of a variety of

functions including planning, coordination of services, standard

setting, the introduction of innovative methods of health care in

to the service delivery system, training and education, and the

provision of direct service and outreach.

Considerable effort and resources are deployed to p=ovide health

care services and related services to mothers and children
--

through the Title V maternal and child heath block grant

program. In states with limited Medicaid eligibility and large

low-income populations, the Title V state maternal and child

health programs are generally the only source of direct services

for mothers and children who do not have adequate insurance or

personal financial resources to obtain needed health care.

Moreover, there are localities within states where private health

providers are simply unavailable, and there are communities and

within states when private health providers are unable or

unwillilog to furnish care to Medicaid eligible women and

children. Hence, the state maternal and child health programs

have developed maternity and child health clinics which provide

prenatal earn, newborn care, and well child care including

immuni1ations, developmental assessments and vision and hearing

screening.
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The FY 1984 MCP block grant budget significantly decreased to

slightly more than $6.2 million. State policymakers face

difficult short-term decisions concerning the use of reduced MCH

block grant funds. To a great extent, the Emergency Jobs Bill

appropriations temporarily delayed decisions that the

Commissioner of the Department of Health must now make.

Recognizing the problem of Increased state discretion over a

reduced budget, the 1982 Minnesota Legislature passed an act

..hich established an MCH Advisory Task Force to facilitate a

planning process, and provide recommendations to the Commissioner

of Health on the award, cistribution, and administration of MCH

block grant funds after July 1, 1983.

The MCH Advisory Task Force made an initial set of

recommendations prior to their knowledge of the availability of

additional funds via the Emergency Jobs Bill. They did not

recommend an across the board or pro rata reduction of MCH funds.

Rather, they recommended redistributing funds with special

emphasis on identifying and targeting resources to those

populations with the greatest risk for poor health status.

The Medicaid program in Minnesota is one of the most

comprehensive programs in the country. It provides the complete

range of services made optional by the federal government, and

provides coverage for two-parent families whose principal wage

earner is unemployed and for women who are pregrant for the first

time. In 1982, the income standard for a family of four in
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Minnesota that was used to determine eligibility for nedicaid was

the fifth highest in the nation, albeit still uell below the

federal poverty level. In FY 1982, 48 percent of Minnesota

Medicaid beneficiaries were children accounting for 11 percent of

Medicaid expenditures and resulting in an average expenditure of

$530 per child. This figure is slightly higher than the national

average Medicaid expenditure of less than $500 per child in 1982.

One ma3or impact of the federz'l cutbacks in Minnesota has been

the loss of Medicaid eligibility for more than 13,500 households

during the past two years directly due to the substantial changes

initiated in the AFDC program by the Omnibus Budget

Peconciliation Act (OPPA) of 1981 (Hoffman, 1984). The primary

effect of these changes has been the termination of welfare

ssistance, and hence Medicaid cover.lgo, for the majority of

corking AFDC recipients.

During fiscal year 1981, the last year preceeding the MCH

Services Block Grant, the Crippled Children's Services programs

provided services to 605,582 children. A large majority of these

children, almost 570,000, receive their services through cost

effective ambulatory care. For children requiring more intensive
5.-'

surgical or medical treatment, inpatient services were provided

to 94,851 children, involving over 711,000 patient days of rale.
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Ir. addition., several of the programs consolidated in the maternal

end child health block grant programs in 1981aredirect service

programs. These programs include the Sudden Infant Death

Program, the Lead Poisoning Program, the Hemophilia Program and

the Genetics Program.

Irnect of Federal Funding Cuts

The Omnibus Budget Recorelliation Act of 1981, the parent

legislation for Maternal and Child Health Services Block Grant,

generally reduced the overall allocation of federal dollars to

the states oy approximately 18%. This reduction occurred at a

time when many states were experiencing severe difficulties in

their own budgets. In Minnesota no additional state funds were

appropriated to compensate for the loss of federal funds.

Further specific constraints were placed on maternal and child

health activities due to inflation of costa in the health care

sector which at that time continued at double-diOt rates.

The funding reductions created a milieu of uncertainty in many

sates. State health commissioners :rd other decision makers

wonderer about the longevity of maternal and cnild health grants

and this discouraged further program development or innovation.
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The creation of the block grant funding mechanism also suggested

to some providers and agencies that "new money" had suddenly been

provided to states for new activities not previofisly funded under

Title V.

Out of this environment of uncertainty several trends have

emerged. I would like toprovide several examples from this

State of Minnesota which illustrate the impact of funding, and

.ndicate why current funding of Title V is not adequate.

1. Decreased eligibility for periratal and child health

programs.,

rollowing reduction of funds to support maternal and child

health programs administered by the Kinneapolis Health

Department, eligibility was reduced which excluded hundreds

of low-income women from services that had been available

for decades. Despite the prior demonstration of the

effectiveness of these programs to diminish the frequency of ci

low birth weight in their target areas. The potential for

the health department to serve this needy population was

compromised. Many women, including those from ethnic

minorities, were not able to obtain recommended prenatal

care without utilizing their very limited discretionary

income. Child health services beyond infancy have been even

more restricted due to high priority of decreasing infant

mortality and morbidity.
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In St. Paul the successful efforts to reach adolescent

pregnant young women through high school clinics were also

limited due to decreased funding.

Funds be restored to pre-block grant levels, at a minimum,

to reinstitute the services' available for this target

population.

2. Reduced eligibility for children with chronic illness and

handicaps.

S

The Minnesota Crippled Children Cervices Agency (Services

for Children with Handicaps) was not able to ad3ust its
4

financial eligibility scale from 1977, until eatly this

year. Despite an increase in median family income in the

state during that time, the.purchiising power for low- income

families has not improved. Financial eligibility in absolute

income dollars was unchanged. Th.refore families were

unable to qualify for services through the program.

In 1983 there was a re-duction of 27% in the number of

familijs re-applying for services as compared to 1981 (3,650

re- applications in contrast to 4,992 applications), which

does not indicate less need for program services, ' It the

recognition by families that they no longer que,ified due to

sligLt gains in their personal income.
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Similarly during this period the program was able to author-

ize for 30t fewer episodes of health care (6,46! versus

9,203) due to increased costs. For example the average

annual cost of care for a child with cleft lip and palate

paid by crippled,Children's funds rose to $1598 frcm $1006

the previous y+. Static program resources could not

absorb these increases without restrictirg services.

Funding should be brought to pre-block grant levels so that

population of f.A. ,Iles historically served by these programs

can obtain necessary services.

3. Limitation in scope of services

N.

Many :linics and professional services provided by Crippled

Children Services Agencies have been limited since the

introduction of the block grant. with the uncertain funding

milieu staff positions in Minnesota have not been filled fot

prolonged periods, new needs have not been addressed, and in

some areas the comprehensiveness of care has been decreased.

In Minnesota the numbei of visits to program outreach

clinics throughout the state has declined from approximately

7,c00 to 6,000 annually during the past two years secondary

to d reduction in the number of clinic sites that could be

funded with available program dollars.
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It Is essential to res re'services to low-income mothers

and children. Funding levels, as permitted by authorization

under Title V, should be increased. Constant service

funding for Title V, projecting the purchasing power of

fiscal year 1980 dollars to 1584 dollars, would require an

appropriation of about $600 million.

The urgency of maintaining effort on behalf of mothers and

children cannct be overstqted. We have lost capability

during the past three years, but still have th pportunity,

with the maternal and child'health services structure in

place, to restore necessary services.

Senator DURENBERGER. Thank you very much.
Let me just ask one question of this panel, because we are run-

ning a little late. I would ask Sara and Dr. Blim to react to this
last part, because this is the sort of objective that has been going
through my head.

If you adopt Dr. Graham's thesis that in addition to just plain
caring about peopleowhich unfortunately he didn't add into his
thesis, but i know he means it, and you all haveadd the thesis
that because we at the Federal level are financing 40 percent of the
sick care system in this country today we ought to have a ,strong
interest in prevention. Is Dr. Nelson correct in suggesting to us
that trying to define this Federal partnership and trying to pull in
the efficiencies of State and local administration of programs and
the efficiencies of a national funding system of some kind, that we
might view title V primarily as a detection-prevention kind of a
program Which would be required in all States in order to get at
the larger moneys for the economically disadvantaged in title XIX
or in some of the other titles that deal with crippled childrsr. and
the blind and so forth, since this is where it all starts?

I mean, it starts with pregnancy, and it starts with birth. And all
of the rest of these titles and the Social Security Act follow there-
from.

I just want to say that one of the reasons we are looking at The
economically disadvantaged is that title XIX creates problems for
us because it defines a certain subset of .economically disadvan-
taged, and it ties it in with a whole other program that is in this
committee called "Aid for Dependent Children." And as we do
that, we just gradually narrow the access for a whole lot of people
to the system. .1'

Maybe I could juit get a quick reaction from both of you in terms
of where this subcommittee might devote a little bit of attention,
because it has been suggested we do. I mean, despite what Dale
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said, you folks are it, and you are here time after time after time. I
would ask you to continue that commitment.

Could I start with you, Sara?
Ms. ROSENBAUM. I not only agree with Dr. Nelson, but in the

time that we don't spend talking to folks in Congress we do a lot of
.technical assistance with the States. One of the issues I spend most
of my time working on, in fact, is trying to develop stronger link-
ages between title V and title XIX. There is a lot of discretion right
now in both acts. Because so many children are uninsured so much
of the time that, unless the two programs work closely in tandem
and think about the most creative ways to use title XIX dollars to
shore up an entire public system, many, many children are going
to fall through the cracks.

I would say that life would be a lot easier if title XIX were to set
minimum equitable requirements regarding coverage for children.

You know, there is no other group under title XIX for whom cat-
egorically discriminatory requirements are used. For instance, if
you are over 65 you don't have to be married or unmarried or have
a grandchild or not have a grandchi ; u are simply eligible if
you are poor. We are not at that place yet *th title with re-
spect to children. And while we can do some tiv gerrymander-
ing of titles V and XIX to make them work better together, I'm
sure Dr. Nelson keeps coming up against this problem of having a
huge pool of children who fall through the cracks..

Now, title XIX, despite being a highly discretionary program, has
many, many minimum requirements. So in that sense it is not
groundbreaking to suggest that there be a minimum requirement
that, in return for spending $25 billion a year. of Federal money on
the program, States cover pregnant women and children for basic
services.

In addition, the two programs certainly can be brought more
closely together.

Senator DURENBERGER. Well, the thing in your suggestion that
will just drive some people crazy, the so-called efficiency experts, is
if you would ,even dare to suggest that everyone under 10, for ex-
ample, or pick an age, should qualify for a program. They would
say, "You are out of your tree," because pretty soon it would be $2
billion, $4 billion, $6 billion, et cetera.

And yet at the some time we are advocating, for example, tuition
tax credits for elementary and secondary education.

Ms. ROSENBAUM, The cost is so minimal compared to the payoff
of giving people access to health care. Right now it is estimated
that retardation rates, with adequate prenatal care among women
who don't get it, could be cut in half. That is one study's eztimate.
Now, the cost of retardation is so drastic in this country that you
could finance that addition to medicaid and cut medicaid ICFMR
payments, where a lot of children who are chronically retarded are
living.

So it is a matter of wNere you are going to invest, not where you
are going to throw money. The money is being spent now, as you
pointed out.

Senator DURENBERGER. Dr. Blim.
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Dr. BUM. I would certainly support Dr. Nelson's suggestion. I
think we have a lot of answers, but maybe we haven't asked all of
the questions.

We really don't have any central office or focal point for these
questions. This is why we are in support of that.

Senator DURENBERGER. Well, thank you all very much. I appreci-
ate your commitments, your statements, and your willingness to be
here today.

The next panel consists of Mr. Eugene Durman, senior research
associate at the Urban Institute; Ms. Sandra Anderson, director of
intergovernmental affairs for the Health Services Department of
Los Angeles County, CA; and Dr. John Mac Queen, Codirector of
the National Maternal and Child Health Resource Center, Iowa
City, IA, on behalf of the Association of Maternal and Child Health
and Crippled Children's Programs.

I welcome all three of you. You probably didn't notice that we
haven't been using the lights here, but we are going to use the
lights, since the time marches on, and I'm sure you all have air-
planes to catchat least, two of you do.

We will start with Mr. Durman.

STATEMENT OF EUGENE DURMAN, SENIOR RESEARCH
ASSOCIATE, THE URBAN INSTITUTE, WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. DURMAN. Thank you, Senator.
I would like to report primarily on an Urban Institute study of

the implementation of the MCH block grant. We are now entering
the third year of the tudy. We have been examining implementa-
tion in 18 States. We have coordinated our efforts with the General
Accounting Office. There is some overlap in the States, but be-
tween the two studies we have at least some look at some 22 States
around the country. So between the two studies we have a fairly
comprehensive look at what has been going on.

I will offer a brief summary of the results of the study. By and
large the,y confirm what has been reported by GAO. I would be
very willing to take any additional questions concerning the study
or some,of the broader questions that have been raised here today.

States have remained financially committed to MCH services. Of
the 13 States for which we have complete financial data, 10 made
at least some attempt to replace lost Federal dollars in nominal
terms. In real dollars, however, the States generally have not been
as successful in fully replacing lost Federal dollars, only four States
have succeeded in full replacement, if one assumes an inflation
rate of just over 7 percent per year. I would point out that some
estimates of inflation in these services would be higher than that.

While States have remained financially committed to MCH sery
ices, the priorities that they have assigned to specific services differ
somewhat from those expressed under the prior categorical pro-
grams. States were consistent, though certainly not unanimous, in
favoring the general broad-based MCH and crippled children's sery
ices over the more narrowly targeted programs such as lead based
paint, SIDS, and adolescent pregnancy.
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States were also consistent within the previous title V MCH serv-
ices in favoring the general services over the previously federally
mandated program of projects.

A number of States also shared the tendency to combine the SSI
Disabled Children's Program- into the more general crippled chil-
dren's services.

In addition to these programmatic changes, the MCH block has
apparently encouraged at least two sorts of changes in the relation-
ship_ between States and localities. This is one of the major inter-
governmental issues that was raised in the discussions surrounding
the creation of the block grants.

A number of States have developed funding formulas which
achieve some shift in funds from localities that had previously re-
ceived relatively large shares into localities that had previously re-
ceived a somewhat smaller share of the funds. These formulas were
almost always based on a definition of need within the State; they
were not arbitrary, simply based on the State's population, but did
have a substantial component of need derived is various means in
the various States.

In addition to this trend, a number of States have passed to local
governments the authority to allocate MCH funds, creating in
-effect their own block grants to localities out of the Federal block
grant to the States. In some instances this represents a continu-
ation of the existing relationship between the States and localities,
and in some instances it represents a new development with some
greater authority being passed to the local governments.

Finally, several States either have completed or are contemplat-
ing administrative changes as the result of. the MCH block grant.
As GAO has indicated, States are generally pleased with the elimi-
nation or simplification of the Federal requirements.

No State that we talked to, however, would claim significant dol-
lars sa\vings as the result of the MCH block grant. There were ad-
ministrative changes; they were able to use their staff differently.
These Changes did not translate into large dollar savings.

SenatOr DURENBERGER. Thank you very much.
Ms. Anderson?
[Mr. Durman's written prepared statement follows:]
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Testimony uefore the Senate Finance Committee,
Subcommittee on Health, concerning the NCH Block Grant
June 18; 1S84
Gene Duman, The Urban Institute

The NCH Block Grant, created by PL 97-35 (the Omnibus Budget

Reconciliation Act of :981), combined two large established programs with

seven smaller programs generally of more recent origin. The two large

programs, Materna: and Child Health Services and Crippled Childreu's

Services distributed the bulk of funds to states by formula and required a

federal match. States were not necessarily involved with the smaller

programs prior co the creation of the block, but became responsible for

allocation of funds to these programs when the block grant took effect. In

practice, several of the smaller programs including Genetics Testing and

Counseling, Hemophilia Services, and NCH Research and Training were

insulated from state discretion by the clause in PL 97-35, reserving 10 to

15 percent of the NCH appropriation for "projects of national signifi-

cahce." Thus, states, in effect, assumed responsibility for Childhood Lead.

. Based Faint Poisoning Services (LBPP), Adolescent Pregenancy Community-

Programs, Sudden Infant Death Syndrome Projects (SIDS), and SSI Disabled

Children funding.

The Urban Institute has studied state level implementa 'on of the MC

and other bloric grants as part of a three year study supported by both,HHS

and Ford Foundation funds. Our analysis of the NCH Bleck Grant focuses on

three important questions raised by the creaticn of that block: 1) the extent

of state efforts to replace lost federal dollars, and the nature of the

priorities expressed in these efforts, 2) the extent of changes in statc-local

relations associated with the block, and (3) the nature and extent of

a4ministrative efficiencies achieved as a result of the block grant.

31-12 O -84 - -7
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1. Fund Reallocations.

Federal Reductions, State keplacement, and Fund Availability. The

block grant cut in federal HCH appropriations for FFY 1982 was initially

24 percent before supplemental appropriations. However, block funds were

not the only federal aid available to support NCH programs during

FFY 1982. Because states did not spend all the federal categorical money

in the year it was appropriated, past federal funds overlapped the blocks

during the transition between systems of federal aid. These categorical

dollars provided 24 percent of federal HCH funds spent by states during

.SFY 1982. As a result, state HCH spending of federal funds dropped only

bout 8.7 percent below 1981 levels in SFY 1982, the block's first year.

Some states elected to carry f%.rward part of this one-time cushion of

overlapping funds by reserving some 1982 block funds for later use, thus

absorbing the block cuts more gradually. States could also transfer

federal funds from other blocks to HCH. Five of the eighteen--Colorado,

New Jersey, Ohio, Oregon. and Vermont--elected to do so, but the transfers

represented a small dollar amount when compared to carryover funds used.

By the block's second year, states generally faced the question of

whether to replace lost federal NCH dollars. Table 1 suggests that four

of the thirteen states for Which we received complete fiscal data suc-

ceeded in replacing lost federal NCH funding when inflat',on (as measured

by the general increase in the cost of goods and services purchased by

state and local governments) is taken into account. One state (Vermont)

did not experience a reduction of federal expenditures, but increased

state expenditures substantially (67 percent). Two states increased state

expenditures above the rate of inflation but did not fully replace lost

funds (California, Minnesota). Three states had decreases in state
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Table 1
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spending even in nominal terms. The remaining three states increased

state spending but at a rate less than general inflation.

States had two other means of increasing available funds. First,

they could make up for lost federal funds by requiring localities to

increase their contribution fbr joint State-local MCH activities. Second,

states could increase fees for service or collections from third-party

insurers or government programs (e.g., getting full Medicaid payment for

medical care also covered under Crippled Children's Services). Overall,

four states (California, Colorado, Florida, and Michigan) indicated ,sig-

nificant increases in spending from local and other sources (see Table 1).

Reallocating Funds Across Blocked Programs. Block grants also allow

states to shift federal funds away from previously fixed categorical allo-

cations. Major shifts were very rare in the blocks' first year, mainly

because states had almost no time to plan for them, funding by ,tongres-

'Iona.' continuing resolution created:considerable uncertainty, and states

were preoccupied by far more pressing fiscal problems--the Geceral Fund

revenue shortfalls during recession and far larger federal aid cuts in

AFDC and Medicaid. The main state goal in the first year was to maintain

the llocative status quo by distributing federal funds pal rata among

blocked programs according to thei- historical share of federal funds.

By the second year, FFY 1983 (mainly in SFY 1983), however, most

states were asserting different funding priorities. Our analysis focuses

on changes in five programs combined into the MCH Block Grant. These

include basic MCH services, Crippled Children's, Sudden Infant Death

Syndrome (SIDS), Lead Paint, and Adolescent Pregnancy Health services.

Genetic Diseanps, Hemophilia, and MS Research and Training remained

almost excl. , y funded from the 15 percent federal set-aside. Special

(-)
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Supplemental Income-Disabled Children (SSI-DC) had too erratic a past

funding history to allow over time comparisons.

Interviews with state health stiff and the state expenditure data

identified CCS and NCH services as top priorities. Though their reasons

varied, several officials cited as favorable ;actors local (county)

preferences, positive public testimony, and the programs' long history.

However, the "Program of Projects" funded by federal requitement as part

of NCH services prior to creation of the block grant was less popular.

Typically, state officials cited these programs' lack of statewide

coverage as reason for their low priority.

As Table 2 suggests, nine of thirteen states maintained or increased

nominal spending (not adjusted for inflation) in MCH, while eight of thir-

teen did this for Crippled Chillren's Services. Host of the decline in MCH

was a result of reductions in the "Program of Projects" not separately

identified. CCS apparently ;benefited both from its similarities to the

relatively new SSI-DC program and the !eater's tenuous position in the states'

health systems. SSI-DC serves an income - tested sub-group of CCS clients and

provides ancillary services that complement the treatment and diagnostic

programs provided under CCS. At least eight states merged funding for these

tvo programs, with only a few maintaining full SSI-DC services.

Programs experiencing reduce.; funding were also fairly consistent

across the stater. All of the eight states with Lead-Based Paint programs

in 1981 reported funding reductions in this category by 1983, three of

them completely eliminating funding. Adolescent Pregnancy experienced a

significant drop in six states, g modest drop in two states, and an

increase in three states. Similarly, SIDS lost funds in eight states

while it increased in three others.
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Table 2

MCH WINNERS AND LOSERS:

.,FY 1981-83 CHANGE' IN TOTAL SPENDINGa

Progransb
Large Rise

(>102)

Number of States Reporting

Small No Seal)

Rise Change Drop

Large Drop

( >102)

No

Program

WIMUMS

Crippled Children's

Services 6 1 1 2 3 0

NCH/Title Vc 3 5 1 2 2 0

LOSERS

Lead-Based Paint

Poisoning 0 0 0 0 8 5

Sudden Infant

Death Syndrome 2 1 0 0 8 2

Adolescent

Pregnancy 3 0 0 2 6 2

SOURCE: Compiled from appendix rebkts A.2 and A.S.

Change in nominal dollars from block grant and all related funds, federal, state,
and local.

b. No consistent data available on the other categorical:: in, this block.
c: Includes some MCH research ind training, NCH special projects, as well as NCH

Services.
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This information suggests that states have begun to assert fairly

uniform4priorities among blocked programs. The geographically limited

small- constituency programs such as the MCA Program of Projects, LDPP,

Adolescent Pregnancy and SIDS are less favored than MCH services and CCS,

statewide health services programs with a long history of federal-state-

local collaboration.

Inflation in hcalth care services must be taken into account when

assessing the relative gains and losses summarized in Table 2. If we

correct spending for inflation in the costs of general state and local

purchases, nearly all of the blocked programs experience some loss in real

terms .

2. The State-Local Relationship.

7n the course of planing for the implementation of the MCH block,

s ates hul to face the question of the role of local governments. In most

states, officials relied on the established pattern of state-local

relations to deal with the block. However, in eight of the eighteen

states these issues resulted in a changed distribution of MCH.dollars and

gave counties a larger role in their disposition.

Three states changed funding dittAbutions to help previously less

funded areas (usually non-metropoiltan counties) while keeping the former

federal categorical programs distinct from each other. Five states went

still further, "mini-blockir.g" at least some portion of the MCH block. Of

these, three chose to redistribute at least some MCH dollars so that

counties now received at least minimal funding. These ini-bfbcks

typically gave localities even more autonomy for new federal block f

104
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than they were given previously for spending state funds. The five states

developing mini-blocks include:

-- Oregon formerly awarded NCH services funds on a competitive
basis to counties and privkte non-profit applicants for

.

specific projects. Int/FY 1983, the state began Vistributing
NCR block grant funds to counttesby a formula that includes
need measures as well as a "density" factor to ensure funding

'even for the least populated areas. .Counties are permitted
to use the funds for general MCH purposes, and are not
restricted as in'the past to state-approved projects. As a
result of these changes 36 counties now receive NCH dollars,
compared with 18 in prior years, and therilay use the funds
to meet local MCH.priorities. Non-county grantees of 1982
were guaranteed a pro rate share of funds in 1983, but hence-
forth must apply to the counties for block grant support.

-- In 1932, Missouri abandoned its previous purchase-of-service
system for hCH services and adopted a new system of general
contracts with the counties, which in essence awards local
entities new authority ovor program choices. In addition,
Missouri folded former LBPP funds into this MCH services
distribution mechanism, ending separate funding for this
program. These funds were redistributed by formula to ensure
awards to all counties.' Interestingly, Missouri plans to
return to its original purchase-of-service system (although
the LBPP inclusion and redistribution will remain) as a means
of insuring provision of needed services.

Illinois has redistributed only "new" funds. MCE supple-
mental appropriations In FY 1982 were awarded by formula to
all counties for disposition at local discretion, within the
counfinem of MCH-related functions. These funds will be
included hereafter in the block for determining pro rata,
distributions; however, Emergency Jobs till dollars will not
be allocated in this manner.

Ohio has consolidated the pre-block categoricals into two
basic MCH programs, and has also altered the existing county
distribution formula to favor rural areas more than in the
past. Ohio counties thus have broader discretion over
redistributed MCH dollars.

New York has awarded an MCH "mini-block" to a private age*,

providing MCH services for New York City. Though the agency
receives a pro rata share of blocked MCH funds (ao
distribution changes have been adopted), it has greater
latitude in selectinp servicet offered than previously.

These changes, though in a minority of the stv.y states, suggest an

increasing local role in the MCH block that is consistent with ctates'
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preference for statewide, basic health'services. Should these changes

indeed become more widespread. MCH services will become available to some

degree in even the least populated counties, but with fewer specialized

programs. In most states, this will mean a slight shift in funding

distribution from urban to less densely populated areas. In addition,

local governments will gain greater control over whiuh services to offer

(and by whom), as the increased state flexibility offered by the blocks is

passed on to 'the local level.

3. Administrative Changes.

The MCH block offers states certain limited opportunities to stream-

line program administration. Eliminat&on of lengthy planning and

reporting requirements has enabled at least one of our sample states

(Arizona) to reduce or reassign staff, but for the majority the change has

simply reduced the "level of aggravation." However, several states, most

notably Michigan, New York, and Massachusetts, noted that state planning

needs have remained constant (if not escalated in the latter state), and

that needs nts, program evaluation and general data collection for

block grant decision"making require a level of effort at least equal to

that under federal pre-block requirements. Thus it is difficult to reach

any generalization regarding the administrative and fiscal impact of the

federal deregulation.

However, the consolidation of the blocked programs itself offered

opportunities-for improved administrative efficiency in 'owe states.

Ohio, for example, plans to consolidate the NCH programs into two basic

grants, one for child and family health services and one for perinatal and

infant care, and re-organize the Division of Maternal and Child Health
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Services to mirror the simpler and presumably more efficient grant struc-

ture. States like Oregon and Missouri, where mini-blocks have been created

(see above), note greater efficiency in state administration end suggest

significant savings at the local level resulting from the grant

.consolidation and streamlined application procedures inherent to mini-
.

blocks. Six states merged the SSI-DC and CCS programs, both for ease of

reallocation (pee earlier discussion) and for improved efficiency. Bow-
.

ever, while state officials felt this consolidation indeed streamlined

administration, they could not provide estimates of savings. Furthermore,

this consolidation accompanied by a programmatic change that eliminated

many of the distinct services previously available under SSI.

Savings resulting fr deregulation a)d consolidation were thus

unusual or hard to document in the MCH block. because it grouped programa

largely already administered by a single division of the state health

department, most states found little opportunity for administrative'can-

solidation. Any savings from this block this appeared primarily from

reduced federal reporting requirements, and even these proved uneven across

states and difficult to estimate. The sole certainty regarding KM

administrative savings is that in none of the states did these compensate

for federal block-related funding reductions.

Summary and Conclusions

The Urban Institute study of the first two years of state implemen-

tation of the NCH block Grant permits several observations:

1. States have rematned committed financially to MCH v rvices. Of

thirteen states for which complete data are available, ten made at

least some attempt to replace lost federal dollars in nominal teems.
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In real dollars, however, .states have generally not been succesaful in

fully replacing lost federal dollars. Only four states have succeeded

in full replacement if one assumes an inflation rate of just over

7 percent per year in these services.

2. While states have remained financially committed to MN services, the

priorities tIey have assigned to specific services ditty somewhat from

those expressed under the prior categorical programs. State priorities

were consistent (though not unanimous) in: a) favoring general NCR and

Crippled Children's Services over Lead Based ?aint programs, SIDS ser

vicest and Adolscent Pregnancy services, b) favoring statewide programs

over the previously federally mandated "Program of Projects" within

general NCH services, and c) combining the previously separate SSI

Disabled Children's program with general Crippled Children's Services.

3. The NCH Block Grant has encouraged two sorts of changes in the

relationship between states and localities: a) a number of states have

developed funding formulas which achieve some shift in funds from

localities that had previously received a relatively large share of the

total dollars, into areas that had previously received a lower

.;
percentage to achieve greater geographical equity, and b) a number of

states have passed to local governments the authority to allocate NCH

funds among specific services by creating what are, in effect, kubstate

block grants.

4. Several states have made or are contemplating administrative changes as

a result of thie0MCR block. While states generally appreciate

elimination or simplification of feieral.requirements, no state in our

study would claim major administrative savings in dollar -eras as a

result of the bloik.
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STATEMENT OF SANDRA ANDERSON, DIRECTOR, INTERGOVERN-
MENTAL AFFAIRS, HEALTH SERVICES DEPARTMENT, LOS AN-
GELES COUNTY, CA, ON BEHALF OF THE NATIONAL ASSOCIA-
TION OF COUNTIES, WASHINGTON, DC

Ms. ANDERSON. Thank you.
I am pleased to be able to offer this testimony on behalf of the

National Association of Counties, also known as NACO, on the ma-
ternal and child health block grants.

In all of the previous testimony that you have heard, when there
were references to "service" you have heard a mention of counties.
Counties are the essential element of service delivery for maternal
and child health. We are purchasers, planners, and financers of
health care services, and we have a special role in meeting the
needs of the indigent.

For maternal and child healtI in over 2,000 counties in this
country, 89 percent of those counties provide the maternalaand
child health services, and 48 percent are the only,pfoviders of

and child health services for low-income and indigent per-
sons.

In Los Angeles County we have a health care budget of $1 bil-
lion. That includes our hospitals and our public health care service
delivery. One hundred million is spent on maternal and child
health, and of that total $66 million comes from our local property
tax dollars.

Other counties throughout this country are supporting Maternal
and Child Health Programs and are taking care of millions of
Americans who have no insurance, are not eligible for medicaid or
medicare..In 1981, counties spent $20 billion nationwide on health
care coverage.

The maternal and child health block grant consolidated a
number of programs, and in California represented a 25-percent
duction in funding. We did not see the same dramatic reduction in
programs or services, because there was carryover money that the
State had retained, and the jobs bill money that came in 1983
helped us once again to keep from having significant reductions.

But as all of these reserves are depleted, we anticipate that if the
appropriation level is not maintained we will have to make drastic
reductions in our program..

California receives $18 million annually from the block grant, $4
million of which goes to the crippled children's services, which we
call California children's services, and $14 million for maternal and
child health. In Los Angeles County we have 7.8 million people,
and our numbers of minority persons in the county continues to in-
crease. Presently we anticipate that we have 27.6 percent Hispan-
ics, 12 percent blacks, and 6.5 percent other nonwhites who are pri-
marily Asian-Pacific.

Over 900,000 people, almost a million people, in Los `Angeles
County are at the poverty ley :1, and this places a tremendous
strain on our services in the maternal and child health area. The
State funds and our county funds and the Federal funds help us to
provide health education, prematurity prevention projects, high-
risk intervention, prenatal ancillary support, and training in child
abuse prevention. Everyone knows about the Los Angeles County
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University of California Medical Center as being the largest obstet-
rical center in the world. Of all the babies born in the United
States, 1 of every 200 babies is born in Los Angeles County and we
are now studying the number of mothers wilt come to us who have
not had prior medical care; the estimates are from 5 and 50 per-
centwe are not sure. But most of our babies are coming to us
despite the services we provide, without the mother having had
prior care.

In other counties that are members of NACO, we find that some
like in Florida have primary care programs and contracts with the
State. Georgia counties, however, are suffering tremendously. Geor-
gia experienced a $2 million reduction in the block grant fund, and
21 counties in Georgia have no obstetrical services; 54 counties
have physicians who will not provide services; and we know, and
everyone has mentioned, that prevention is certainly less costly
than the kinds of problems that result from little prevention.

We would like to make our recommendations to you. The GAO
report indicated that there was a great deal of participation, in the
maternal and child health block grant planning process, but we
feel that counties did not get an opportunity to participate. And we
think, since we are deliverers, we should have that opportunity.

We would like to recommend that the appropriation level remain
$478 million; that you cap State administrative costs and get the
money to the programs, to the service deliveries, cap the State at
15 percent, and designate that the savings be directed to local
health departments; and prohibit the State from taking the mater-
nal and child health block grant funds and using the funds to sub-
vert State revenues. We would like to see States continue to meet
their current commitments to maternal and child health services.

Senator DURENBERGER. Thank you very much for that statement.
Dr. Mac Queen?
[Ms. Anderson's written prepared statement follows:]
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STATEMENT OF SANDRA J. ANDERSON, DIRECTOR OF GOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS,
LOS ANGELES COUNTY DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH SERVICES, FOR THE NATIONAL
ASSOCIATION OF COUNTIES, BEFORE THE SENATE FINANCE SUJCOMMITTEE ON
HEALTH,

MR. CHAIRMAN, HONORED MEMBERS OF THE SUBCOMMITTEE, MY NAME

IS SANDRA ANDERSON. I A? THE DIRECTOR OF GOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS

FOR THE LOS ANGELES COUNTY DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH SERVICES. I AM

REPRESENTING THE NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF COUNTIES*, AND WE WELCOME

THIS OPPORTUNITY TO TESTIFY ON ISSUES RELATED TO THE MATERNAL AND

CHILD HEALTH BLOCK GRANT.

COUNTY ROLE IN HEALTH CARE

COUNTIES PLAY AN IMPORTANT PART IN OUR

HEALTH CARE SYSTEM. AS FINANCERS, PURCHASERS, PROVIDERS,

AND PLANNERS OF HEALTH SERVICES, COUNTIES IN ONE WAY OR ANOTHER

HAVE A ROLE IN ADDRESSING THE HEALTH CARE NEEDS OF VIRTUALLY ALL

AMERICANS.

COLLECTIVE1 COUNTIES HAVE A SPECIAL ROLE IN MEETING THE

HEALTH NEEDS OF INDIGENT CITIZENS. IN THE MAJORITY OF STATES,

COUNTIES ARE LEGALLY RESPONSIBLE FOR INDIGENT HEALTH CARE OR,ALL

UNREIMBURSED HEALTH CARE COSTS.** COUNTIES ALSO HAVE A PARTICULARLY

SPECIAL ROLE FINANCING AND PROVIDING MATERNAL AND CHILD HEALTH CARE.

NACO IS THE ONLY NATIONAL ORGANIZATION REPRESENTING COUNTY GOVERN-
MENT IN AMERICA. ,ITS MEMBERSHIP INCLUDES URBAN, SUBURBAN AND RURAL
COUNTIES JOINED TOGETHER FOR THE COMMON PURPOSE OF STRENGTHENING
COUNTY GOVERNMENT TO MEET THE NEEDS OF ALL AMERICANS. BY VIRTUE OF A
C.".104TY'S MEMBERSHIP, ALL ITS ELECTED AND APPOINTED OFFICIALS BECOME
FARTICIPANTT.IN AN ORGANIZATION DEDICATED TO THE FOLLOWING GOALS:
IMPROVING COUNTY GOVERNMENT; ACTING AS A LIAISON BETWEEN THE NATION'S
COUNTIES AND OTHER LEVELS or GOVERNMENT; AND ACHIEVING THE PUBLIC
UNDERSTANDING OF THE ROLE OF COUNTIES IN THE FEDERAL SYSTEM.

" "COUNTIES LEGAL LIABILITY FOR INDIGENT HEALTH CARE: A SURVEY AND
ANALYSIS OF STATE STATUTES AND Ramos," NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF
COUNTIES, JUNE 1984.
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OF THE OVER 2,000 COUNTY HEALTH DEPARTMENTS, 89% FUND AND PROVIDE

MATERNAL AND CHILD HEALTH SERVICES, AND 48% ARE THE SOLE PROVIDER

OF MATERNAL AND CHILD HEALTH SERVICES. IN MY COUNTY OF LOS ANGELES

THE TOTAL BUDGET FOR MATERNAL AND CHILD HEALTH IS $1 BILLION OF

WHICH $66 MILLIOd IS RINDED BY THE LOCAL PROPERTY TAX. MARICOPA

COUNTY, ARIZONA RECEIVES $700,0i0 IN FEDERAL MATERNAL AND CHILD

HEALTH BLOCK GRANT DOLLARS AND THE COUNTY SUPPLEMENTS THAT WITH

ANOTHER $1.3 MILLION. THE COUNTY OF PALM BEACH, FLORIDA SPENDS

$9 PILLION OF ITS $18 MILLION HEALTH DEPARTMENT BUDGET ON MATERNAL

AND CHILD HEALTH, $5 MILLION OF WHICH ARE COUNTY REVENUES.

LOCAL REVENUES_SUPPORT, THE PROVISION OF COUNTY HEALTH SERVICES

FOR MILLIONS OF AMERICANS WHO HAVE NO COVERAGE AND OVERALL HEALTH

CARE EXPENDITURES BY COUNTIES ARL ON THE INCREASE. FROM 1981-82,

NATIONWIDE, COUNTY EXPENDITURES FOR HEALTH CARE WERE OVEK,

$20 BILLION. DURING THIS YEAR, COUNTIES SAW A 133 INCREASE OVER

THE PRIOR YEAR IN HOSPITAL RELATED PAYMENTS ALONE. AS THE LOCAL

FISCAL SITUATION HAS TIGHTENED, THE ABILITY TO RAISE OR SHIFT

REVENUES TO MEET NEEDS HAS LESSENED, AT THE SAME TIME, COUNTIES

HAVE EXPERIENCED RISING HEALTH CARE COSTS ALONG WITH

GROWING INDIGENT CARE LOADS, THEREFORE, AN INCREASING NUMBER OF

COUNTIES ARE SUPPLEMENTING THE LOCAL HEALTH CARE DOLLARS FROM OTHER

GENERAL REVENUE SOURCES NOT PREVIOUSLY TAPPED FOR THAT PURPOSE.

FOR EXAMPLE, LOS ANGELES COUNTY NOW SPENDS ITS ENTIRE

GENERAL REVENUE SHARING ALLOCATION, $80 mILLIuN, UN HEALTH CAKE.

FINALLY, OF THE 1900,PU4IC HOSPITALS IN Ws CuuNfRY,.ovER

900 ARE DIRECTLY AN-ILIATED WITH CUUNTY bUVLIINPItNi, PKUVIUMb A HEALTH

"SAFETY NET" FOR CHILDREN OF THE WORKING AM) NUN-NUM.:Mb PUUK.
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THE MAT L AND HILD HEAJ.TH BLOCK GRANT: CALIFORNIA EPERIENCE

T E MATERNA AND CHILD CARE HEALTH SERVICES (MCH) BLOCK

GRANT SOLID ED EIGHT CATEGORICAL PROGRAMS AND GAVE STATES

THE AUTHORITY TO ADMINISTER THE BLOCK GRANT IN ACCORDANCE WITH

CERTAIN BROAD GUIDELINES. THERE WAS A REDUCTION OF NEARLY 25i

IN FUNDING FOR THE MCH BLOCK GRANT COMPARED TO FUNDING LEVELS OF

PREVIOUS YEARSFOR THE CATEGORICAL PROGRAMS WHICH WERE

CONSOLIDATED. THE LOGICAL ASSUMPTION MADE ON THE PART OF STATE

AND LOCAL ADMINISTRATORS IN 1981 WAS THAT DRAMATIC CUTS IN

SERVICES AND MAJOR CHANGES IN PROGRAM ADMINISTRATION WOULD BE

REQUIRED, BUT FOR A NUMBER OF REASONS THESE CUTS AND CHANGES

DID NOT OCCUR.

CALIFORNIA RECEIVES $18 MILLION A YEAR UNDER THE NCH BLOCK

GRANT. FOUR MILLION DOLLARS IS ALLOCATED TO CRIPPLED

CHILDRENS' SERVICES, AND THE REMAINING $14 MILLION FUNDS

MATERNAL AND CHILD HEALTH PROGRAMS. IN 1981, STATE OFFICIALS

DECIDED TO CONTINUE FUNDING ALL OF THE PROGRAMS AT PREVIOUS

FUNDING LEVELS. THIS WAS MADE POSSIBLE BECAUSE OF UNSPENT

CARRY-OVER FUNDS FROM EARLIER YEARS AND OF THE 15% FEDERAL

SET-ASIDE.

IN 1983, JOBS BILL REVENUES FOR MATERNAL AND CHILD HEALTH

AGAIN MADE CUTS UNNECESSARY. THOUGH LOCAL OFFICIALS WERE NOT

INVOLVED IN ThE STATE DECISION-MAKING PROCESS AND THE STATE

RETAINED All ESTIMATED ONE-THIRD OF THE BLOCK GRANT FOR

ADMINISTRATION, LOCAL PROGRAMS DID NOT SUFFER LARGE CUTS.

CRIPPLED CHILDREHS' AND MATERNAL CHILD HEALTH PROGRAMS CONTINUED

TO GET THE MAJORITY OF THE FUNDS, AND THE REMAINING PROGRAMS

MAINTAINED PREVIOUS LEVELS OF SERVICE.
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CALIFORNIA HAS BEGUN TO ADDRESS THE ISSUE OF INVOLVING LOCAL

OFFICIALS IN THE PLANNING PROCESS. GOVERNOR DEUKMEJIAN

SUPPORTS LEGISLATION WHICH WOULD BLOCK GRANT STATE AND FEDERAL

NCH FUNDS TO THE COUNTIES WHERE OFFICIALS ARE CLOSER TO THE

PROBLEMS AND BETTER ABLE TO PLAN PROGRAMS TO ADDRESS THEM.

LOS ANGELES COUNTY

IN 1980, THE TOTAL POPULATION OF LOS ANGELES COUNTY WAS 7.5

MILLION, AND IS CURRENTLY APPROXIMATELY 7.8 MILLION. OF THIS

TOM, HISPANICS COMPRISE 27.6%. BLACKS 12.6% AND OTHER NON-

WHITES 6.5%. AN ESTIMATED 11.9% OR NEARLY 900,000 PEOPLE WERE

LIVING AT OR BELOW THE POVERTY LEVEL. APPROXIMATELY 18% OF LOS ,

ANGELES COUNTY FAMILIES WITH CHILDREN AGED 17 OR YOUNGER WERE

LIVING IN POVERTY. BECAUSE OF THE CONTINUED INFLUX OF IMMIGRANTS

FROM OUR LATIN NEIGHBORS AND SOUTH-EAST ASIA THE POPULATION AT

HIGH RISK FOR MATERNAL AND CHILD HEALTH PROBLEMS IS 1IGHER THAN

MOST AREAS OF THE COUNTRY.

ONE-HALF OF THE STATE'S HISPANIC AND PACK BIRTHS OCCUR IN

LOS ANGELES COUNTY. MATERNAL MORTALITY IS HIGHER THAN THE NATIONAL

RATE. INFANT, NEONATAL. AND PERINATAL MORTALITY RATES ARE TWICE

AS HIGH FOR BLACKS AS FOR WHITES. THE LARGEST NUMBER OF POST-

NEONATAL DEATHS OCCURRED TO HISPANICS. BIRTH RATES FOR BLACK

TEENAGERS ARE MORE THAN TWICE THAT FOR WHITES WHILE BIRTHS TO TEEN-

AGERS OF ALL GROUPS ACCOUNT FOR MORE THAN 14% OF ALL BIRTHS EACH

YEAR

THERE ARE STILL SERIOUS PROBLEMS WITH COMMUNICABLE DISEASES.

CHILD ABUSE, LEAD CONTAMINATION, TEENAGE SUICIDES, AND THE GROWING

PROBLEM OF SUBSTANCE ABUSE.

37-52 1 0-84--8
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THIS YEAR THE LOS ANGELES COUNTY DEPARTkyT OF HEALTH

SERVICES RECEIVED $1.8 MILLION FOR MCH PROGRAMS AS WELL AS FUNDS

FOR CRIPPLED CHILDRENS' SERVICES. FUNDS ARE USED IN A VARIETY

OF PROJECTS THAT INCLUDE DEVELOPING A COMPREHENSIVE PLAN FOR

MATERNAL, CHILD, AND ADOLESCENT HEALTH CARE; PROVIDING SUPPORT

SERVICES LIKE HEALTH EDUCATION AND NURSING TO 600 PRENATAL AND

POST-PARTUM PATIENTS IN THE SOUTHERN PART OF THE COUNTY; PROVIDING

SCREENING, LAB TESTS, AND COUNSELING TO 5,000 PATIENTS IN A HIGH

RISK AREA OF THE NORTHERN COUNTY; 1RA1N1NG 8,000 PERSONS TO PREVENT

AND TREAT CHILD ABUSE; AND PROVIDING SUPPORT SERVICES AT THE ROYBAL

COMPREHENSIVE HEALTH CENTER FOR PREGNANT PATIENTS LIVING IN THE

EAST AND WEST AREAS OF THE COUNTY.

OTHER COUNTY EXPERIENCES

PALM BEACH COUNTY, FLORIDA HAS DEVELOPED AND PROVIDES A MAJOR

PRIMARY CARE PROGRAM FOR MOTHERS, INFANTS AND CHILDREN. THE PROGRAM

IS FUNDED WITH MCH AND COUNTY DOLLARS, AUGMENTED BY A SLIDING FEE

SCALE. THE COUNTY UTILIZES THE CREASY FORMULA TO IDENTIFY WOMEN AT

RISK OF DELIVERY OF LOW BIRTH WEIGHT BABIES. A BENEFIT PACKAGE

COMBINING TRADITIONAL PUBLIC HEALTH WITH MEDICAL CARE DEVELOPED BY

THE COUNTY AND NEGOTIATED WITH PROVIDERS INCLUDES PRENATAL, POST

PERINATAL, AID NEONATAL CARE. PHLVLNIIUN ANU LUULANUN, MAX 411411 UN

LIFESTYLE AND NUTRITION ARE STRESSED. THE COUNTY CONTRACTS WITH

FULL-TIME PEDIATRICIANS, OBSTETRICIANS AND A CERTIFIED MID-WIFE

PROSRAM, IN ORDER TO ENSURE CONTINUITY OF CARE, THE COUNTY HOLDS

REGULAR MEETINGS BETWEEN THE PEDIATRICIANS AND OBSTETRICIANS AND

INVOLVES PEDIATRICIANS IN THE DELIVERY.
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PAL,'' BEACH COUNTY HAS A LONG HISTORY IN PRIMARY HEALTH CARE

AND IN WORKING WITH THE STATE OF FLORIDA. THE COUNTY REPORTS

THAT THE STATE INVOLVES COUNTIES IN REGULARLY SCHEDULED PLANNING

MEETINGS REGARDING THE USE OF ITCH FUNDS AND PRIMARY CARE IN GENERAL.

IN THE STATE OF GEORGIA THE LACK OF MATERNAL, CHILD AND

INFANT CARE SERVICES, IN COMBINATION WITH REDUCTIONS OF MCH FUNDS

APPEARS TO HAVE HAD DIRE CONSEQUENCES IN A STATE WHERE THERE ARE

MANY RURAL, POOR COUNTIES WITH SPARSE RESOURCES AND LITTLE OR NO

SERVICES. IN 39 OF THE 159 COUNTIES, THERE IS NO HOSIPTAL; 21

COUNTIES WITH HOSPITALS OFFER NO OBSTETRIC SERVICES; 47 COUNTIES

ARE WITHOUT PHYSICIANS PR1VIDING OBSTETRIC CARE; 14'COUNTIES HAVE

PHYSICIANS WHO PROVIDE OBSTETRIC SERVICES, BUT WILL NOT ACCEPT

MEDICAID PATIENTS; 54 COUNTIES HAVE PHYSICIANS WHO PROVIDE

OBSTETRIC SERVICES, BUT WILL NOT ACCEPT INDIGENT PATIENTS.

(I WOULD POINT OUT HERE THAT THE INDIGENT POPULATION OF MOTHERS

AND CHILDREN IS LARGE, A. GEORGIA'S hEDICAID PROGRAM COVERS ONLY

THE CATEGORICALLY NEEDY, EXCLUDING FIRST TIME PREGNANT WOMEN,

AND CHILDREN FROM TWO-PARENT FAMILIES FROM COVERAGE.) IN SEVEN

COUNTIES THERE IS NO PRENATAL CARE AVAILABLE.

GEORGIA HAS LOST $2 IIILLION IN MCH BLOCK GRANT FUNDING.

THIS REDUCTION IN FUNDING HAS SEVERELY IMPACTED THE STATE'S

HIGH RISK/TERTIARY CARE CENTERS, WHICH COUNTIES FUNNEL

IDENTIFIED HIGH RISK CHILDREN INTO. DIAGNOSTIC AND TREATMENT

SERVICE HAVE BEEN FRAGMENTED AND REDUCED. WHEN THE STATE OF

GEORGIA HELD NCH BLOCK GRANT HEARINGS, THEY LEARNED THAT COUNTY

DOLLARS FOR MATERNAL, CHILD AND INFANT CARE ARE SPENT ON THE

HIGHER COST HOSPITAL EMERGENCY AND MEDICAL SERVICES RATHER THAN

ON HEALTH DEPARTMENTS AND BASIC PREVENTIVE PRIMARY HEALTH CARE,
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AS THE RESOURCES NEEDED TO DEVELOP A BASIC SYSTEM OF CARE ARE SO

SEVERELY LIMITED.

WHAT ARE THE RESULTS DUE TO THIS SEVERE SHORTAGE OF CARE

IN THIS STATE? IN 1982, 394 INFANTS DIED BETWEEN 28 DAYS AND ONE

YEAR OF AGE: 7,604 OF 90,000 BABIES WERE BORN UNDERWEIGHT AND

1,189 DIED BEFORE THEIR FIRST BIRTHDAY. IN 1980, 975 WOMEN RECEIVED

ABSOLUTELY NO PRENATAL CARE AND IN 1982 THIS NUMBER INCREASED TO

1,280. FROM 1978-82, 29,204 WOMEN WHO GAVE BIRTH HAD LESS THAN

FOUR PRENATAL VISITS.

GAO REPORT

THE GENERAL ACCOUNTING OFFICE REPORT ON THE MCH BLOCK GRANT

PUBLISHED ON MAY 7, 1984, REACHED SEVERAL CONCLUSIONS WITH WHICH

WE AGREE REGARDING THE EXPERIENCE OF ADMINISTERING THE :ICH BLOCK

GRANT IN CALIFORNIA. MAJOR CUTS DID NOT OCCUR AND AVAILABLE FUNDS

TENDED TO BE USED TO MAINTAIN BROADER PROGRAMS. THERE WERE ONLY

MINIMAL CUTS AND CHANGES IR STAFFING AT THE STATE LEVEL, AND STATE

OFFICIALS RATED THE BLOCK GRANT MORE FLEXIBLE. BUT CONTRARY TO

THE GAO REPORT, IT WAS OUR EXPERIENCE THAT LOCAL PARTICIPATION IN

THE DECISION-MAKING PROCESS DID NOT INCREASE AND THE RETENTION BY

THE STATE OF AT LEAST ONE-THIRD OF THE REVENUES FOR ADMINISTRATIVE

PURPOSES GAVE VS CAUSE FOR CONCERN.

NAC0 UBYEI

THE FEDERAL CONTRIBUTION TO MANY FEDERALLY FUNDED HEALTH

SERVICES HAS DECLINED SINCE BLOCK FUNDING BEGAN, ACCORDING TO A

NACO SAMPLE OF 51 COUNTY HEALTH DIRECTORS IN 24 STATES. IF THE

FUNDS ARE DISCONTINUED, THESE PROGRAMS LILL BE EITHER CURTAILED

OR ELIMINATED.
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TWENTY-ONE RESPONDENTS STATED THAT SINCE BLOCK GRANT FUNDING,

THERE WAS LESS MONEY AVAILABLE FOR DIRECT HEALTH SERVICES. THE

DECLINE, HOWEVER, WAS NOT UNIFORM. TCN HEALTH DIRECTORS REPORTED

NO CHANGE IN FEDERAL FUNDING AND 13 REPORTED AN INCREASE IN FUNDS.

WHILE NOT ALL COUNTIES ANSWERING THE SURVEY FACED FEDERAL

CUTBACKS, COUNTY HEALTH DIRECTORS PREDICTED THAT FEDERALLY SUPPORTED

HEALTH SERVICES WOULD SUFFER IN FEDERAL FUNDS WERE WITHDRAWN. LOCAL

TAX REVENUES, THEY REPORTED, COUND NOT MAKE UP THE DIFFERENCE.

ACCORDING TO RESPONDENTS, 53 PERCENT OF Lv,AL FEDERALLY-

SUPPORTED PROGRAM WOULD BE ELIMINATED AND 44 PERCENT WOULD BE

CURTAILED. FEWER THAN 3 PERCENT OF RESPONDENTS COULD RELY ON LOCAL

REVENUES TO CONTINUE SERVICES AT THEIR CURRENT LEVEL.

PROGRAMS THAT LOCAL HEALTH DIRECTORS REPORTED RECEIVING SUB-

STANTIAL AMOUNTS OF FEDERAL ASSISTANCE FOR INCLUDE MATERNAL AND

CHILD HEALTH (NCH) PROGRAMS, SPECIFIED NON-MCH PROGRAMS WITHIN THE

iiCH BLOCK GRANT AND PRIMARY CARE. THESE PROGRAMS RECEIVED ON THE

AVERAGE MORE THAN ThOnTHIRDS OF THEIR FUNDING FROM FEDERAL SOURCES.

RESPONDENTS STATED THAT IF FEDERAL FUNDS FOR THESE PROGRAMS WERE

WITHDRAWN,ABOUT HALF THE SERVICES WOULD BE DROPPED AND NEARLY

ALL OF THE OTHERS WOULD FACE DECREASES. ONLY Twn COUNTIES REPORTED

THAT MCH PROGRAMS COULD CONTINUE AT THEIR CURRENT SERVICE LEVELS

IF FEDERAL FUNDS WERE-WITHDRAWN.

THE SURVEY ALSO FOUND THAT BLOCK GRANTS DID NOT NECESSARILY

IMPROVE THE ABILITY OF COUNTY HEALTH DEPARTMENTS TO TARGET AVAIL-

ABLE FUNDS. THE NEW FUNDING METHOD MAY NAVE ALLOWED STATES MORE

FLEXIBILITY, BUT THAT FLEXIBILITY WAS NOT ALWAYS DELEGATED TO LOCAL

GOVERNMENT. WHILE 16 RESPONDENTS REPORTED GREATER FLEXIBILITY, 18

REPORTED NO CHANGE AND 10 REPORTED LESS FLEXIBILITY TO TARGET

FUNDS COMPARED TO 'MIR EXPERIENCE UNDER CATEGORICAL FUNDING.
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CLOSELY RELATED TO THE ABILITY TO TARGET 'FUNDS IS THE DEGREE

TO WHICH COUNTY HEALTH DEPARTMENTS PARTICIPATED IN THE STATE

IMPLEMENTATION OF BLOCK GRANTS, INCLUDING THE ALLOCATION OF FUNDS.

IN A LARGE NUMBER OF CASES, LOCAL INPUT WAS LACKING; 50 PERCENT

OF THE HEALTH DIRECTORS REPORTED NO PARTICIPATION. THAT LACK OF

INPUT IS REFLECTED IN THEIR EVALUATIONS OF THE PROCESS. TWENTY-TWO

RESPONDENTS THOUGHT THAT THE PROCESS TO INSURE THEIR INPUT WAS NOT

SATISFACTORY, COMPARED TO 16 WHO FELT THAT IT WAS SATISFACTORY.

IN THOSE CASES WHERE THE STATE DID SEEK LOCAL INPUT, IT DID

SO IN A VARIETY OF WAYS. IN SOME CASES, STATE AGENCIES ASKED THE

LOCAL HEALTH DEPARTMENT OR LOCAL AREA ADVISORY COMMITTEES FOR

RECOMMENDATIONS ON LOCAL PRIORITIES OR TO COMMENT ON A STATE ALLOCA-

TION PLAN. IN OTHER CASES, STATE AGENCIES ASKED STATE-WIDE

ORGANIZATIONS OF LOCAL HEALTH DIRECTORS FOR THEIR INPUT. IN AT

LEAST ONE STATE, A COMMITTEE COMPOSED CF BOTHLOCAL AND STATE

OFFICIALS SUBMITTED RECWENDATIONS. THERE WAS HOWEVER, NO CLEAR

RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN ANY SPECIFIC TYPE OF LOCAL PARTICIPATION AND

DEGREE OF SATISFACTION CONCERNING THAT PROCESS.

IN RESPONSE TO A SURVEY REQUEST FOR COMMENTS REGARDING PROPOSED

CHANGES IN BLOCK GRANT LEGISLATION, SOME COUNTY HEALTH DIRECTORS

INDICATED A DISSATISFACTION WITH THE EXTENT OF LOEAC INFLUENCE IN

TARGETING FEDERAL FUNDS. SOME DIRECTED THEIR COMMENTS AT STATE

GOVERNMENT, ADVOCATING A GREATER ROLE FOR LOCAL GOVERNMENT IN

DETERMINING ALLOCATION OF HEALTH FUNDS. TWO SUGUSTED THAT THEIR

STATE HAD RETAINED A DISPROPORTIONATE SHARE FOR ADMINISTRATIVE

PURPOSES. OTHER RESPONDENTS SAID THAT TEE STATE SHOULD BE BYPASSED

ENTIRELY AfD FUNDING SHOULD GO DIRECTLY TO LOCALITIES.
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HOWEVER, OTHER ADVOCATES OF GREATER LOCAL DECISION-MAKING

WERE NOT CRITICAL OF THE STATE ROLE. ONE DIRECTOP, FOR EXAMPLE,

PROPOSED CHANGES IN FEDERAL REGULATIONS THAT WOULD TERMIT THE STATE

AS WELL AS THE COUNTY GREATER FLEXIBILITY. ANOTHER DIRECTOR HAD A

DIFFERENT VIEW, SUGGESTING THAT BLOCK GRANTS HAVE GIVEN STATES AND

LOCALITIES NEEDED FLEXIBILITY.
-

FINALLY, LOCAL AND STATE GOVERNMENTS HAVE FREQUENTLY CRITICIZED

THE PAPERWORK REQUIRED BY FEDERAL AID PROGRAMS. ALTHOUGH NOT AN

EXPLICIT GOAL OF BLOCK GRANT FUNDING, PART OF ITS OVERALL DIRECTION

HAS BEEN TO REDUCE STATE AND LOCAL REPORTING REQUIREMENTS. IT WAS

CLEARLY UNSUCCESSFUL IN DOING SO AT THE LOCAL LEVEL. TWENTY HEALTH

DIRECTORS REPORTED MORE PAPERWORK UNDER BLOCK GRANT FUNDING AND 22

REPORTED NO CHARGE, ONLY TWO REPORTED A REDUCTION IN PAPERWORK.

RECOMMENDATIOI

IN CONCLUSION, THE IMPACT OF ANY FEDERAL FUNDING CUTS WOULD

BE SERIOUS FOn PREGNANT WOMEN AND CHILDREN IN LOS ANGELES COUNTY

THROUGHOUT CALIFORNIA AND THE REST OF ThE NATION. THE NEED FOR

HELP REMAINgG11E7AT AND WILL CONTINUE TO EXIST AS PEOPLE FLOW INTO

THE UNITED STATES FROM COUNTRIES SUFFERING FROM POLITICAL AND SOCIAL

UNREST AND AS POVERTY AND ILLITERACY COMPLICATES OUR ABILITY TO

EDUCATE AND TO ENSURE GOOD HEALTH CARE.

THEREFORE, WE MAKE THE FOLLOWING RECOMMENDATIONS WITHIN THE

CONTEXT OF BROAD NACO POLICY ON BLOCK GRANTS WHICH STATES THAT

"EMPHASIS SHOULD BE ON SAVINGS TO TAXPAYERS, AND INCREASED FLEXI-

BILITY AND SIMPLICITY IN ADMINISTERING FEDERAL PROGRAMS AT ALL

. LEVELS OF GOVERNMENT, AND NOT JUST A SHIFTING OF COSTS FROM FEDERAL

stO LOCAL TAXPAPERS, AND THE LOW INCOME POPULATION OF THIS COUNTRY

SHOULD NOT BEAR A DISPROPORTIONATE SHARE OF FEDERAL REDUCTIONS

IN SPENDING FOR BLOCK GRANT PROGRAMS.'
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1. A $478 mum AUTHORIZATION LEVEL FOR THE NCH.

BLOCK GRANT.

2. CAP STATE ADMINISTRATIVE COSTS AT 15%. IN.

CALIFORNIA, THE STATE RETAINED UHF-THIRD OF THE

MCH FUNDS FOR ADMINISTRATIVE PURPOSES. THE STATE

OF MICHIGAN PASSED THE REDUCTIONIN-FEDERAL FUND-

ING.ON TO COUNTIES. EACH COUNTY RECEIVED A 25%

CUT IN MCH DOLLARS, WHILE' THE STATE-MAINTAINED

ITS FULL ADMINISTRATIVE CAPABILITY.

3. MCH BLOCK GRANT LEGISLATION sktoipli SPECIFICALLY

PROHIBIT STATES. FROM USING MCH FUNDS TO SUPPLANT

STATE DOLLARS.

4. USE THE RECOMMENDED INCREASED AUTHORIZATION AND

DOLLARS GENERATED BY CAPPING STATE ADMINISTRATIVE

COSTS TO EARMARK MCH DOLLARS TO LOCAL HEALTH DEPART-

MENTS FOR THE DEVELOPMENT ANDIPURCHASE OF LOW COST

CARE BASED OR INTRA-COUNTY COMPACTS. THIS WOULD

ALLOW COUNTIES WITH SCARCE RESOURCES, AS THOSE

DESCRIBED IN GEORGIA, TO PURCHASE NECESSARY CAPE

FROM OTHER COUNTIES OR PRMIDERS. A PORTION OF

THESE FUNDS SHOULD BE ALLOWED FOR TRANSPORTATION.

IN MANY INSTANCES, A MOTHER AND/OR CHILD NEEDS

TRANSPORTATION TO ANOTHER COUNTY WHERE DOCTORS,

HOSPITALS AND SERVICES EXIST. RURAL COUNTIES HAVE

MOST OFT 5N CITED THE LACK OF TRANSPORTATION SERVICES

AS A MA* BARRIER TO CARE.

THIS COMPLETES OUR RECOMMENDATIONS. I,WOULD\LIKE TO THANK

YOu FOR THE OPPORTUNITY YONAPPEA BEFORE THIS COMMITTEE. I WILL

BE PLEASED TO AnWER ANY OUATIONS AT THIS TIME.
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STATEMENT OF JOHN C. MacQUEEN, M.D., CODIRECTOR, NATION-
AL MATERNAL AND CHILD HEALTH RESOURCE CENTER, IOWA
CITY, IA, ON BEHALF OF THE ASSOCIATION OF MATERNAL
AND CHILD HEALTH AND CRIPPLED CHILDREN'S PROGRAMS

Dr. MACQUZEN. Senator Durenberger, I appreciate the opportuni-
ty of testifying before youTI speak on behalf of the Association of
the Maternal and Child Health and Crippled Children's Programs.
This association is .composed of the directors of these State pro-
grams.

At the onset, I would like to acknowledge the assistance of the
National Maternal and Child Health Resource Center, which pro-
vides information to the association in the preparation of my writ-
ten testimony.

Because the time is late and because you have a copy of my writ-
ten testimony, I will speak briefly.

The association is grateful to the GAO for the preparation of its
report about the MCH block grant programs. R. describes the tran-
sitional period during which the State MCH/CC programs have
been reorganized.

On the other hand, and on behalf of the Directors, I want to clar-
ify the funding situation. The State MCH and crippled children's
programs are facing severe funding problems through the combina-
tion of a series of situations, not only have to adjust to the reduc-
tion in Federal MCH support that occurred in 1981, but to cut back
in other Federal and State programsincluding medicaid. The chil-
dren who we cut from those programs are now requesting services
from the State MCH/CC programs.

The summary of the GAO report state that the States have made
up for the Federal cuts, but a more careful review of the data in
the report shows that if the large increase made by Texas is not
included, the statement would not be true, for the other reporting
States.

We are further concerned that the report does not adequately
recognize the fasting of inflation. Reference is made to a 7-percent
inflationary rate, but in CC programs that spend most of the State
program dollars pay for hospital services, where the inflation rate
is 15 to 20 percent. So in fact we have fallen far behind.

We have no disagreement with the statistics in the report, but
we had hoped that the GAO would study the other factors that in-
fluence our programs. The amount of money spent does not provide
the total picture in these programs.

Speaking for the administrators of the programs, I would report
that there have been benefits from the block grant legislation. It
has allowed us, encouraged us to assess our programs, to tailor our
programs, and to reallocate our funds.

I would give you an example. It concerns the activities of the
State MCH/CC programs related to lead poisoning prevention. In
January of this year the National Maternal and Child Health Re-
source Center conducted a study of 10 States. The center found
that all of the States had conducted assessment studies. On the
basis of those assessments a few Western States had decided that
lead poisoning was a very limited problem, if a problem at all, and
they elected not to develop a State program. On the other land,
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some of the very large Eastein States identified that lead poisoning
was an important problem ana increased the amount of money
spent to develop expanded statewide programs, and as a result of
the flexibility in the block grant legislation were integrating their
lead programs into their WIC programs and MCH with child pro-
grams.

I would props e to you, that what they have done is what you .

were Calking with Senator Bumpers about is morning. As a result
of the flexibility of the block grant legislation the States have as---
slimed the responsibility for determining their needs, and for devel-
oping programs to meet those needs.

Confronted with the previously referred to funding restraints,
the State MCH programs used the flexibility ,of the blocItsgrant to
make other major programmatic decisions. One of the most impor-
tant decisions was that made by most State MCH programs, to dis-
continoe their programs of projects. Those programs provided a va-
riety of services, including high-risk intensive care for a few chil-
dren. A number of States revised these programs and concluded,
"If we havo only limited dollars, we'll put them in the prevention
programs conducted by the MCH programs where many children
will be served."

Last, the CC programs are concerned that in the summary of the
GAO report it srys that the State CC programs have not cut back
although in the body of the report it correctly describes how the CC
programs have decreased their services by changes in age eligibil-
ity, scope of services provided, length of services paid for etc. In
summary for financal reasons the State CC have cut back in the
services they provide

In general we do b3lieve that the block grant legislation is well
designed and is in th? process of being successfully 'implemented.
If, however, the MCII block grant programs are to fulfill their
mandate as set forth i i the legislation, it is critically important for
the Federal funding for these programs to be increased.

Thank you.
Senator DURENBERG F.R. Thank you very much.
[Dr. MacQueen's w,-tton prepared statement follows:]
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TESTIMONY OF JOHN C. MACQUEEN, M.D.

SUMMARY

I. Federal Fuhding of state MCH Block Grant Programs

State maternal and child health (MCH) programs and crippled children's
(CC) programs are facing severe funding problems due to the combined
effect of the following :

A. Reduction of federal funding of the state MCH programs at the time
of the creation of the Block Grant and to failure of these programs
to receive increases in funding comparable to the inflation in the
costs of health care which they provide or purchase.

B. Federal Medicaid cutbacks and loss of federal funds for other programs
which had been utilized to support MCH activities.

C. Uncertain and inadequate state funding.
D. Inflation in health care costs.
E. Increase in demand for services from MCH and CC programs.

II. Implementation of the MCH Block Grant legislation

The implementation of the MCH Block Grant legislation has had the following
benefits:

A. The MCH Block has allowed states to assess their needs and to allocate
resources and tailor programs accordingly.

B. In some states, the MCH Block Grant has produced mcre of a statewide
focus in the, planning and programming of center types of maternal
and child health activities.

C. The HCH Block has generally facilitated the coordination of MCH
block programs and the integration of services for mothers and
children.

D. The MCH Block grant has generally simplified the adNinistration of
programs and services.

In a number of states, the creation of the MCH Block Grant has not produced
major structural or programmatic changes in state MCH programs. Many of
the changes in state MCH Block Grant programs attributed to the creation
of the Block Grant are, in fact, attributable to the severe funding
constraints under which these programs have had to operate since the
creation of the Block Grant.

III. Setting of Priorities and Allocation of Resources Under the MCH Block
Grant

Confronted with severe funding constraints, state MCH and CC programs
have had to curtail programs and services and have been unable to meet
the demand for and need for services.

State MCH programs have made cutbacks in the provision of compre-
hensive services in order to provide needed basic services to mothers
and children and have made cutbacks in health services for children
in order to provide needed services to pregnant women and infants.
State CC programs have restricted program eligibility and limited
the type and length of time that services will be provided.
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Mr. Chairman, I appreciate the opportunity to appear before you to testify on

behalf of the Association for Maternal and Child Health and Crippled Children's

Programs which is made up of the administrators of the State MCH Block Grant

programs, regarding the implementation of the Title V Maternal and Child

Health Block Grant (MCH Block Grant) legislation.

At the outset, the Association would like to acknowledge the assistance of the

National Maternal and Child Health Resource Center which provided much of the

data upon which this testimony is based.

I. DESCRIPTION OF MCH BLOCK GRANT PROGRAMS

Title V of the Social Security Act, which was enacted in 1934, provided federal

assistance to the states for a maternal and child health program (MCH program)

for low-income mothers and children and a crippled children's program (CC

program) for children with handicapping conditions or potentially handicapping

conditions.

The Title V Maternal and Child Health Block Grant legislation, enacted in

1981, consolidated the Title V Maternal and Child Health program and the Title

V Crippled Children's program with the following programs: The Supplemental

Security Income for Blind and Disabled Children, the Lead Poisoning Prevention

Program, the Sudden Infant Death Syndrome Program, the Genetic Diseases Program,

and the Hemophilia Diagnostic and Treatment Center Program.

At the state level, the Title V MCH Block Grant programs are public health

programs designed to improve the health status of all mothers and children by

0
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promoting an optimal health care delivery system foemothers and children.

The state agencies which administer the MCH Block Grant programs perform

several functions, including planning, coordination of existing services,

introduction of innovative iethods of health Care into the health care

delivery system, straining and education of health professionals, the provision

of direct services, and outreach services.

The MCH Block Grant programs have 'a strong preventive thrust, and a number of

studies have found them to be cost-effective and highly successful in improving

the general health of mothers and children, in reducing infant mortality and

morbidity, and in reducing handicapping conditions and serious illness and

their complications.

II. IMPACT OF REDUCTION OF AUTHORIZED FEDERAL FUNDING LEVEL FOR

MCH BLOCK GRANT PROGRAMS AND FAILURE TO PROVIDE FOR ANNUAL

INFLATION INCREASES IN THIS FUNDING LEVEL AND OTHER FUNOING

PROBLEMS OF MCH BLOCK GRANT PROGRAMS

A recent report of the National Maternal and Child Health Resource Center

indiscates that the state MCH Block Grant programs are having severe funding

problems. More specifically, the report reveals that the reduction in federal

funding for the state MCH Block Grant programs at the time of the enactment of

the MCH Block Grant legislation and the failure of federal appropriations to

keep pace with inflation together with uncertain and inadequate state funding,

Medicaid cutbacks, loss of federal funds for other programs used for state

maternal and child health activities, inflation in health care costs, and
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increased demand for services has meant that these programs do not have

sufficient funding to carry out their mandate under the MCH Block G,",nt
.

legislation.

Federal Funding of MCH Block Grant

The federal MCH Block Grant legislation, enacted in 1981, provided an authorized

funding level for the MCH Block Grant of $373 million. This represented an

overall cut of 18:4 in funds available for state MCH Block Grant programs, and

it represented a much greater cut of about 38% in uhe funds available for

discretionary grants for Special Projects of Regional and National Significance

supported with the 15% of the MCH Block Grant appropriation "set-aside for

this purpose.

teil,

The FY 1583 appropriation for the MCH Block G ant was $373 million. In addition,

there was a special appropriation of $105 m lion under P.L. 98-8, the Emergency

Jobs Bill, bringing the total funding for that year to $478 million. The FY

1984 appropriation for the MCH Block Grant is $399 million.

Since the 1981 creation of the MCH Block Grant and the accompanying federal

funding cuts, federal funding of MCH Block Grant programs has not kept pace

with inflation. The FY 1984 constant service level for the MCH Block Grant is

$607,252,000, based upon the FY 1980 appropriation and assuming maintenance of

real purchasing power. This funding level is $234 million more than the

current authorization level of $373 million and $208 million more than the

current appropriation of $399 million.
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Federal Funding of Programs other than MCH Block Grant Programs

In many states, the reduction in federal funding for MCH Block Grant programs

has been compounded by the loss of federal funding fi:om other categorical

health and human service programs which was being utilized to support maternal

and child health and crippled children's services.

The MCH Block Grant programs have also been negatively affected by reduction

in federal and state funding of the Title XIX Medicaid program because the MCH

Block Grant programs provide services to a substantial number of mothers and

children who are not eligible for the Medicaid program but who are in need of

care or who are eligible for the Medicaid program, but who need care not

covered by the Medicaid program.

State Funding of MCH Block Grant Programs

Slate funding of MCH Block Grant programs varies considerably from state to

state. In some states, there is no state appropriition or only a minimal

state appropriation for these programs which consequently are very dependent

on federal MCH Block Grant funds. (In such states, the requirement that

states match federal MCH Block Grant formula funds received may be satisfied

by state in-kind contributions, local funds, and funds and in-kind contribu-

tions from contractors.) In other states, these programs are heavily state

funded, and the federal NCH Block Grant funds constitute only a small

proportion of total program budgets. In still other states, these programs

receive substantial state funding.
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Just as the level of state funding of MCH Block Grant programs has varied, the

responses of the states to reductions in federal funding of MCH Block Grant

programs have varied. In 1981-82, the most typical pattern was fdr states to

increase state funding of MCH Block Grant programs, although such increases in

state funding were generally not sufficient to make up for the effects of the

federal funding reductions and inflation. During the period 1982-84, however,

many states began to experience financial difficulties, and, as a result, in

the majority of states these programs received little or no increase in state

funding and in some states, state funding was actually reduced.*

Inflation in Health Care Costs

Federal funding and, in most cases, state funding of MCH Block Grant programs

has not kept pace with inflation in health care costs. In recent years, these

costs have exceeded the average inflation rate as measured by the Consumer

Price Index, and the MCH Block Grant programs essentially have little or no

control over these costs.**

* Although this occurred in some of the states which were the subject of a
recent U.S. General Accounting Office Report entitled The Maternal and

Child Block Grant. Program Changes Emerging Under State AIWation,
ire not reriEfed in the GAO report, appareialTbecause it occurred after
the survey upon which the report was based.

* The inflation in health care costs with which the state MCH Block Grant
programs have had to cope has far exceeded the inflation factor of TX per

year during the period 1981-83 utilized by the GAO report in adjusting

state expenditures for state MCH Block Grant programs.
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The state crippled children's programs, which have traditionally provided or

purchased in-patient hospital services, out-patient services and support

services for children with handicaps and chronic or life - threatening illness,

have been particularly hard hit by the inflation in health care costs,

especially hospital costs. There have been large increases in the cost of

in-patient hospital care, ranging from 15 to 34, for children enrolled in

state crippled children's programs, due to the inflation -in the cost of this

care. While the increases in the cost of out-patient care for children

enrolled in state crippled children's programs have not been as dramatic as

the increases in the cost of in-patient hospital care for these children, the

rise in out-patient costs has been substantial for many programs.

Inflation in health care costs has also negatively affected the state maternal
0

and child health programs. Thus, state maternal and child health programs

which pay for needed in-patient hospital care for pregnant women and seriously

ill newborns have been confronted with financial problems due to inflation in

health care costs comparable to the already scribed problems of the state'

crippled children's programs.

Increase in Demand for MCH Block Grant Services

Even before cuts in federal funding were lade in 1981, these programs were

unable to meet the demand for services for mothers and children whom they were

mandated to serve. At the same time that these programs have been faced with

limited federal and state funding and the effects of inflation, they have had

to cope with an increased demand for services.

i
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Since 1981, there has been a substantial increase in demand for pubic health

services supported by state maternal 'and child health programs with MCH Block

Grant funds, and this demand appears to be continuing. State maternal and

child health programs have also experienced changes in the make-up of their

caseloads. A higher percentage of mothers and children served by these

programs are uninsured. This has meant that these programs are having to

assume all or almost all of the Costs of care for an increasing number of

mothers and children.

The state crippled children's programs, w i utilize MCH Block Grant funds

for services to children with handicapp conditions or potentially handi-

capping conditions and chronic dise2k, similarly report a substantial rise

in applicants and referrals. hn increasing number of children enrolled in

state crippled children's programs also have no public or private third-party

coverage and lack the financial resources to pay for care. Hence, .

expenditures of these programs for enrolled children are rising.

The increase in demand that state MCH Block Grant programs are observing

appears to be,an outgrowth of several interrelated factors. At the state and

local level, MC1 Block Grant programs report that there have been widespread

cutbacks in Medicaid programs with the result that mothers and children no

longer eligible for Medicaid benefits have turned to state MCH and CC programs

for assistance. State MCH Block Grant programs also report that more and more

mothers and children, finding themselves without private insurance coverage

and unaole to purchase care in the private sector due to family unemployment

have turned to state MCH Block Grant programs for assistance, and it should be

borne in mind in this regard that, although the economy has improved, there
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remain states with high unemployment rates and areas within states with high

unemployment rates. In addition, state MCH Block Grant programs report that

they are seeing a greater number of families where there is an employed

individual who has no insurance coverage through the workplace or who has

insurance coverage but the coverage does not extend to their dependents.

III. IMPACT Of THE MCH BLOCK GRANT LEGISLATION

The enactment of the MCH Block Grant legislation and its implementation had

the effect of increasing the responsibilities of state maternal and child

health programs and state crippled children's programs, particularly in

assessing the state's maternal and child health needs, the setting of maternal

and child health prugram priorities and allocation of resources to these

programs, and the monitoring of maternal and child health activities. State

administrators of these programs have developed and utilized a variety of

policies and procedures in carrying out these responsibilities.

While it is difficult generalize about the impact of the MCH Block Grant

legislation, it does appear to have had a positive impact overall from the

standpoint of the state maternal and child health and crippled children's

Programs. Among the major benefits of the MCH Block Grant have been the

following:
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-- The states differ in the nature and extent of their maternal and child

health problems and the resources available to deal with these problems,

and the NCH Block Grant has allowed states to assess their maternal and

child health needs and to set their priorities and allocate their ,

O

resources in accordance with their own individual needs.

-- In some states, the MCH Block Grant has produced more of a statewide

ficus in the planning and programming of certain types of maternal and

child health activities which were formerly conducted through federal

categorical programs.

-- The MCH Block Grant has increased the potential for and facilitated

greater coordination of NCH Block Grant programs and greater integration

of health and health related services for mothers children.

-- The MCH Block Grant has generally simOified program administration.

It must be stressed, however, that in a number of states, the creation of the

MCH Block Grant has not produced major structural.or programmatic changes in

state MCH programs. It must also be stressed that many of th., changes in

state MCH Block Grant programs attributed to the creation of the Block Grant

are, in fact, attributable to the severe funding constraints under which these

programs have had to operate since the creation of the Block Grant.
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IV. SETTING OF PRIORITIES AND ALLOCATION OF RESOURCES

UNDER THE HCH BLOCK GRANT

Confronted with severe funding constraints, administers of state maternal and

child health and crippled children's programs have had great difficulty in

reconciling competing demands for materna! and child health dollars. It must

be emphasized in this regard that these programs have developed a variety of

mechanisms for assessing needs and securing input frbm interested individuals,

groups and organizations in order to assure that these dollars are well spent

Cutbacks, however, in needed programs and services have been unavoidable

because of insufficient funding.

While here again generalizations are difficult, there are two apparent trends

with respect to state maternal and child health programs stemming from

insufficient funding that are worthy of mention. First, many of these programs

have been compelled to cutback on the provision of comprehensive services in

order to provide needed basic services to the greatest possible number of

mothers and children. Second, any of these programs have been compelled to

cutback on child health services in order to provide needed basic services to

pr ant women and infants. Faced with insufficient funding, many state

cripOled children's programs have likewise had to significantly restrict

program eligibility in terms of income, diagnostic conditions, and age and to

significantly limit the type of services which will be provided and the length

of time that services will be provided.*

*The GAO report eroneously reports state crippled children's programs have not
dropped any services in the states surveyed.
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It should be noted that as a result of the special supplemental appropriation

for the MCH Block Grant under P.L. 98-8, the Emergency Jobs Bill, in late

FY 1983, state maternal and child health and crippled children's programs

increased resources for services that had received funding reductions.* These

funds, however, have been already expended or will be expended by the end of

FY 1984."

CONCLUSION

The MCH Block Grant legislation is well designed and is in the process of

being successfully implemented. sIf, however, the MCH Block Grant programs are

to be able to fulfill their mandate as set forth in this legislation, it is of

critical importance that federal funding for these programs be increased.

*For example, the GAO report states that in the majority of states surveyed
which had lead poisoning prevention activities, funding for these activities
was reduced between 1981 and 1983. However, states with such activities,
including several of the states GAO surveyed, utilized Emergency Jobs Bill
monies to increase funding for these activities.
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Senator DURENBERGER. Let me ask the first two witnesses if they
would comment from their experience on.one of the observations
that Dr. Mac Queen madeI guess we haven't explored this much
with the other witnessesand that is, what has happened in the
last 3 years to the cost of services?

We know what has happened to the revenue from Federal
sources, and we have information from GAO as to how other
people are chipping in in a variety of ways; but perhaps each of
you, from your observations, might comment on what has actually
happened to the cost of service delivery.

Dr. Mac Queen made reference of course to hospital costs, which
we know something about, but there are other costs in some of
these programs. Do either of you want to tackle that question?

Mr. DURMAN. I can't give you the detail on the specific costs of
specific services. I can give you a sense of some of the issues that
we wrestled with as we attempted to try to assess whether in-
creases in nominal spending were really keeping up with the real
change in the cost of services.

Services that are hospital based, and many of the crippled chil-
dren services are those, have been escalating very rapidly, and the
7-percent figure that we have used as a general approximation is
probably an underestimate, possibly a significant underestimate of
what has been going on in that program in particular. Part of the
reason why dollars have been maintained relatively more in drip-
pled children's services is simply that the cost of those services has
escalated far more rapidly than the cost of some of the other serv-
ices.

When services are out of the hospital, clinic-based and less sub-
ject to third-party reimbursement, they have escalated less rapidly.
Our estimate was that the 7-percent figure was not inappropriate
for nonhostal based services.

Senator DURENBERGER. Ms. Anderson, do you have a comment?
Ms. ANDERSON. Yes. We have tried to absorb the increased costs

associated with increased CPI and charges of our contractors. I can
only speak for Los Angeles County on this question, but our budget'
has increased about 8 percent last year, and we anticipate overall 4
to 6 percent this year; our budget is not finalized at this time.

However, the things that we did in order to absorb the cost, in-
cluded not giving any of our employees a raise last year and not
negotiating Significant increases with our contractors.

But when we talk about the cost of services, the cost increases
and for CCS, we have instituted a more controlled setting for treat-
ment of our children, and we have also increased the case manage-
ment and reduced some of the wide range of coverage that we had
in the past. So as costs go up, our services are contracted.

Senatoi DURENBERGER. I am curious to know whether, particu-
larly with hospital based service costs rising, we are seeing a utili-
zation of alternative and less expensive but equally compassionate
and an equal level of quality in terms of services? Are we seeing
some imaginative uses of alternative settings for delivering some of
these services?

Ms. ANDERSON. One of the things that has happened in Califoi-
nia is that the State has given over to the counties the responsibil-
ity for the medically indigent person who does not qualify for the
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categorical programs and provided a specific dollar allocation for
thoue services. The larger counties like Los Angeles, with hospitals
and clinics, have set up special access programs designed to func-
tion something like prepaid health plansnot quite that yet, but
sort ofand that has helped to allow us to provide services and
helped to reduce the r umber of new persons going into the hospi-
tals.

Senator DURENBERGER. Dr. Mac Queen?
Dr. MAcQuEEN. The CC directors applaud all efforts at cost con-

tz..inment,
Senator DURENBERGER. Well, one of them that I am trying to

avoid, and obviously one of the reasons I care so much about re-
forming title XIX and helping to do a much better joba totally
better jobon the prevention side in all of these areas including
title Ar is that my sense is that one of the ways to control the hospi-
tal costs or doctor costs is to pay every hospital only X number of
dollars. And all that does is guarantee that every hospital, regard-
less of how good a job they do, is going to stay in existence. We are
just going to bring everybody down to some level and pay them the
same rate. And I don't really consider that "hospital cost contain-
ment."

But if you adopt my theory of hospital cost containment, which is
based on consumer choice and competition, all ofa sudden you find
out you've got a large number of poor and a large dollar volume of
medical education, and a whole lot of other things that we have
been paying for in some other fashion the way we paid for rural
telephone service out of our long distance, rates, as an example.

Its an eye-opener to go to California and find out that three of
the five teaching hospitals in California are broke because of the
large volume of indigent care that the politicians have found no
other place to provide for. We just heard about Mississippi here a
little while ago, and it is happening all over the country. But it is a
problem that in my view needs to be dealt with explicitly, the way
we are trying to deal with it heredeal with improving the way we
provide access to health care for the economically disadvantaged,
and stop categorizing them as "your medicaid," and "your elderly,"
and "your crippled," and "your" something else, you know, and
"we've got a special program for you, depending on what category
you fall into."

Basically there are people who are economically disadvantaged,
either by age at one end or the other end of the spectrum or the
basic economic incomes of life.

So I do appreciate your testimony and what I assume will be
your cooperation with us as over the next few months we try to
evolve a better national policy in the area of mothers and children.
Thank you very much.

Our final panel, the hungry panel, will be Mr. Charles McGrew,
director of the Bureau of Public Health Programs, from Arkansas;
Mr. Daniel J. Gossert, director of the Family Health Services Divi-
sion in Colorado; and Ms. Shirley Reed-Randolph, associate director
of the Office of Health Services for the Illinois Department of
Public Health.
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Thank you for being here. I thank you for your patience. Your
statements will be made part of the record, and you may proceed to
summarize them.

STATEMENT OF CHARLES McGREW, DIRECTOR, BUREAU OF
PUBLIC HEALTH PROGRAMS, ARKANSAS DEPARTMENT OF
HEALTH, LITTLE ROCK, AR

Mr. McGnEw. Mr. Chairman, my name is Charles McGrew. I am,
as you know, director of the Bureau of Public Health Programs
with the Arkansas Department of Health, the organizational unit
that is responsible for all MCH programs that are operated by the
State Health Department.

Organizationally, it might be worth noting that the local health
units and the State Health Department are one organization in Ar-
kansas, so when I allude to the services we provide, those also in-
clude at the county level the services that we provide.

In general, we are supportive of what the block
in

has done
in the way of flexibility, and we use that flexibility m an effort and
initiative that we had already started, to look at better and more
efficient ways to deliver services.

At t4e time the MCH block was implemented in Arkansas, the
budget cuts necessitated that we go back and reprioritize every -
thing that we were doing in the agency. And because we reprion-
t. zed that way, I think we approached the block grant very effec-
tively in how we implemented it. Some of the things that we did
are similar to those that were noted in the GAO report.

I think what probably has not been pointed out very well is that
the State money that we came up with to continue what we were
doing with maternal and child health came from other priority pro-
grams in the agency. We are a very poor State, and we don't have
any programs that we operate that are not priority. We don't have
enough money for anything that we are doing, really; so the money
that we had to cut other places comes from -areas that are also
sorely in need.

Senator DURENBERGER. You just took money from somewhere
else, you didn't raise taxes, did you?

Mr. McGnEw. That is correct. Again, we are a poor State, and
there has been a reluctance with the high level of unemployment
for a tax increase, and I think that is certainly understandable on
the part of the citizens of the State. The State is not being irre-
sponsible in trying to address taking care of those people however
they can. As a matter of fact, at this point there is an Indigent
Care Committee that is looking at these very issues and will imple-
ment some changes in the next legislative session. So the State is
taking responsibility; there just simply is not enough money, a
combination of Federal and State dollars, to solve the problems.

At the time that we implemented the block grant, for instance,
the medicaid program went through a 16-percent eligibility reduc-
tion,,and we saw a 32-percent reduction in hospitalization paid for
by the medicaid program. That program in Arkansas has been
having problem's for some time.

We also, on the State side, because of problems with weather
we have a Jot of agriculture in Arkansasand with the general re-
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cession, we saw an 8-percent decrease in our staff who are out
there in the counties and in the central office providing services.
At the same time that those two things were happening, along
with the roughly 20-percent cut in the MCH block, hospital, occu-
pancy rates in Arkansas were beginning to get low enough so that
hospitals were terribly concerned about their future. They were
less likely to accept indigent patients, and of course we have seen
that' trend continue. That's one of the things that you just alluded
toWhat do you do, when you see cost containment and competi-
tion accomplish what we all hope it will, which is get people to look
at what the money is'being spent for? .

One of the fallouts from that, obviously, is that they are going to
be less likely to see people who don't have the funding source if
you really turn the screws on what you can spend money for. And
that's exactly what we are seeing. It is a terrible concern in our
State. Again, we are a very poor State, where one out of every four
children lives below the poverty line.

I think our experience with the Crippled Children's Program has
been a little bit different from what you have seen in the GAO
report, also. What we have seen in Arkansas, in fact, since Crip-
pled Children's is located in the Department of Human Services
and not in the Health Department and that same organization has
the medicaid program and has a lot of funding problems, they did
not see fit to shift funding from other areas to make up the deficit
in the Crippled Children's Program. In fact, the cut was absorbed
pretty much in the percentage that it came down to Crippled Chil-
dren's in that particular program.

One of the things that I think you have heard testimony on on
number of occasions in the past and again today is how cost-effec-
tive those dollars are. In your opening remarks you commented on
wanting to see health care paid for rather than paying for taking
care of acute conditions or illnesses, and in Arkansas the MCH dol-
lars certainly go to health care, and those are the kinds of services
we pay for.

The jobs bill money, which is absolutely critical for us to contin-
ue, for instance, funds one of the new initiatives in Delta Coun-
ty'sin eastern Arkansas along the Mississippi River. We funded
two additional nurse-midwife programs in that area. There was one
up toward the top of the area in partnership with community
health centers, and we have a contract from a unique funding
source, with the city of Memphis Hospital, to pay for high-risk ma-
ternity care. So, we are coming up with solutions that work and
that are preventive, but there are simply not enough dollars there.

In the interest of time, I would like to conclude my comments.
Thank you.

Senator DURENBERGER. I appreciate that summary very, very
much.

Mr. Gossert?
[Mr. McGrew's written prepared statement follows:]
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'STATEMENT OF CHARLES MCGREW, MPH, DIRECTOR, BUREAU OF PUBLIC HEALTH
PROGRAMS, ARKANSAs DEpAitnaxt or HEALTH

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee:

My name is Charles McGrew - I am the Director of the Bureau of

Public Health Programs in the Arkansas Department of Health. As

such I have responsibility for all public health service programs

for women and children in the state.

We believe that 'we have been one of the more successful states in

implementing the MCH Block Grant. One of the reasons I am here

today is to talk to- you about how we did this. However, I am also

here to tell you that the 18% reduction in funds that accompanied

the block grant could not, and cannot, be absorbed by improved

program efficiency. For us these funds had to be drawn from other

important agency programs, which suffered accordingly. There is a

critical need to increase MCH Block Grant funding. In the

developing entrepreneurial environment the needs for our services

are expanding while the dollars are contracting.

At the same time that the OBRA funding cuts,were being enacted, in

Arkansas, where a quarter of all children live below the poverty

level, other programs and services were also being cut.

. A shortfall in state funding resulted in an 8% reduction of

the Health Department workforce.

. As a result of eligibility and program reductions, the num-

ber of Medicaid recipients declined 16% between January

1980 and January 1982 and hospital services declined 32%
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. The beginning of a substantial decline in hospital

occupancy rates made hospitals more reluctant to serve the

medically indigent population.

. physicians, too, are feeling increasing competitive pres-

sures, and are les% able to subsidize indigent patients.

Without an increase in funding for the MCH Block Grant, services

for the more than 12,000 women served in the Health Department

Maternity Program will be cut -- and 83% of these women are below

the poverty line. I think you are all aware that$a reduction in

preventive and early primary care and delivery services to this

group of .omen will cost both the State and Federal Government

much more in the long run.

This is but one example of the overall cost savings and enhanced

quality of life that can be realized by the efficient use of MC9

dollars.

We do feel that the additional flexibility of the Block has been

beneficial. The approach used by the Agency necessitated a

reassessment of all pcggram expenditures, and resulted in a

reduction of funding for some programs (i.e. Blood Lead, SIDS) and

a shift of 5400,000 from other state programs to MCH.)

The purpose of this hearing, as I understand it, is to provide

follow-up information to the GAO Report to Congress relative to

implementation of the MCH Block Grant. Although Arkansas was not

one of the thirteen (13) states reviewed in the GAO report,

Arkansas' experience in implementing the MCH Block Grant was

similar to the GAO's findings. Two of the areas have already been

mentioned, but will be repeated for the sake of comparison.
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1) Arkansas continued to support act:vities similar to those

previously funded under the categorical programs,

although some changes were made to the progam priorities

and services offered,

2) the availability of concurrent categorical funded

lessened the intital impact of the 18% cut in funds,

3) a supplementation of non-match state funds ($400,000) was

provided to help offset the loss in funds for MCH,

4) the previously mandated Program of Projects were elimina-

ted or reduced in scope in order to absorb a portion of

the loss in federal support, and

5) funds for the Blood Lead Program were reduced by 50% and

blood lead screenings were targeted to areas and popula-

tions at greatest risk. The result was that in FY81

12,170 children were screened and 181 identified with

elevated lead levels as compared to 4,787 screened in

FY83 and 116 identified elevated lead levels.

Emergency Jobs Bill funds for MCH were awarded in May, 1983 and

available for FY'84 and resulted in expanded and improved Maternal

and Child Health services. The attached graph does not include

Emergency Jobs Bill funds, however, since such inclusion may be

misleading for the following reasons:

1) the funds were to be used to expand services to a "new

constituem.y" needing services as a result of high

0

unemployment and increased demand and not to "restore"

funds lost, and

2) the funds were intended to be one-time.

1 .41
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ARKANSAS

MATERNAL I. CHILD HEALTH FUNDING.

'81 '82 83

.,:SCAL YEAR

. ?Ittectmci ?ICI rafdirt VithattitLOCT-CentIldation

* 01

MCI( IIek APord

- FY81
ICH Block Crknt Awards.Formula Fund

Categorical Award FY82 FY83 FY84

54.854.294 54.132.734
S4.143.84c 54.432.691

' C', Aonc*wg

(w/o Block Consolidation) SS 202 008 S5 4S2 108 SS 335 213

Funding Variances - 51.068.274 420rA) $1.318.254(24> 51.302.522 <23%)

includes: HCH

SIDS

Mod Load
CCS
SSI .

*noes not Include 51.372,150 Jobs till funds awarded 5/83 and available forFY*84.

...Continuing level amunts (with S%
allowance for inflation) that would bare beenawarded if orogramm had not been

consolidated (and fond: cut) into a blockgrant.
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We recognize the need for states to assume responsibility for

solving their indigent health care problems. Arkansas is making

great efforts to develop new initiatives in this area. We also

have to face the realities of the public health situation.

Although the recession increased public health caseloads, the core

MCH population served by state and local health departments will

not disappear with an economic upswing. Our prime target

populations come from the structurally nnempfoyed, or

under-employed. They are predominantly poor, single, female heads

of households, their children, and poor teenagers.

As we enter an era of excess capacity in the health care industry,

it is a sad irony that access to health services for the poor is as

complex a problem as ever. In a competitive environment there is

little financial slack in the systems and less willingness'to

subsidize health care for indigents. Furthermore, when serving

the "igh risk, indigent' client, public health agencies have a

unique range of services that the private sector has not yet

matched. Our strength lies in our preventive focus, our education

programs, and our outreach. Our clients have critical needs for

these services. Please help us to provide them to all who need

them.

STATEMENT OF DANIEL J. GOSSERT, DIRECTOR, FAMILY
HEALTH SERVICES DIVISION, COLORADO DEPARTMENT OF
HEALTH, DENVER, CO

Mr. GOSSERT. Like Arkansas, Colorado has been pleased with the
flexible format of the MCH block. It has allowed us to continue val-
uable services to mothers and children.

The legislation recognized State health departments' traditional
role and expertise in health care and put the State in the position
of being further able to integrate services at the point of delivery.

Colorado values integrated services, and the MCH activities are
in the same unit as family planning, WIC, dental, and migrant
health.

The block grant concept allows the State to assess its needs in
the area of MCH and to set priorities based on the assessment that
enables the State to target money to meet its own unique set of cir-
cumstances.

In administering the block, Colorado chose to take two major
steps in developing a method for fund allocation. First, we estab-
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lished a Women and Children's Health Care Advisory Council, with12 members representing State human service agenciesand, bythe way, we do have good links with the title XIX agency in Colo-radohuman service agencies, private health care providers in-
cluding physician groups and other professional groups. and wealso have consumer representation on that advisory committee.
The council meets monthly, and it is an open meeting.

The second thing that we did was set a two-stage process toevaluate 'requests for use of MCH funds, and this process includesevaluations of past performance on programs that continue to re-ceive MCH money. Applications are open to any 'provider of service
who can meet the criteria, although we do give preference to localhealth departments.

In the first year of the block we did set a comprehensive set of
goals and objectives, stressing prevention, and that was in coopera-tion with our advisory committee, And we have been able to someextent to change priorities to meet changing needs. The process hasallOwed us to place less emphasis on children and youth and mater-nal and infant comprehensive service and to place more emphasis
on adolescent health needs, and to extend coverage to low-incomeprenatal women across most of Colorado.

The flexibility of the block also allowed Colorado to cope with re-duced funding for services, although demand remains high.
As a matter of fact, in the past 2 years Colorado has had dimin-ished' State revenues and diminished revenues available for mater-nal and child health activities. At the same time, demanil for serv-ices has risen and inflation has taken a significant toll. As a conse-quence, Colorado has not been able to fund services at an adequatelevel, and we have had service reductions.
Two examples of service reductions: In our handicapped chil-dren's program, or crippled children's program, bectuge primarilyof the inflation, because those funds have not been cu at the Statelevel, we are serving 300 fewer children, from 5,200 down to 4,900children for paid service or clinic service, simply because the costshave gone up.
In Colorado, hospital costs over the last 4 ,yarsthis is fromBlue Cross/Blue Shield who does audits for themselves, title XIX,medicare and ourselvesthose costs have run from a low of 12.8percent, the lowest figure, to 1 year inpatient costs running over 17percent per year.
One alternative we have done, in particular in our handicapped

children's program, is to stress the use of outpatient surgery facili-ties wherever that is feasible.
Thank you.
Senator DURENBERGER. And that's notI say thiS from somelittle knowledge, having visited there a year or so agoit is not be-cause the Governor, the legislature, and private foundations in Col-orado are not dealing with the problem of economically-disadvan-

taged in its various components.
My impression is that there is a strong commitment in the Stateof Colorado to dealing with these problems, and when the statisticsdrop it doesn't strike me to be an insensitivity on the part of Colo-radans to the problems.
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Mr. GOSSERT. I think that is in part true. The Peton Foundation
in Colorado recently did a study of medically indigent in Colorado
and found, I believe, that their modest proposalwhich really
wouldn't get into some of the needs that I have been talking
aboutthat Colorado would have to pimp in about $7 million to $8
million more into their medically indigent program to just serve
100 or 150 percent of poverty level folks.

I think the Governor has been very, very concerned about that; I
can't say the same for the State legislature, because in 1983, in re-
sponse to diminished revenues, they trimmed our budget for mater-
nal and child health by $1.2 million.

Senator DURENBERGER. Thank you for clarifying that.
Ms. Randolph?
[Mr. Gossert's preapared statement follows:]
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I. BLOCK GRANT CONCEPT

THE BLOCK GRANT CONCEPT ALLOWS THE STATE OF COLORADO AUTHORITY. FLEXIBILITY,

AND RESPONSIBILITY. TO THAT END. THE STATE CAN ASSESS THE NEED FOR MATERNAL

AND CHILD HEALTH CARE ACROSS THE STATE. IT CAN SET ITS OWN PRIORITIES AS TO

PROGRAMS OR GEOGRAPHICAL AREAS. AND IT CAN MONITOR PROJECTS MORE EASILY

BECAUSE IT IS DEALING-WITH THEM ON A REGULAR AND FREQUENT BASIS.
0

A. ASSESS STATE'SLNEEDS

THE STATE OF COLORADO HAS DEVELOPED A NEED MEASURE FOR MATERNAL

AND CHILD HEALTH. IT IS BASED ON BOTH THE SIZE OF A PROBLEM

(MEASURED IN NUMBERS) AND THE INTENSITY OF A PROBLEM (MEASURED

BY RATES). IT USES THE CHILDREN. ADOLESCENTS AND WOMEN OF

CHILDBEARING AGE (NUMBERS AND PERCENTAGES OF POPULATION). IT

USES BIRTHS (NUMBERS AND RATES). LOW BIRTH WEIGHT INFANTS

(NUMBERS AND RATES), AND INFANT MORTALITY RATES. THE NEED

MEASURE IS ALSO HEAVILY WEIGHTED FOR INCOME USING 1980 CENSUS

DATA ON ACTUAL MEDIAN HOUSEHOLD INCOME. AND PERCENTAGES OF

HOUSEHOLDS AT THE LOWER END OF THE INCOME DISTRIBUTION. THE

MEASURE ALSO USES THE NUMBER OF AFDC CASES AND THE POPULATION

PER PRIMARY CARE M.D. RATIO.

EACH COUNTY RECEIVES A RATING AND THE RATINGS ARE GROUPED INTO

FOUR LEVELS OF NEED.' A COUNTY WHICH HAS A LARGE POPULATION.

HIGH LOW BIRTH WEIGHT RATES. HIGH INFANT MORTALITY RATES. AND

A LOW MEDIAN INCOME. FOR EXAMPLE. WOULD RATE VERY HIGH ON THE SCALE.

APPLICATIONS FROM COUNTIES IN THE HIGHEST NEED AREAS ARE LIKELY

TO BE APPROVED IF THEY MEET OTHER REVIEW CRITERIA; APPLICATIONS

FROM COUNTIES IN THE LOWEST NEED AREAS ARE MUCH LESS LIKELY TO

BE APPROVED EVEN IF THEY MEET THE OTHER REVIEW CRITERIA. NINE

OUT OF TEN AWARDS WHICH ARE LOCAL AND NOT STATEWIDE PROGRAMS

ARE FROM COUNTIES WITH THE TWO HIGHEST NEED LEVELS; ONE IS

FROM THE NEXT NEED LEVEL. AND THERE ARE VIRTUALLY NONE IN THE

LOWEST NEED RATING.

B. SET STATE'S PRIORITIES

IN 1981. A STATE TASK FORCE ON ADOLESCENTS DESCRIBED NEED FOR
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ADOLESCENT HEALTH CARE ON A VARIETY OF ISSUES (E.G.,
TEEN PREGNANCY), AND URGED STATE COMMITMENT TO FUNDING.
COLORADO HAS GONE

FROM NO DOLLARS IN SPECIFIC
ADOLESCENT

CARE PROJECTS TO ABOUT 5% OF DOLLARS
FROM THE MCH BLOCK

GRANT.

PRENATAL CARE FOR LOW INCOME WOMEN HAS ALSO BEEN TARGETED
AS AN AREA NEEDING

EXPANSION, AND COLORADO
HAS DOUBLED THE

COMMITMENT BETWEEN 1981-82 A1.0 1903-84,
FROM 12.5% TO 25%

OF THE MCH BLOCK.

THUS, THE STATE OF
COLORADO USES THE BLOCK TO ADDRESS NEEDS

ACCORDING TO GEOGRAPHIC AREA AND, ALSO, ACCORDING TO TYPE
OF PROGRAM. THIS HAS GIVEN THE

STATE AUTHORITY TO DETERMINE
WHAT TAKES PLACE WITH THE MCH BLOCK GRANT AND THE FLEXIBILITY
TO USE THE FUNDS IN WAYS WHICH MEET

TEE PRIORITIES OF THE
STATE HEALTH DEPARTMENT.

C. MONITOR PROJECTS

THE STATE IS IN A POSITION
TO MONITOR CLOSELY EACH PROJECT

WHICH RECEIVES BLOCK GRANT FUNDS. COLORADO REOUIRES.A
PROGRESS REPORT IN MAY ON THE FIRST SIX MONTHS OF THE
FEDERAL FISCAL YEAR. HOW WELL A PROJECT IS DOING OBVIOUSLY
HAS AN IMPACT ON HOW ITS NEXT YEARS REQUEST IS VIEWED. AN
ANNUAL REPORT IS, ALSO

REOUIRED.AN THE CLOSE OF THE FISCAL
YEAR. WHICH ALSO ALLOWS

EVALUATION OF HOW WELL EACH PROJECT
HAS MET ITS OBJECTIVES.

THE STATE HEALTH
DEPARTMENT HAS CONDUCTED

INTENSIVE SITE
EVALUATIONS AND CHART AUDITS

WHICH RESULTED IN NUMEROUS
RECOMMENDATIONS AND I ED TO MANY IMPROVEMENTS: IN THE LAST
YEAR. THESE WERE DONE WITH THE CI-nu:PEN AND YOUTH AND
MATERNITY AND INFANT

PROJECTS, WHICH UTILIZE THREE TO FOUR
CUT OF EVERY TEN MCH BLOCK GRANT DOLLARS.

THESE ACTIVITIES DEMONSTRATE HOW THE STATE ASSUMES RESPON-

SIBILITY FOR 1-10W THE MCH BLOCK GRANT FUNDS ARE USED EACH YEAR.
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II. STATE'S ABILITY TO ADMINISTER MCH BLOCK

THE STATE OF COLORADO HAS DEVELOPED A FAIR WAY TO USE THE BLOCK FUNDS, AS

'FOLLOWS:

A. (ADVISORY COUNCIL

AN ADVISORY COUNCIL WAS ESTABLISHED WHEN THE BLOCK GRANT

WAS FIRST RECEIVED. THE ADVISORY COUNCIL EVALUATES THE

HEALTH NEEDS OF WOMEN AND CHILDREN IN THE STATE,

RECOMMENDS PRIORITIES FOR SERVICES, AND SERVES AS AN

ADVOCATE FOR WOMEN AND CHILDREN'S HEALTH CARE IN THE

STATE.

THE ADVISORY COUNCIL IS MADE UP OF REPRESENTATIVES FROM

THE COLORADO CHAPTER OF THE AMERICAN ACADEMY OF PEDIATRICS,

THE COLORADO MEDICAL SOCIETY, THE COLORADO PERINATAL

COUNCIL, THE CHILD HEALTH COUNCIL, THE COLORADO ACADEMY OF

FAMILY PHYSICIANS, THE COLORADO CHAPTER OF THE NATIONAL

ASSOCIATION OF SOCIAL WORKERS, THE COUNTY NURSES ASSOCIA-

TION, REPRESENTATIVES FROM THE STATE DEPARTMENT OF SOCIAL

SERVICES. THE STATE DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION, THE STATE

DEPARTMENT OF INSTITUTIONS, THE COLORADO HEALTH AND

ENVIRONIENT COUNCIL, lic GOVERNOR'S COMMISSION ON FAMILY

AND CHILDREN, AND THE ADOLESCENT HEALTH COUNCIL. THE

ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETS MONTHLY AND HAS A HIGH LEVEL OF

INPUT. MEMBERS PARTICIPATE IN THE GRANT REVIEW PROCESS

AND ARE ACTIVE IN MAKING RECOMMENDATIONS THROUGHOUT THE

YEAR. THE COUNCIL PLAYS A VERY IMPORTANT ROLE IN SETTING

STATE PRIORITIES FOR USE OF THE BLOCK GRANT FUNDS.

B. CD±-STAGE IMM32Qcfal

THE FAMILY HEALTH SERVICES DIVISION OF THE COLORADO

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH HAS ESTABLISHED A TWO-STAGE PROCESS

FOR EVALUATING APPLICATIONS FOR USE OF THE BLOCK GRANT.

THIS PROCESS IS OPEN AND WELL KN7WN AMONG HEALTH CARE

PROVIDERS ACROSS THE STATE. WORKSHOPS ARE PROVIDED IN

DIN- NT LOCATIONS EACH SPRING AND APPLICANTS ARE ASSISTED
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IN FINDING THE DATA THEY NEED MN THEIR GRANTS AND IN

ANY OTHER AREAS FOR WHICH THEY NFED TECHNICAL ASSISTANCE.

*THE REVIEW CRITERIA ARE SENT OV:'IVITH THE APPLICATION

MATERIAL SO THAT EACH APPLICAYI IS'AWARE OF HOW ITS

APPLICATION WILL BE REVIEWED.

IN THE FIRST STAGE. EMPHASIS IS ON APPROPRIATENESS OF THE,

APPLICATION FOR MO-I BLOCK FUNDING ACCORDING TO THE FEDERAL

LEGISLATION. ACCORDING TO THE STATE OF COLORADO BLOCK

GRANT GOALS. AND THE STATE'S CURRENT PRIORITY AREAS

(WHICH ARE CURRENTLY TOWARD PRENATAL AND ADOLESCENT

PROGRAMS AND AWAY FROM COMPREHENSIVE CARE PROGRAMS):

EMPHASIS IS ALSO ON DIRECT SERVICE PROGRAMS. NON -O PLI -

CATION OF SERVICE IN GEOGRAPHIC AREAS, CONT/NJING AS

OPPOSED TO NEW PROJECTS. DIRECT IMPACT ON A LARGE NJEGR

RATHER THAN A SMALL NUMBER OF WO EN AND CHILDREN. LOW

COST PER CLIENT. AND ABILITY OF THE APPLICANT TO SECLRE

OTHER SOURCES OF FUNDING. AS WELL. A TEN PERSON REVIEW

PANEL MADE UP OF HEALTH DEPARTMENT' STAFF AND AN ADVISORY

COUNCIL REPRESENTATIVE.REVIEWS EACH APPLICATION FOR HOW

WELL THESE CRITERIA ARE MET.

AFTER STAGE I. ABOUT HALF OF THE NEW APPLICANTS ARE

ELIMINATED. APPLICATIONS ARE USUALLY ELIMINATED BECAUSE

THEY MAY BE ONLY PARTIALLY RELATED TO THE FEDERAL LEGIS-

LATION, ARE RELATIVELY HIGH COST. SERVE RELATI)!ELY FEW

PATIENTS. AND DO NOT SECURE PARTIAL FUNDING FROM OTHER

SOURCES. THIS RIGOROUS REVIEW IS NECESSARY AS FUNDS ARE

NOT ADEQUATE TO MEET THE NEEDS OF THE MAR TARGET

POPULATION.

STAGE II REQUIRES A TEN TO FIFTEEN PAGE. SINGLE-SPACED

APPLICATION CONTAINING A WELL DOCUMENTED STATEMENT OF
NEED. A 0-EAR DESCRIPTION OF PROJECT ADMINISTRATION.

MEASURABLE. SPECIFIC AND TIME-FRAMED OBJECTIVES. A LOGICAL
ANC PROVEN PROGRAM RATIONALE.

A DETAILED WORKPLAN FOR THE
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12-Imack PERIOD, A DESCRIPTION OF THE PROFESSIONAL STAFF

TO BE USED, A MONITORING AND EVALUATION PLAN, AND A

DETAILED BUDGET INCLUDING WRITTEN JUSTIFICATION OF EACH

MAJOR LINE ITEM. EACH SECTION IS SCORED BY TWO REVIEWERS

FROM A FIFTEEN PERSON REVIEW PANEL WHICH DISCUSSES EACH

APPLICATION DURING A THREE DAY REVIEW HELD IN JULY. EACH

APPLICANT HAS THE OPPORTUNITY TO ATTEND PART OF'ITS REVIEW
AND TO EXPLAI ITS PROJECT TO THE REVIEW PANEL. THE PANEL

IS MADE UP

MEMBERS.

ALTH DEPARTMENT STAFF AND ADVISORY COUNCIL

IN THE SECOND STAGE, THE REVIEWERS ARE CONCERNED WITH HOW

WELL THE APPLICATION ADDRESSES THE NEED OF A PARTICULAR

GEOGRAPHIC AREA OR PROBLEM WHICH IS A PRIORITY, HOW WELL

THE WORK PLAN FITS WITH THE OBJZCTIVES OF THE APPLICATION,

HOW LIKELY THE OBJECTIVES ARE TO BE NET (AND HERE, IT

REFERS TO THE REQUIRED PROGRESS REPORTS ON PAST PERFOR-

MANCE), AND HOW APPROPRIATE THE STAFF AND BUDGET ARE.

PROJECTS ARE RANKED FROM HIGH TO LOW BY THE REVIEW PANEL

AND THE FUNDING IS AWARDED TO THE HIGHEST RATED PROJECTS

FIRST. WHEN FUNDING IS INADEQUATE, LOW RATED PROJECTS ARE

NOT APPROVED AND FUNDS ARE REDUCED IN CONTINUING PROJECTS

TO FIT FUND AVAILABILITY.

AFTER STAGE II, CONTRACTS ARE WRITTEN WITH EACH APPLICANT

AND "IE STATE THEN TRACKS ITS EXPENDITURES AND FOLLOWS ITS

PERFORMANCE.
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III. STATE PRIORITY SETTING

IN 1982, THE COLORADO DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH WROTE ITS GOALS FOR USE OF THE

MCH BLOCK GRANT FUNDS. THESE GOALS EMPHASIZE PROTECTING AND IMPROVING

THE HEALTH OF THE PEOPLE OF COLORADO BY ENHANCING THE ACCESS OF CHILDREN.

MOTHERS AND PREGNANT WOMEN TO HEALTH CARE SERVICES. EACH YEAR SINCE

THEN, HEALTH DEPARTMENT STAFF AND THE ADVISORY COUNCIL HAVE REVIEWED

THE SPECIFIC AREAS CrNTAINED IN THE OVERALL GOALS AND HAVE CHOSEN SOME

10 EMPHASIZE IN THAT YEAR.

SINCE THE ESTABLISHMENT OF A BLOCK GRANT, THERE HAVE NOT BEEN ADEQUATE

FUNDS TO FULFILL ALL THE HEALTH DEPARTMENT GOALS. THUS. CERTAIN AREAS

RECEIVE MORE ATTENTION AT THE EXPENSE OF OTHERS EACH YEAR. FUNDING FOR

DIRECT SERVICES HAS BEEN MORE EMPHASIZED THAN THE PROVISION Or TECHNICAL

ASSISTANCE BY HEALTH DEPARTMENT STAFF TO LOCAL PROGRAMS, FOR EXAMPLE.

THE ABILITY TO FOCUS ON CHANGING AREAS OF NEED, HOWEVER, HAS BEEN VERY

POSITIVE FOR THE STATE. AS DESCRIBED ABOVE UNDER SECTION I, IN THE LAST

THREE YEARS, THE STATE HAS SHIFTED FROM OVER FOUR OUT OF EVERY TEN

DOLLARS BEING SPENT ON COMPREHENSIVE CHILDREN AND YOUTH SERVICES TO

LESS THAN THREE DOLLARS. AT THIS SAME TIME, THE STATE HAS INCREASED

SPENDING ON ADOLESCENT PROGRAMS AND PRENATAL AND MATERNITY PROGRAMS.

THESE CHANCES HAVE BEEN MADE ADHERING TO THE POLICY OF MOVING AWAY FROM

COMPREHENSIVE CARE TOWARD PREVENTIVE CARE.

IV. STATE MATCH

THE BLOCK CALLS FOR A $3 MATCH FOR EVERY 4 FEDERAL DOLLARS EXPENDED.

THE MATOi IS FLEXIBLE AND CAN BE EITHER OIRECTLY APPROPRIATED FUNDS

FROM THE LEGISLATURE. CASH FUNDS THAT ARE GENERATED FROM USER FEES, OR

LOCAL HEALTH DEPARTMENT SUPPORT.
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V. ADEQUACY OF rUNDING

THE LEVEL OF FUNDING FOR THE-STATE OF COLORADO HAS NOT BEEN COWENISURATE

WITH THE SIZE OF REQUEST FOR FUNDS FOR MERITORIOUS PROGRAMS TO PROVIDE

NEEDED SERVICES. LAST YEAR,-FOR FISCAL 1983-84, THE STATE RECEIVED 38

REQUESTS TOTALING $7,000,000. FUNDING AVAILABILITY LIMITED THE AWARDS

TO 27 APPLICATIONS TOTALING $5,000,000. THESE AWARDS INCLUDE THE ONE-

TIME JOBS BILL MONEY. THE SHORTFALL WAS NEVRTHELESS $2,000,000.

THIS YEAR. FOR FISCAL 1984-85, THE STATE HAS RECEIVED 41 REQUESTS

TOTALING $6,340,000. (THIS DROP FROM LAST YEAR'S REQUESTS WAS MADE WITH

KNOWLEDGE BY THE APPLICANTS THAT THERE WOULD BE LESS DOLLARS AVAILABLE

THAN LAST YEAR.) PROJECTED BLOCK GRANT REVENUES AT THIS WRITING AMOUNT

TO APPROXIMATELY $4,300,000, YIELDING A SHORTFALL AGAIN OF OVER

$2,000,000 (ATTACHMENT B).

AS AN EXAMPLE OF LIMITS ON SERVICES, PLEASE REFER TO THE.ATTACI-ED CHART

SHOWING A DOWNWARD TREND IN THE ABILITY OF HANDICAPPED CNILCREN'S PROGRAM

TO MAINTAIN SERVICES TO ITS TARGET POPULATION (ATTACHMENT C).
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COLORADO DEPARTMENT

\Lula/Richard O. Lamm
Governor

OF HEALTH
Thomas M. Vernon. M O.

Acting Executive Director

MARCH 1. 1984

THE COLORADO DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH FAMILY HEALTH SERVICES DIVISION IS NOW
BEGINNING ITS CONSIDERATION OF APPLICATIONS FOR THE TITLE V MATERNAL AND

CHILD HEALTH BLOCK GRANT FOR THE FISCAL YEAR OCTOBER 1, 1984 - SEPTEMBER

30. 1985. IF YOUR AGENCY WISHES TO AGAIN APPLY FOR MCH BLOCK GRANT FUNDS,

PLEASE REVIEW THE ENCLOSED MATERIALS CAREFULLY..

THE APPLICATION PACKET CONTAINS,

1. STAGE I APPLICATION FORMAT

2. STAGE I CRITERIA

3. STAGE II APPLICATION
PAGE

4. STAGE II CRITERIA

S. SIX -MONTH PROGRESS REPORT OUTLINE. OCTOBER 1983-MARCH 1984.

FORMAT, TITLE PAGE, BUDGET PAGES, WORK PLAN

THERE ARE FEW CHANGES FROM LAST YEAR'S PROCESS, HOWEvER, THE

SOME OF THE REOUIREMENTS ARE DIFFERENT.

THE APPLICATION PROCESS WILL AGAIN BE ..JvERED IN TWO STAGES,

SCHEDULE AND

1. STAGE I - A BRIEF NOTIFICATION OF INTENT (FOLLOWING THE STAGE

I APPLICATION FORMAT ENCLOSED), WHICH WILL BE REVIEWED
ACCORDING TO THE STAGE I CRITERIA. SOME APPLICATIONS MAY NOT

BE APPROVED FOR CONTINUATION TO STAGE II AND WILL DROP:OLT OF

THE GROW OF APPLICANTS. OTHERS WILL RECEIVE APPROVAL TO

PROCEEO TO STAGE II.

2. STAGE II - A FULL APPLICATION (FOLLOWING THE STAGE II
APPLICATION FORMAT). STAGE II APPLICATIONS WILL BE REVIEWED

ACCORDING TO STAGE II CRITERIA. SOME APPLICATIONS MAY NOT BE

APPROVED. SOME MAY OE RECONMENDED FOR LESS THAN THE REOUESTED
FLtDS, AND SOME MAY BE FuNCED AT THE FULL REOUESTED AMOuNT.
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THE SCHEOLLE FOR THE APPLICATION PROCESS IS AS FOLLOWS,

J984 APPLICATION PROCESS

APRIL 9. S P.M.

MAY 15. S P.M.

MAY 25

JULY 2, S P.M.

SEPTEMBER 1

6 COPIES OF STAGE I APPLICATION DUE
IN FAMILY HEALTH' SERVICES DIVISION
OFFICE

6 COPIES OF SIX MONTH PROGRESS REPORT

(OCTOBER 1983MARCH 1984) DUE IN
FAMILY HEALTH SERVICES DIVISION OFFICE

RESULTS OF STAGE I REVIEW WILL BE
MAILED TO APPLICANTS

6 COPIESOF STAGE II APPLICATION DUE
IN FAMILY HEALTH SERVICES DIVISION
OFFICE

NOTIFICATION TO APPLICANTS REGARDING
RESULTS OF STAGE II AND FINAL FUNDING
DECISIONS

OCTOBER 1 EFFECTIVE DATE OF 12MONTH CONTRACT
FOR FY 84-85.

iPPI.ICATIONS wItLCIA APE_TLRIsE IN _AFTER THE DEADLINES WILL BE ELIMINATED
FROM THE REVIEWS.

IF YOU WOULD LIKE A COPY OF A STAGE II APPLICATION WHICH RECEIVED A HIGH
RATING LAST YEAR. PLEASE CONTACT BILLIE NOEL IN THIS OFFICE. AT 320-6137.
EXTENSION 430. YOU MAY ALSO ASK FOR COPIES OF THE BLOCK GRANT LEGISLATION
MD THE DIVISION GOALS (SENT TO YOU LAST YEAR).

A FEW CHANGES HAVE BEEN MADE IN THE REOUIREMENTS FROM LAST YEAR. THE STAGE
I APPLICATION MAY AGAIN OMIT A DESCRIPTkON OF THE NEED FOR THE PROJECT (A).
THE GOALS OF THE PROJECT (B). AND THE AGENCY (F). IF THERE ARE NO SIGNIFICANT
CHANCES FRCN FY 83-84. IF. HOWEVER. THERE ARE CHANGES. THEY SHOULD BE
DESCRIBED.

THE STAGE II APPLICATION FORMAY IS BASICALLY THE SAME. BUT YOU MAY NOT HAVE
TO ANSWER ALL THE QUESTIONS AGAIN. THE TITLE PAGE FOR STAGE II. WHICH IS
ENCLOSED AND MARKED FOR YOUR PROGRAM. LISTS,

1. THE OLESTIONS WHICH YOU MUST ANSWER. AND

2. TrE OuESTIONS FOR WHICH YOU MAY ATTACH LAST YEAR'S ANSWERS.

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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QUESTIONS SHOWN UNDER 2.. PRECEEDING PAGE, WERE RATED VERY FAVORABLY 8Y
LAST YEAR'S REVIEW COMMITTEE. IF THERE ARE ANY SIGNIFICANT CHANGES, YOU
MUST DESCRIBE THEM IN ADDITION TO SUBMITTING LAST YEAR'S ANSWERS. YOU

MAY ALSO REWRITE THEM ENTIRELY. IF YOU WISH. (WE ARE ASKING YOU TO SUBMIT
LAST YEAR'S ANSWERS FOR TIE USE OF REVIEWERS WHO NEED TO UNDERSTAND YOUR
PROJECT IN ITS ENTIRETY.) OF COURSE. MOST ANSWERS HAVE TO BE REWRITTEN
REGARDLESS OF HOW WELL THEY WERE. DONE LAST YEAR BECAUSE THEY PERTAIN TO A
NEW FISCM.YEAR (E.G.. THE GOALS AND OBJECTIVES, WORK PLAN. BUDGET).

WE ENCOURAGE APPLICATIONS TO INCLUDE AN INCREASED PROPORTION OR AMOUNT,
OVER LAST YEAR. OF DOLLARS FROM OTHER SOURCES. OR TO INCLUDE INCREASED
PROPORTIONAL AMOUNTS OF IN--KIND CONTRIBUTIONS. HOWVER. CIRCUMSTANCES
UNIOUE TO EACH KIND OF PROJECT WILL BE TAKEN INTO CONSIDERATION IN ASSESSING
THESE EFFORTS.

THE SIX-MONTH PROGRESS REPORT IS CUE ON MAY 1STH THIS YEAR. IT SHOULD COVER

THE PER OF OCTOBER 1983-MARCH 1984.AND SH3ULD FOLLOW TIE FORMAT OF THE

ENCLOSED OUTLINE.

AS MANY OF YOU ARE AWARE. MOST PRENATAL APPLICATIONS WILL. BE CONSOLIDATED
AGAIN THIS YEAR INTO ONE APPLICATION. THE EXCEPTIONS ARE THE UCHSC PROGRAMS

AND THE TRI-COUNTY HZ! PROJECT. CHECK WITH SALLY BEATTY, 320-6137. EXTENSION

307, IF YOU ARE UNSURE WHAT YOU SHCULD DO.

WE HOPE THESE CHANGES WILL MAKE THE GRANT WRITING PROCESS A LITTLE EASIER

THIS YEAR. IF YOU HAVE ANY QUESTIONS. PLEASE CALL.

WE LOOK FORWARD TO RECEIVING YOUR STAGE I APPLICATION BY A. 9TH.

YOURS VERY TRULY,

DANIEL J. GOSSERT. ACSW. M.P.H.
DIRECTOR,
FAMILY HEALTH SERVICES DIVISION

DJG,BN
ENCLOSURES
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ATTACHMENT

CC LORADO

MATE/NAL AND CHILD HEALTH FLOCK GRANT

REOUESTS AND AWARDS

1983-84 AND 1984-85

AMOUNT OF AMOUNT OF
NJMOER OF REOLESTS NUMOER CF AWARDS SHORTFALL

E1SC.61.XEtSa REOLESTS (IN MILLIONS) AWARDS (IN milLtQui) (IN MILLION*)

1983-84 30 S7.0 27 25.0 S2.0

1984-85 41 S6.3 25-33 34.3 S2.0

TO OE DECIDED JULY. 1984

PROJECTION

6/11/84

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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ATTACHMENT C

SERVICES PROVIDED TO COLORADO CHILDREN

BY HANDICAPPED CHILDREN'S PROGRAM

NUMBER RECEIVING PAID SERVICE

80/81 81/82 112/83

3710 3293 3221

UNDUPLICATED RA1BER SERVED
(CLINIC APO PAID SERVICES)

5220 5.01 4933

;(. %IA C.:0) T139
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STATEMENT OF SHIRLEY F. REED-RANDOLPH, ASSOCIATE DI-
RECTOR, OFFICE OF HEALTH SERVICES, ILLINOIS DEPART-
MENT OF PUBLIC HEALTH, SPRINGFIELD, IL

Ms. RANDOLPH. Thank you, Senator.
On behalf of the State of Illinois I would lilt- to say thank you

for inviting us to participate ip this oversight nesring and for
giving us the opportunity to discuss our experiences with the MCH
block grant.

In my role as associate director of the department I am responsi-
ble for the administration of that block grant, as well as another
one. and I have had experience with the block grant as well as
with the former categorically-funded programs.

I will summarize my statement, since you have a written docu-
ment, and try to hit what we think are the highlights.

One of the changes that Illinois would like to see made in terms
of the MCH block grant is in the method in which the funds are
distributed to the States. We feel that some reconsideration should
be given to the formula funding that has been in existence for
quite some time.

We know that in 1982 the Secretary of HHS reported to the Con-
gress and at that time made no recommendations for changes be-
cause of some new Federal initiatives that may or may not become
fruitful. Well, they never have come to fruition, and we think per-
haps it's time now to look at that formula funding again and to put
the Federal dollars where the people in need are.

Illinois has the distinct misfortune of having one of the highest
infant mortality rates in the Nation. Our infant mortality rate for
the fiscal year 1982 was 13.6 per 1,000 live births, down only about
0.3 percent from the previous year.

In the city of Chicago we have 18.6 infant deaths for every 1,000
live births, and among those nonwhite, it soars to 24.8 per 1,000
live birthsmore than double the national average, based on 1982
provisional figures of 11.2, per 1,000.

So, we feel that some consideration should be given to putting
the funds where the problems arewhere there are large numbers
of children living in poverty, where there is a high infant mortality
rate, where there is a high incidence of low birth weightand we
would urge you to recommend to the Secretary of HHS that we
once again reopen the issue of formula funding.

I can understand very clearly on a personal basis what it means
to talk about changing a formula; I have been down that road. In
the State of Illinois we have a formula funding process for our local
health departments, and I know it is not easy to make changesit
is very, very difficult.

We finally implemented such a formula for distribution of State
gent.al revenue funds, and it has been in existence for about 4
years. I think it has gained acceptance.

Perhaps the time to institute changes in the formula is the fiscal
year coming up, when we probably are going to he e additional
dollars to distribute, and any cuts would be, therefo e, minimized.

Perhaps another thing to look at is spreading out the changes in
the formula funding over a period of 2 to 3 years, so that it equals
out a little bit and no one is hurt drastically at the beginning.
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One of the other things I would like to comment on brieflyyou
asked a number of individuals about savings in administrative
costs. I can't give you a dollar figure from Illinois 'experience; but I
can tell you, in terms of the block grants, that we spend far less
time writing reports and filling out forms and answering grant con-
ditions, and we spen more time trying to develop programs.

Senator DURENBERGER. Would you clarify that for me?
Ms. RANDOLPH. Yes; I would.
Let me skip to another part of my testimony. We ha"e developed

several initiatives in the State of Illinois that we think have done
something different with the block grants. The first thing that we
did in the first year of block grants was to make some of those
funds available all across the State to all of our local health depart-
ments. Up to that point in time, only a handful had ever partici-
pated in the MCH federally funded programs.

We looked at what was happening, and we said why not give our
local health departments the options and the same kinds of flexibil-
ity that we have gotten at the State level. And we dedicated a
small portion, to be surebut we did startto allow local agencies
to tell us, within the rubric of what maternal and child health
services are, what their priorities for block grant funding would be,
and to write an application and receive those funds. As a result, we
have 87 local agencies who now participate in the MCH block
grant.

Most of these services at the local level are going to provide addi-
tional services for adolescents and for high-risk mothers. And we
are very proud that we have been able to start that.

Another initiative that we have spent some time developing has
to do with the transferability of the blocks. We took funds out of
the social services block grant, transferred it to the maternal and
child health block grant, used those moneys to purchase immuniz-
ing agents, and the State health department distributes those to
physicians to use in immunizing medicaid kids instead of charging
the medicaid program. We have the advantage of using the Federal
contracts that the State health department has, and taking those
funds and buying at a much less cost than the private physicians
or the private clinics would be expending. And by taking this
action, the State, it is estimated, will save from a half to a million
dollars per annum, just on that one use of the transferability of the
blocks.

The third program that we are most proud of, that was devel-
oped and announced by Gov. Jim Thompson about a year ago, is
the Parents Too Soon Program, which is a program dedicated to
looking at what we can do about the dreadful problem of teenage
pregnancy in our State. Fourteen percent of all of our live births
are to teens. We had 44,900 teen pregnancies in our State in 1982.
Of that number, 43 percent either had a spontaneous abortion or
an induced abortion. We have 150,000 infants and preschoolers
living with 130,000 teen parents, two-thirds of whom are under the
age of 17, 80 percent of whom are unmarried, and 80 percent of
whom had unintended pregnancies. Teen pregnancy is one of the
major problems in our State in terms of social and health and edu-
cational and economic issues. Governor Thompson used the flexibil-
ity of the blocks and the addition of the supplemental jobs bill
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funding and developed a program that we hope will help deal with
the problems of adolescent pregnancy.

The other point I would like to make before concluding that we
would urge you not just to raise the ocean higherwe would like
to see that $478 million in the allocation appropriated to the
Stateswe certainly would direct more of our funds into the prob-
lems of adolescent pregnancy if we had additional funding, but we
would also urge you not only to make the ocean higher, but to redi-
rect the way the ocean flows, sc that the maldistribution of funds
that currently exists can be dealt with through a forn2al change as
a result of congressional policy. And we thank you very much.

Senator DURENBERGER. Thank you very much. "
On that last program you are proud of, I want to share with you

the fact that the Republican Party in Minnesota has what they
think is an even better program that they just put through our
platform committee, and that is they are going to stamp out pre-
marital sex, they are going to stop teaching sex eduction, and then
they are going to have prayer in the schools. And that sounds to
me like a much less expensive way to handle this problem. [Laugh-

, ter.]
Ms. RANDOLPH. It may be less expensive, but I bet it will be less

effective.
Senator DURENBERGER. You've got it.
[Ms. Randolph's written prepared testimony follows.]
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TESTIMONY FOR THE HEALTH SUBCOMMITTEE, SENATE FINANCE COMMITTEE
OVERSIGHT HEARING ON THE NCH BLOCK GRANT, June 20, 1984

Presented By
Shirley F. Reed-Randolph. MSPN, Associate Director

Illinois Department of Public Health

Mr. Cnairman and Members of the Health Subcommittee:

Thank you for your imitation to speak to the issue of the Maternal
and Child Health Block Grant; td particular how this shift in
administering federal programs from categorical grants to the
flexibility of block grants nas worked in Illinois...how we have
utilized this approach and what we have accomplished as a result of the
feoeral initiative implemented under the Omnibus Budget Reconciliation
Act of 1981.

Since December of 1979, I have served as the Associate Director for
the Office of Health Services, Illinois Department of Public Health.
Prior to that 1 served as the Assistant Associate Director for four
years. The Department's Maternal and Child Health Program is
administered within the rubric of the Office of Health Services, so I
have had personal experience with both the categorical approach to the
Maternal and Cnilo Health Program as well as with the block grant
alternative.

Reaction/Comment on GAO Report

1 wish to commend the members of this subcommittee for having this
oversight hearing on the Maternal and Child Health Block Grant in order
to near first-hand from the States our reactions to this approach to
federal funding. In general, the Illinois experience with the MCH
Block Grant is similar to that of tne 13 states reviewed Dy U.S.

General Accounting Office as described in the May 7 Report to the
Congress, 'Maternal and Child Healtn Block Grant: Program Changes
Emerging Under State Administration.' As in other States, the Illinois
Department of Puolic Health was designated tne responsibility for
administering the MCH Block Grant. Like most of the states reviewed,
Illinois would agree with tne consensus that tne block grant approach
is more flexiole and desirable tnan the alternative of categorical
funding. We also nave generally supported activities that were similar
to those funeeo under the prior categorical program approach. Unlike
some of tne other states, illinciS ALS not decreased support to the
Sudden Infant Death Syndrome program or to lead-based paint poisoning
Prevention activities. In fact, we are now moving to expand the
lead-based paint poisoning program to a statewide program of technical
assistance instead of continuing tne limited direct service activity in
one part of our State, which began as a result of categorical funding.

In terms of management. Illinois' e.rience also is Quite similar
to otner States. aevelopeo Rules and Regulations to ensure a
consistent approach to aommistering MCH programs by our grantees.

A
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developed a uniform process for applying for funds, developed a uniform
list of assurances for each grantee, implemented a uniform monitoring
and evaluation system for grantees, utilized a MCH Block Grant Task
Force to provide a monitoring and oversight function and worked closely

with Governor Jim Thompson's Block Grant Management Task Force.

Witn the advent of the MCH Block Grant, however, Illinois did make

some changes in priorities. Some of the grants under the old 'Program

of Projects' were discontinued in favor of higher priority programs

adm;nistered at tne local level. Other funding allocations stayed

proportionally the same. For example, it was determined that in our
State, Crippled Cnildren's Services had been receiving 32.1 percent of

all available Title V dollars. Tnis percentage of allocation has

carried over under the Block Grant.

Overall expenditures for NCH activities in Illinois are continuing

to increase. During state FY'84 for example, more than 17 million
state general revenue dollars are supporting MCH activities...up almost

47S0 tnousand from SFY433. In addition, expenditures from other
sources such as co-payments from Medicaid reimbursements also increased.

One additional similarity to other states can be found in Illinois'

approach to utilizing the MCH Block Grant. As witn otner states, we

nave integrated MCH Block Grant planning into overall state health

planning and budgeting processes. Tne Illinois legislature nas

developed a block grant oversight committee to review the use of all

block grant funds received by the State. In addition, tne Department

of Public Healtn is required to prepare on a yearly basis a Human

Services Plan. We use this mechanism as,a means to describe how we

intend to utilize the MCH Block Grant funds for the upcoming state
fiscal year.

Ratner than describe any furtner the timilarities Illinois snares
with other states in terms of administering the MCH Block Grant, I

would prefer to discuss three major areas of interest to our State:
first, future changes to the MCH Block Grant; second, now Illinois has
used one inherent flexibility of block grants to develop innovative
approaches to MCH programming; and tnird, funding levels for the block

in FFY'85.

Cnanges to tne MCH Block Grant

In terms of cnanges to the MCH Block Grant, Illinois nas one major
concern...tnat being the national allocation formula for the
aistrioution of tne MCH Block Grant funds to the states. In September,

1982, the Secretary of tne Department of Healtn and human Services
reported to tne Congress on 'Inc Study of Equitable Formulas for tne

Allocation of Block Grant Funds" for three of the blocks including the
Maternal and Cnild Healtn Services Block. At tnat time tne Secretary

recommenaed that no change be made in the existing allocation formulas,
"since tne Administration will be proposing legislation for tne

President's hew Federalism Since the new federalism
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initiative of Mega-Blocks was unsuccessful, we would like to urge the
Senate to request HHS to reopen the issue of the MCH formula with a
view to developing a more equitable approach to allocating these block
grant funds to the states. We firmly believe that states with larger
numbers of mothers and children with serious health problems should be
allocated larger shares of federal monies. At this time, Illi
just under 5% of the nation's total population, receives only
the availaole MCH block grant funds. if the formula were allocated
only on a per capita basis, and Illinois received its equitable share,

the total amount allocated to the state 1,Juld be increased by more than
$2.2 million dollars. In addition, Illinois-has the misfortune of
having one of the nation's highest infant mortality rates. While the
national provisional infant mortality rate for 1982 is 11.2/1000 live
births, Illinois' rate for the same time period is 13.6. While this is
down slightly from the ;3.9/1000 live births experienced in 1981, it is
still totally unacceptaole. in aduition to having a much higher than
acceptable state rate, Illinois' largest city - Chicago - has one of
the highest infant mortality rates among urban areas in the nation with
an overall' rate of 18.6/1000 live births, and a rate among non-whites
of 24.8/1000.

Ikewi

Perhaps this year would oe a good year to reopen the issue of the
NCH Block Grant formula since it appears that the federal appropriation
could well exceed this year's level of %373 million which could serve

to minimize cuts in overall funding levels to states which might lose
funding if a new formula were implemented. Such factors as low
birthweight, high infant mortality rates, number of children under five
living in poverty, and unemployment rates could all be useful
indicators to develop a formula based more clearly on need. Perhaps a
formula that allows for a shift of funding over a two to three year
period would assist in solving the present maldistribution problem.

in.iovations to MCH Programming through the MCH Block Grant

The State of Illinois nas developed three major initiatives through
the flexibility availaole as a result of the NCH Block Grant. The
first major initiative occurred in FfY'82 - the first year of the block
grants. At that time, Illinois dedicated a portion of the block grant
for distribution to each region in the state in orde- to allow local
health agencies an opportunity to develop and/or expand MCH activities
at tne local level, as well as to allow them to share in the whole
concept of olock grants. Through the RIP process, we invited local
agenciei to tell us wnat their local prioritiec for MCH programming
were and to,apply for a portion of the funds. As a result, 87 local
agencies are providing MCH services; prior to olock grants only a
nandful of these agencies participated in federally funded MCH
projects. Of the 87 local agencies participating, most used their NCH
Block Grant funds to begin or expand programs to provide medical,

social and educational programs for adolescent and low income women
designed to improve pregnancy outcomes. These services relate to
follow-op of high risk infants and mothers, well child services,
adolescent pregnancy programs, prenatal care and family planning

V.0 f) / *../ C.1

16



161

services, parenting education, and other comprehensive maternal and
child health services.

The second example of innovation through the flexibility of block
grants took place this fiscal year as a result of the transferability
of funds from one block grant to another...in this instance from the
Social Services Block Grant to the Maternal and Child Health Block.
Until this fiscal year, the state Medicaid program has used Medicaid.
dollars to reimburse physicians for immunizing agents used In child-
hood immunizations. By transferring Social Services Block Grant funds
into the MCH Block, the State will save anywhere from $500 thousand to
SA million per annum by alleging the State,Health Department to
purchase childhood immuni , agents directly through our federal
contiacts at a much lower cst than what private physicians cr clinic:
pay for the same vaccines. Through this mechanism, the State Health
Department purchaseS vuccires and supplies them to private physicians
instead of allowing the Medicaid program to reimburse physicians for
the purchase of vaccines at a much higher cost.

Ti.,, Parents Too Soon Program - the third example of innovations to
MCH Programming through the MCH Block Grant - is by far the on.: in
which the State of Illinois is most pleased. The-Parents Too Soon
Program (PTS) was announced in April, 1983, by Governor James Thompson
as a major state effort to address the problems of teen pregnancy. Ten
state agencies are participating in this multi-agency primary
prevention program designed to reduce the number of unintended

pregnancies and the many problems associated with child bearing at a
very young age. The Parents Too Soon Program has been designed to
provide a comprehensive range of coordinated services to prevent
unintended/premature pregnancy, to prevent the health risks associated
with teen parenting and to provide a variety of support services to
adolescents and adolescent families.

The Parents Too Soon initiative came about through the infusion of
funds to the MCH Block Grant, the Social Services Block Grant and the
Women, Infants and Children Nutrition Program (WIC), through the 1983
Supplemental Jobs Bill. The State earmarked the entire amount of
$4.168 million added onto the MCH Block Grant through Jobs Bill fund$
to the Parents Too Soon initiative. In addition $6.747 million of the
Social Services Block Grant Jobs Bill add -on and $2 million from the
$4.5 million supplement to the WIC program - for a total of $12,915
million of the State's total Jobs Bill Supplemental Funding - is being
devoted to the Parents Too Soon Program.

The decision' was made to launcn the Parents Too Soon Initiative 04,2(7),
based on critical data relating to the adolescent pregnancy proolem inc-pia
Illinois. In 1982, there were 44,900 teen pregnancies. Of
numoer. 29% (12,930 had abortions and 14% (6,401254starried, mot
adoitional 21% (9,540) who gave birth were marrie 111i^o'o 0."
iwider'74rlwere tc teens. In addition, toe numoer of births to gIlls
from 10 to 14 years of age rose 17% within a one-year period. At this
time in Illinois, there'are 150,000 infants and children under five

BEs1 u.RY AVAILABLE
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living with 130,000 teen parents - two-thirds of these teens are under
17 years of age. 20,000 of the infants and children are Siblings. Of

all the teen pregnancies in Illinois, 80% are unintended. Of all teen
pregnancies, 20% occur in the first month of sexual activity, and 50%

occur in the first six months. We also know that the infant mortality
risk is 46% higher for teens than for women, age 20-24. In addition,

teens 15 and younger are twice as likely to have low birth weight

babies. All of this disheartening data led Governor Thompson to make
the CedSlon to try to make an i-pact on the adolescent pregnancy
proolem by developing the Parents Too Soon Program. Much of the

planning and the blueprint or action for this initiative was
accomplished two years prior to the Supplemental Jobs Bill funding.
The receipt of the additional funding made it possible for Illinois to

move forward with implementation of our plan.

Since reduction of infant mortality has been the Department of
Public Health's top priority since 1979, our Department was given the
overall responsibility for coordinating the efforts of ten state
agencies to develop a comprehensive approach to dealing with problems

of adolescent pregnancy. The program is designed to ensure that
teenagers who do become pregnant receive the medical attention
necessary for a healthy delivery and a healthy infant: to make

available to teens information on reproduction, family planning and
parenting; and to provide a full range of social, educational and
vocational services to enable teens to overcome the severe limitations
of teen parenthood.

Ten state agencies are coordinating and targeting their services
toward both girls and boys, ages 10 through 20, who are at risk of
becoming parents, whO are expecting a chi 0 or who are parents

already. The ten agencies are: The Departments of Public Health,
Public Aid, Children and Family Services, Mental Health and
Developmental Disabilities, and Alcohol and Substance Abuse; the State
Board of Education, Division of Services for Crippleo Children, Bureau
of Employment Security, Governor's Planning Council on Developmental
Disabilities, and the Illinois Information Service. Detailed

information on these agencies and their involvement in the PTS program
as well as otner aspects of the program, are included with Exhibit 1

attached to this testimony.

The Parents Too Soon program haS four major goals:

To reduce tne incidence of unintended-pregnancy.

To reouce the incidence of infant mortality and to imprcoe the
emotional ana physical health of infants and children of teens.

To mitigate tne health risks faced by teens ,ho bear children
and to improve the parenting aoilities of teens.

To keep pregnant teenagers and teen parents in school and to

improve their job Skills and Job opportunities.

4 ;..
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The Parents Too Soon program provides a number of major services
including family planning, medical care for pregnant teens, adolescent
mothers and their infants and young children; parenting training; food
and nutritional counseling through the Special Supplemental Food
Program for Women, infants and Children; day care for infants and young
children of teens who otherwise would be'unable to remain in school or

receive job training; vocational counseling and training; help with
drug or alcohol-dependency problems and counseling.

The program provides services throughout the state. Special
emphasis is placed upon areas where teenage pregnancy, infant mortality
and unemployment are widespread. Due to budget constraints, all
services are not available in all parts of the State. PTS not only
provides state services directly, but also funds programs provided by
public and private agencies established within communities. A
toll-free, 24-hbur hotline - 1-800-4-CALL US refers teens to
appropriate agencies. A multi -media public awareness campaign was
launched on May 20 to mike the program better known throughout the
State and to alert the general public of the problems of teen pregnancy.

Because the problem of teen pregnancy is complex, the state's
approach to dealing with the problem is multifaceted. Two major
factors worked together to allow Illinois to cross departmental lines
and bring together the services of 10 state agencies. Those two
factors were the flexibility of block grants and the Supplemental Jobs
Bill Funding. In the Oast, a pregnant or parenting adolescent
generally received only one type of service, such as health care or
child care, but not both. This teenage population frequently needs
special attention within a broader program; for example, an alcohol
abuse program must recognize the unique dangers faced by pregnant teens.

Unlike Ahe typical governmental program, in whit., a particular
service is provided or funded by one specific agency, Parents Too Soon
coordinates a full range of services provided by 10 state agencies and
is funded primarily through block grants administered by the
Departments of PubliciHealth and Public Ail. Through interagency
cooperation and by tar,geting its services, rerents Too Soon hopes to
serve better and to reach a greater number of teenagers. while Parents
Too Soon is a direct service program, it also provides a focus which
alerts state agencies to the special needs of teenagers. It is a
venicle for reaching out across the state, in partnership with local
agencies--both public and private.

Some 75 local agencies - including the State's 10 perinatal
networks - throughout the State have been funded either through the Mtn
Block Brant or the Social Services Block Grant, to provide services as
part of the PTS programs. Those agencies. in the first nine months of
operation, are now serving in excess of 13,000 teen clients.

Our emphasis is on networking anu coordination. When we get a teen
motner in tne WIC program - and we hd e made special efforts to
increase our pke=orti-t-teen caseload - we try to ascertain whether or
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not that teen mother is receiving prenatal caresocial services, and
other related services. Illinois has been able to increase its
eligible teen caseload in the Chicago area by applying for and
receiving funds through the Commodity Supplemental Food Program
(CSFP). By shifting caseload from WIC to CSFP, we have been able to
Serve additional teen mothers and their children in one of the areas of
greatest need in the State. When a teen mother comes to a well-child
clinic, we try to determine if she is in a teen support group - if she
is still on WIC - if she is in a family planning program - if she has
an interest in continuing her education. Local agencies are required
to network with other community agencies to get that teen served. Once
a teen is in tne program, every effort is made to keep that teen in the
program. Special efforts are being made with adolescent males -

particularly through vocational/educational counseling and teen rap
groups.

As part of the overall effort, the program has funded three

demonstration projects - one, !Ole Square Health Center, is in one of
the City of Chicago's statistically most needy in terms of teenage
pregnancy. The other two projects serve 4-quite different geographical
mix; the Winnebago County health Department project works with teens
from both urban and rural areas; while the Southern Seven Health

Department serves the Seven southkrnmost counties in the State where
the population is primarily rural and health services in general are
Sparse. These three areas were selected because of their high cates-or
teenage births, infant mortality and unemployment. We are also in the
process of working with the East St. Louis community to develop a
fourth demonstration project in that depressed area.

In addition to providing comprehensive services to teens, the
demonstration projects will provide a model for coordination of public
and private efforts. Fortner, the demonstration projects will provide
evidence to snow whether such coordination, availability of service and
intensive targeting to teens makes a discernible difference in the
incidence of teenage pregnancy and its consequences. An evaluation
design has been ueveloped as tne res.lt of a grant from the Robert Wood
Johnson Foundation. If the Foundation likes the designs we are hopeful
tnat full funding will be made available for a three and one-half year
evaluation of the entire project.

If additional funding were available, the Parents Too Soon Program
would develop additional demonstration sites as well as augment grants
going to local agenties to purcnase perinatal, ?renatal, family
planning, teen parenting, and day care services.

FFv'85 Funding Level for the HCH Block Grant

The last major area I would like to address today IS of concern to
1111,..IS and Other states as dell as such professional groups as the
.wican Public Health Association. That Issue is the FFY'85 funding
level for tne MCri Block Grant. The fund ng level tnat Congress finally
decides uPon for the M,ternal and .silo ,ealth Block Grant is critical
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to Illinois. As described in this testimony, we currently have several
initiatives underway which, if they are to be continued at SFY'84
levels, will require additional support through the MCH Block Grant.
The Parents Too Soon program, in particular, will suffer if the MCH

Block Grant program is funded at the FFY'84 level. We urge you to

seriously consider full funding at a level at least equal to that'

allocated in FFY'83 plus the Supplemental JobsEriTT level. We also.

once again, urge you to request the Secretary of NHS to reopen
discussion and review of the formula currently used to distribute MCH

Block Grant Funds to the State.

Summary Statement

Thank youLunce again for tnis opportunity to testify on behalf of
Illinois' experience with the MCH Block Grant. We in Illinois

appreciate your attention and your favorable actions on our funding and

formula recommendations.

Senator DURENBERGER. On the subject of title XX, "Social Serv-
ices," let me ask you a question, and maybe the other two can
react to this: Where were the lobbyists for your seniors when they
were taking money out of title XX for kids and mothers?

Ms. RANDOLPH. I can't really respond to that. Let me say that we
would not have received as many title XX funds for the parents too
soon program or for immunizations, had it not been for the supple-
mental jobs bill and had it not been for the fact that Governor
Thompson was successful in getting a surtax onto the personal
income tax in the State to help pay for general assistance.

The question might have been better phrased: Where were those
receiving general assistance at that point in time? That would have
included many more people in addition to the senior citizens.

So we were successful in those two areasthe supplemental jobs
bill is what really gave Governor Thompson the funds to direct into
the adolescent pregnancy programplus the fact that we did have
the flexibility inherent in the blocks that we could bring to bear
against the problem . . . funds from the two major block grants
that are.dealing with this initiative, plus the WIC money.

If Senator Dole had been here I was going to be certain to tell
him that we use WIC funds for the parents too soon program and
we try to coordinate all of these services.

The key to our program is networking. Once we get a kid in, we
want to keep that kid in, no matter where they come in.

Senator DURENBERGER. Now, there is some flexibility with block
grants. If you were here when Senator Bumpers was here, we had
a little interchange in which I described the way we respond to
fiscal disparities in this country and to need. We raise the lake
level rather than trying to take care of the most sperate; we just
raise the lake level for everybody.

One of the things that we did in the energy crisis in 1979, of
course, was to decided that it was bad policy to try to regulate
peices of energy in this country. So we had to take a one-time big
whammy in natural gas and electricity and other price increases,
and we created the Fuel Assistance Program. As a typical_ Federal
program, we were out on the floor debating that one longer, I
think, than we have been debating the defense authorization bill,
because if we were going to reflect the costs of keeping people from
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freezing to death in Minnesota, we were also going to have to re-
flect the cost of not having people die of exposure to excessive heat
in Texas or Arizona.

Then, of course, it isn't just the 50 States. We sent heating
money, in effect, to American Samoa and places like that that
didn't really need it. So we now have something close to a $1.8 bil-
lion-a-year add-on for a problem that really should have started to
solve itself after 1979.

But the money has been available, and some money has moved
back and forth from that program into other block grant programs.
I just wonder what your observation has been in terms of has there
been some flexibility of moving funds in and out of programs and
what has actually happened ovpr the last several years.

Mr. GOSSERT. A couple of things in Colorado. We don't have atitle XX problem because social services gets out all of the money
and transfers none of it. Legislature, however, did appropriate
about $140,000 of alcohol and drug abuse money to the maternal
and child health side, and the alcoholism lobby in the legislature
has been trying to reverse that for 3 years.

Senator DURENBERGER. Do you mean the treatment lobby?
Mr. GOSSERT. Yes. It was drug and alcohol block oney. You can

transfer 7 percent of that; $140,000 of it was transfe ed to the ma-ternal and child health arena. -
The other thing that has happened, just coincide ally, is that in

the preventive block, which is probably the most flexible blocks,
Colorado's legislature has learned how to appropriate that by cut-ting general funds in areas where a preventive block can be used;
therefore, ipso facto, appropriating preventive block money.

Senator DURENBERGER. Any observations from Arkansas?
Mr. McGREw. I would like to make a comment on title XX. I

think there is something there that is terribly important that we
are going to have to deal with in the future with MCH. In ourState, 14 percent of the population is 65 or over, second only to
Florida in the percentage over 65. And as we continue to age as a
Nation, one of the things that happens is that, you know, we've got
more people who are going to be a little bit less concerned about
kids, about health care, about education, and we are beginning to
see that in Arkansas. The title XX, as far as money that went for
aging, I can assure you that the aging folks were organized and did
show up at the public hearings. They wanted to make sure that
none of that money was transferred to other services, becausethere is inadequate funding for services for the elderly in that
State, especially with our very large population.

We have, on the other hand, with the preventive health block,
used part of that funding for MCH immunizationagain, in the
overall scheme of things and what our priorities were for the
agency It is not that things that were being funded there previous-
ly were not a priority; it's just that with MCI-1 it is so clear that we
cannot only tremendously improve the quality of life for mothers
and infants but we can also save a lot of money for both the State
and Federal Governments down the road.

So, unfortunately, it is just a matter of several priorities and not
enough money to fund them. You take from one to fund the one
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that you feel you will get the very most from, and that happens to
be MCH.

Senator DURENBERGER. Part of the statement on behalf of the
National Association of Counties, NACO, was that too much money
from the block grant is going to support administrative activities at
the Stzte level. How would you all react to that?

Ms. RANDOLPH. We don't use any of it for administration. State
general revenue funds pays for all of the administration. The
entire amount of cur block grant goes out as a grant to someone
else or to pay, in one program, perinatal costs for about 6 percent
of our high risk population who are not eligible for public aid, do

not have private insurance, and would really be truly medically in-

digent. So all of our money goes out, and the State general revenue
fund picks up all of the costs for our staff.

Mr. McGaEw. As far as we are concerned, very little money goes
for administration. Again, as I mentioned earlier, we have a differ-
ent organizational structure, and the people in the counties are
part of our organization and have a very strong voice in how
money is spent. So, if we were keeping a lot of it in the central
office for things that were not appropriate, we wouldn't have to
wait for people outside the organization to be telling us that that
was not the right priority.

Mr. GOSSERT. In Colorado it is a little bit different. Our handi-
capped children's program is a directly operated program, so we
have service people. Some of those are based across the State.

Our administrative costs are hard to compute, because when you
have a nurse who is in charge of a maternity program and does
quality assurance and technical assistance, is that administration,
or is that something else?

I can say, however, that we have less staff at the State level than
we had in 1982 and 1981.

Senator DURENBERGER. All right.
Thank you all very much for your testimony I appreciate it a

great deal.
I believe that ends our hearing, and we will stand adjourned.
[Whereupon at 12:42 p.m., the hearing was concluded.]
[By direction of the chairman the following communcations were

made a part of the hearing record:]
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SINCE ITS ESTABLISHMENT IN 1921, THE AMERICAN FOUNDATION FOR

THE BLIND HAS SUSTAINED PARTICULAR CONCERN FOR CHILDREN BORN WITH

THE DOUBLE HANDICAP OF A PHYSICALLY DISABLING CONDITION, AND SEVERELY

IMPOVERISHED FAMILY CIRCUMSTANCES. WE THEREFORE STRONGLY SUPPORTED

ENACTMENT AND EXTENSION OF THE ORIGINAL DISABLED CHILDREN'S PROGRAM,

FOR BLIND OR OTHERWISE DISABLED CHILDREN UNDER THE SUPPLEMENTAL

SECURITY INCOME (SSI) PROGRAM. AS THE ATTACHED TABLE CONFIRMS, THERE

ARE ALMOST A QUARTER OF A MILLION OF THESE CHILDREN, FOR WHOM,THIS

PROGRAM HAS REPRESENTED AN ASSURANCE OF MEDICAL, HABILITATIVE, AND

SOCIAL SERVICES THAT MIGHT NOT OTHERWISE BE PROVIDED.

WHEN THE DISABLED CHILDREN'S PROGRAM WAS SUBSUMED IN 1941 UNDER

THE MATERNAL AND CHILD HEALTH BLOCK GRANT, OUR ORGANIZATION EXPRESSED

CONCERN OVER WHETHER THE SPECIFIC NEEDS OF THESE CHILDREN WOULD CON-

TINUE TO BE MET. OUR ATTEMPTS TO ASCERTAIN WHETHER SUCH SERVICES WERE

BEING CONTINUED WERE, OF COURSE, MADE MORE DIFFICULT BY THE LACK OF

REPORTING REQUIREMENTS UNDER THE NEW BLOCK GRANT. CONSEQUENTLY, WE

ARE ESPECIALLY INTERESTED IN THI CONGRESSIONALLY MANDATED REPORT BY

GAO, ISSUED IN MAY, 1984, ON THE CURRENT STATUS OF THE MCH BLOCK GRANT

WHICH, WE HOPED, WOULD ALSO PROVIDE FULL UPDATED INFORMATION ON THE

SURVIVAL OF THE SSI DISABLED CHILDREN'S PROGRAM.

UNFORTUNATELY, THE GAO REPORT DOES NOT PROVIDE SUFFICIENT DOCU-

MENTATION. IT IS LIMITED TO A THIRTEEN-STATE SURVEY-CALIFORNIA,

COLORADO, FLORIDA, IOWA, KENTUCKY, MASSACHUSETTS, MICHIGAN, MISSISSIPPI,

NEW YORK, PENNSYLVANIA, TEXAS, VERMONT, AND WASHINGTON.

IN ADDITION, A BASIC FLAW IN THE REPORT--AT LEAST IN TERMS OF

POPULATIONS SERVED --- IS THE FAILURE TO LIST ANWHERE IN THE REPORT

THE DECREASE OR INCREASE IN NUMBERS OF CHILDREN SERVED 1N EACH STATE
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SURVEYED. INSTEAD, THE REPORT MERELY NOTES EXPENDITURE CHANGES FOR

SSI CHILDREN SINCE 1981, WITH ANY INCREASES UNDOUBTEDLY DUE AT LEAST

IN PART TO THE 15% ANNUAL INCREASE IN MEDICAL COSTS. THE REPORT DOES

EMPHASIZE, HOWEVER, THAT THE 13 STATES SURVEYED DO REPRESENT APPROXI-

MATELY 45 PERCENT OF TOTAL FUNDS AVAILABLE IN THE MCH BLOCK GRANT.

THE INITIAL IMPACT OF THE 1981 FUNDING REDUCTION, ACCORDING TO

GAO, CAUSED MANY OF THESE 13 STATES TO BORROW FROM OTHER BLOCK

GRANTS---MENTAL HEALTH, TITLE XX, ENERGY, PREVENTIVE HEALTH SERVICES,

AS WELL AS THE EPSDT PORTION OF MEDICAID. ALSO, THE "JOBS BILL"

ENACTED IN MARCH 1983 PROVIDED AN ADDITIONAL $105 MILLION FOR MATERNAL

AND CHILD HEALTH AND CRIPPLED CHILDREN'S SERVICES, WHICH GAO INDICATES

WAS USED MAINLY FOR "ECONOMICALLY DISADVANTAGED" FAMILIES DURING A

PERIOD OF HIGH UNEMPLLYMENT. (P. 19, REPORT).

HOWEVER, THE PREDOMINANT CRITERIA (THAT) STATES CONSIDERED IM-

PORTANT IN DETERMINING WHO IS ELIGIBLE FOR CRIPPLED CHILDREN'S

SERVICES WERE NEED FOR SERVICES AND AGE. MANY STATES ALSO CbNSIDERED

FAMILY INCOME TO BE IMPORTANT." (P. 31, REPORT).

ELSEWHERE IN THE REPORT, CONCLUSIONS WERE SIMILARLY IMPRECISE IN

EVALUATING SSI CHILDREN'S TREATMENT UNDER THE MCH BLOCK GRANT. ON

PAGE 20, REVIEWING THE TWO-YEAR PERIOD OF 1981-1983, WE LE' !N THAT

"EXPENDITURES FOR SERVICES TO SSI DISABLED CHILDREN DECREASED IN .

SEVEREAL STATES, AS THEIR SERVICES AND Rt. D EXPENDITURES WERE AC-

COUNTED FOR IN CONJUNCTION WITH THE CRIPPLED CHILDREN'S SERVICES

PROGKAM AREA." IN FOUR OF THE SEVEN STATES THAT CONSOLIDATED (SSi

DISABLED CHILDREN INTO CRIPPLED CHILDREN'S SERVICES), GAO STATES THAT

"EXPENDITURES FOR CRIPPLED CHILDREN'3 SERVICES INCREASED" (P. 21),

THEN DEEPENS THE AMBIGUITY BY ADDING THAT
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"ALTHOUGH THESE STATES COULD NOT ALWAYS READILY

IDENTIFY HOW MUCH OF THEIR 1983 EXPENDITURES

RELATED TO THE FORMER SSI PROGRAM, THIS CON-

SOLIDATION WOULD ACCOUNT FOR ONLY A SMALL

PORTION OF THE CRIPPLED CHILDREN'S SERVICES

INCREASES, BECAUSE THE 1981 SSI EXPENDITURES IN

THESE 7 STATES TOTALLED ONLY ABOUT $1.9

MILLION." (P. 21, REPORT).

WE FIND THIS STATEMENT PARTICULARLY UNSETTLING IN VIEW OF THE

FACT THAT 4 OF THE 13 STATES IN THE GAO STUDY STILL'MAINTAIN A SEPARATE

PROGRAM FOR SSI CHILDREN. THE NUMBER OF BLIND AND DISABLED SSI

CHILDREN IN EACH STATE IS PUBLIC KNOWLEDGE, AND WAS MOST RECENTLY

PUBLISHED IN THE ANNUAL STATISTICAL SUPPLEMENT FOR 1982 OF THE SOCIAL

SECURITY BULLETIN, A COPY OF WHICH IS ENCLOSED.

IN SUMMARY, THE GAO REPORT FURTHER STRENGTHENS OUR CONVICTION

THAT THE SELF-EVIDENT NEEDS OF A DISCRETE SEGMENT OF OUR POPULATION

CANNOT BE WELL SERVED THROUGH THE BLOCK-GRANT MECHANISM. UNTIL SUCH

TIME AS CONGRESS ENACTS LEGISLATION MORE PRECISELY RESPONDING TO

THESE NEEDS --- AND IN REPORTING H.R. 5538, CONGRESS HAS SERVED NOTICE

OF SECOND THOUGHTS ABOUT PRESERVING
Tr:. PRESENT STATUS OF THE MCH

BLOCK GRANT----AT THE VERY LEAST, THERE MUST BE A MANDATED PRIORITY

TO ASSURE SERVICES TO THE 7,198 BLIND AND 221,953 MULTIPLY DISABLED

CHILDREN IN THE SSI PROGRAM, AS AN INTEGRAL PART OF THE MATERNAL AND

CHILD HEALTH BLOCK GRANT APPROPRIATIONS PROCESS.
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STATEMENT
ASSOCIATION OF STATE AND TERRITORIAL HEALTH OFFICIALS

Improving the health of the mothers and children of this nation has always been

a tOp priority for the Association of State and Territorial Health Officials

(ASTHO). There is no question that a healthy beginning in life will greatly
benefit the future lives of all people.

ASTHO has strongly endorsed the block grant concept as the most effective means
to deliver mateenal and child health services in the states. The flexibility of

block grants nas enabled each individual state to assess needs, set priority
areas, target funds to those areas of need, and innovate new and important

Programs.

Federal funding levels need to reflect the tremendous impact that MCH programs
have on the lives and futures of our children. Increased funding is necessary

to meet the continually expanding universe of mothers and children eligible for

services. The states cannot independently continue to provide all the funding
needed for the increased case load if federal support continues to erode. In

many states, additional state funding that would have gone for an expansion of
services were used instead to replace losses from the federal grant after the

changeover to the MCH Block Grant. Therefore, ASTHO urges a significant

increase in the MCH funding level - a doubling of the current $398 million 1984

appropriation.

In general, ASTHO has found the present MCH Block Grant legislation working well

and of great benefit to the states' desire for flexibility. However, in order

to maintain the principle of the block grant we would like to see less money
diverted to Spec -11 Projects of Regional and National Significance (SPRANS). In

April 1984 ASTHO adopted a resolution which caps SPRANS money at the FY '84

funding level (see attached). If there is any increase in appropriation to NCH,

the entire increase should be alloted to states for use by them in block service

activities.

An additional change to the administration of the MCH Block that would be help-
ful to states is extension of the time permitted to expend funds beyond obliga-

tion. Invoicing of expenditures from contractors often is later than allowed

for by the block grant legislation.

In regards to the Hay 7, 1984 GAO Report on the MCH Block Grant, the states
involved in the study were in general agreement that the report accurately
reflected the situation in those states. However, because of the short

experience with the block grants, any conclusions reached as a result of the
report data would be premature as to the effect of the MCH Block Grant on
Maternal and Child Health throughout the nation.
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RESOLUTION

IN SUPPORT OF INCREASING THE PROPORTION OF MATERNAL AND CHILD
FLOCK GRAhT AVAILABLE F R FORMULAE ALLOCATION TO THE STATES

WHEREAS the NCH Block Grant is presently split between 85% allocation to

the states and a 15% set-aside for special projects of regional

and national significance; and

WHEREAS the ASTHO has supported the principal of the Block Grant approach

to federal support to the states of public health services; and

WHEREAS the President's Budget Request for FY 1985 recommends 100% alloca-

tion to the states; and

WHEREAS the ASTHO recognizes the continled need. at a constant level of

support, of special projects of regional and national. significance:

Therefore be it

RESOLVED, that ASTHO supports the allocation of all future MGR Block Grant

increases into the existing formula for state program services.

with the set-aside for special proje,ts rapped at the FY'84 funding

level
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OVERVIEW AND MAJOR FINDINGS

I

Many thousands of poor mothers and children face health

emergencies. They are being denied services vital to life and

health as a result of federal budget cutbacks, unemployment,

and shrinking state coffers.

Every state k100 percent) has reduced its Medicaid program
for mothers and children by rutting back on services and /or
making eligibility more difficult.

Forty-seven states (94 percent) reported cutbacks in
Title V Maternal and Child Health Block Grant programs
during 1982 by reducing eligibility and/or health
services.

725,000 people, 64 percent of whom are children and women
of childbearing age, have lost services at Community Health
Centers because of federal funding cuts affecting 239
centers--28 percent of all Community Health Centers in
the nation.

II

Babies are needlessly dying and facing lifelong impairment for

lack of adequate health care. Areas of the country suffering

some of the sharpest decreases in the availability of public

health services are also beginning to report a significant rise

it infant mortality. This rise is correlated with increased

poverty, deprivation, and an increased need for health care in

an era of reduced public support for services.
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After an intensive effort in Alabama to decrease in-
fant mortality, officials report that the state's infant
death rate is now back at the 1980 level when Alabama had
the highest infant mortality rate in the nation.

In Ohio over 700,000 people are out of work. The state
health department estimates that over one million Ohioans
have no health insurance. Potentially, in the next three
years alone, 60,000 children will be born to Ohio parents
who have lost health insurance due to unemployment or
underemployment. A preliminary look at seven Ohio
counties reveals that as unemployment increases so does
infant mortality. In the county that includes Youngs-
town, where unemployment is 18.6 percent, the infant
mortality rate increased from 13.7 percent to 14.9 per-
cent between 1980 and 1981.

In some parts of Detroit, the infant death rate has hit
33 per 1,000 live births, the same death rate as Hondu-
ras, the poorest country in Central America. (Inadequate
prenatal care contributes to infant mortality. One per-
cent of all mothers who gave birth in 1979 in Detroit- -
386 women--did not see a doctor until the day of tneir

delivery Among these women, the infant mortality rate
was 88 percent.) Warren, Michigan, has seen a 53 percent
increase in its infant mortality rate; Pontiac, a 17 per-
cent increase; and Flint, a 12 percent increase. Poor
economic conditions, high unemployment and unprecedented
reductions in public health services contribute to these
increases.

III

Almost 700,000 children have lost Medicaid coverage because

of the cats in the AFDC cash assistance program made by Congress

at the Reagan Administration's request in 1981. Additionally,

sone states have made deeper Me3ical8 cuts than Congress reauirei

in the 1981 budget bill.

Officials who have analyzed Medicaid eligibility
trends in their state during 1982 uniformly report
that the overriding cause of lost Medicaid eligi-
bility was the restrictions placed on the AFDC program
under the Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1'711
(OBRA). Loss of AFDC also means loss of Medicaie.
Since almost 70 percent of all AFDC recipients are
children, they have borne the brunt of the Medicaid
eligiLility cuts emanating from federal welfare
reductions.
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In addition to AFDC- caused reductions in Medicaid eligi-
bility, 17 states (Alabama, California, Delaware, Florida,
Georgia, Hawaii, Kansas, Michigan, Mississippi, Missouri,
Montana, North Carolina, Oregon, Rhode Island, South
Carolina, Virginia, and Washington) cut Medicaid more
than required by f_deral AFDC cuts, to the detri-
ment of children. Specifically, 13 states (Alabama,
Delaware, Florida, Georgia, Hawaii, Kansas, Mississippi,
Montana, North Carolina, Oregon, Rhode Island, South
Carolina, and Virginia) have eliminated coverage for
some or all categories of children between the ages of 18 and
21. Five states (California, Kansas, Michigan, Missouri,
and Virginia) have tightened financial eligibility
criteria. Four states (Montana, Utah, Missouri, and
Washington) eliminated benefits for two-parent unemployed
families.

IV

Many states report significant increases in Medicaid case-
loads because of unemployment. Some cf these same states have
had to make the severest health care cuts, despite the number of .

"new poor families" in need of health services, because of econo-
mic conditions.

During the second half of 1982, 21 states experienced
increases in their Medicaid caseloads. In 16 of the
states (Arkansas, California, Illinois, Icwa, Kansas,
Maine, Maryland, Michigan, Nevada, New Yolk, Ohio,
Pennsylvania, South Dakota, Utah, West Virginia, and
Wisconsin), officials reported that these increases
were caused by unemployment.

In Michigan, where unemployment is at depression levels,
the state has been forced to make deep cuts in public
Maternal and Child Health programs at the very time that
the demand for public health services is surging. Eli-
gibility criteria for Medicaid benefits have been reduced,
making it more difficult for poor families to qualify
for aid. Thu state also closed three public health
clinics serving 6,000 pregnant women and 11,000 children.
and two Family Planning Projects which had served 58,500
women. The state predicts 9,/00 unanticipated pregnan-
cies will result from the unavallability of Family
Planning Services. Additionalij, five Community Health
Centers have been cut, affecting some 15,000 patients
statewide.
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Utah, Montana, Washington, and Missouri eliminated
their AFDC programs for two-parent unemployed families,
which also would have provided these uninsured families
with Medicaid benefits.

Wyoming and Missouri officials reported that they were
seeing two-parent families split up in order to
qualify for the assistance available only to single-
parent families.

V

Just when health care cost containment is critically_ needed,

cost-effective prenatal and delivery services for pregnant women

and primary and preventive services for infants and children are

bearing the brunt of Title V Maternal and Child Health Block

Grant cutbacks.

Forty-four states (93 Percent of those reporting re-
ductions in their Title V programs) reduced prenatal and
delivery services for pregnant women, and primary and
preventive services for women of childbearing age, infants,

and children. Twenty-seven states (57 percent) reduced
their Crippled Children's services.

Thirty-seven states 92 percent of those reporting Title V
reductions) reduced or eliminated services offered by
the Title V programs of projects. Children and Youth
Projects were the most frequently affected.

Thirty -one states reduced or eliminated Medicaid services

Important for mothers and children, including new limi-
tations on hospital, physician, clinic, and prescribed

drug services.

THE HUMAN COST OF DENIED HEALTH SERVICES

Dwayne

Dwayne, an 11-month-old child from Youngstown, Ohio,
nearly lost his life needlessly. Until his father lost

his job at the steel mill, Dwayne had gotten regular
medical care from a pediatrician in Youngstown. With
the lost job,Dwayne's family lost their health insurance
and they turned to the Iccal health departmlnt,which
provides health care to unemployed families at ro cost.
Even though the number of families using the health de-
partment clinic has doubled in the past year, mainly
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because of unemployment, budget cuts have forced the
clinic to cut staff. As a result, Dwayne had to wait
two months for an appointment.

In the meantime, Dwayne's family budget became so
strained that his parents began giving him low-fat
milk instead of higher-priced formula. By the time
Dwayne was seen at the clinic he had become severely
anemic and was "in a critical state." He was rushed
to the hospital where he was given cwo transfusions
and spent a week. When he was released the doctors
placed him on the federally funded WIC supplemental
food program, which provides him with the formula,
juice, and cereal needed to prevent a recurrence of
anemia.

The two-month waiting list at the local clinic continues.
dith unemployment in Mahoning County at nearly
19 percent, more and more parents are taking their
young children off ,formula as a way to stretch their
limited family budgets.

Dwayne's week in the hospital cost over $1,400. A
thorough physical examination and an adequate supply
of formula cost less than $100. The cost of any per-
manent damage to his health is yet to be determined.

Sheila

Sheila is a pregnant 17-year-old living in Kentucky
with her unemployed 19-year-old husband and her mother,
whose $650 a month paycheck supports the three of them.
Until two months ago, Sheila was able to get prenatal
care because she lived in Pennsylvania, which provided 1,.edi-
caid coverage to indigent pregnant women whose husbands
lived at home. Kentucky does not provide such assis-
tance. The only way Sheila could get Medicaid
would be if her husband abandoned her.

In past years, Sheila might have turned, as many poor
uninsured women have, to the Lexilajton, Kentucky, Improved
Pregnant : Outcome (IPO) Project for help. IPO Projects,
run by state Title V agencies, assist indigent women
'ike Sheila in getting adeqtate prenatal and delivery
care. This year, however, funds were slashed for the IPO,
forcing the project to curtail care for nearly half
its current caseload. The chance that the IPO will take
on a new patient like Sheila is almost nonexistent.
Sheila has gone for two months without prenatal care.
11') one knows what will happen when she is ready to de-
livor her baby, since the family has no money to pay
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Baby Doe
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Children who are U.S. citizens born to undocumented
Mexican aliens working in the San Joaquin Valley to
gather the state's annual $13.9 billion agricultural
harvest are being denied Medicaid cards.
In at least one county, offioials cut Medicaid benefits for
dozens of these children. Welfare officials ruled
that the children were not legal residents of the
county because their mothers had said that, if de-
ported, they would not relinquish custody of their
children. A year-old infant was severely burned
and undergoing skin grafts when the county deci-
sion led doctors to stop the grafts. Asked why
aid was cut, the welfare director said, "It's a
question of money. We can't cover everybody."
Treatment was resumed only after the courts inter-
vened.

Linda

Linda is employed at the wendy's Hamburger chain in
Mississippi on a part time basis. Her gross income
from her fob is about $85 a week. Her job carries no
health insurance benefits. In December 1981 she was
dropped from the cash assistance program because her
income was too high. Consequently, she lost Medicaid
coverage.

Linda has a four- year -old child who has been hospital-
ized for pneumonia. Luckily, the family had Medicaid
coverage at that time. When the child got sick with
a cold the following winter, Linda did not take her
to thL doctor because she did not have the-ffioney and
was no longer covered by Medicaid. She came down
with pneumonia again and was hospitalized. The bill
came to $134. Linda was unable to pay. The medical
center turned the bill over to a collection agency.

Since she lost cash assistance and Medicaid, Linda's
rent has also been raised and the number of hours she
works has been reduced. Other current financial obliga-
tions include a car note of $58 per month, loan payments
of $50 per month for car repairs, a $70 per month utility
bill, and $40 per month in transportation costs. When she
was divorced, the child's father was asked to pay $75
per month in child support payments. To date, he has
paid only a small portion of these payments. When Linda
lost her cash assistance, she was also told that the
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Department of Public Welfare would assist her in get-
ting child support payments only if she paid a $20 fee.
While the Department has not located the father, they
nave requested that Linda pay an additional $35 to have
legal papers filed in court. .

Ms. Y

A young woman in Alabama, pregnant for the first time,
had been getting prenatal care from a private doctor
and had made arrangements to have her baby delivered
at the local hospital. Her care was covered by the
health insurance her husband received as a benefit for
his work as a steelworker. About half way ttrough
her pregnancy, he was laid off and lost his health
insurance benefits. Though they were now indigerit,
because both parents lived at home she could not
qualify for help under Alabama's Medicaid program.
Her doctor told her not to come back since she had no
way to pay the bills. She went six weeks without pre-
natal care. She didn't know where to go or whom to
ask for help, since she'd never used the public health
and welfare system before. Finally, in desperation,
she approached a television station. The television
station broadcast her story, but no one stepped forward
to help her. :en her husband left home. Because
she was now a single low-income prospective parent,
Alabama's Medicaid program could cover her and she
was able to get prenatal care again.

Being a Poor Woman in Labor in Missouri

Missouri, in (prier to save money, has been making it
harder for families to apply for aid and for health
providers to obtain the reimbursement they are owed.
As a result, some hospitals in St. Louis, in order to dis-
courage Medicaid admissions, have begun charging
pregnant women in labor a $250 preadmission deposit
for "nursery costs" for their unborn children. Women
who cannot pay are being turned away. Many are flood-
ing the public hospital, already stretched to capacity.
As one advocate said: "We used to have poor women
giving birth in the fields; now its happening in ,

their bedrooms."
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WHAT MUST BE DONE NOW

Not another cut in federal health programs for mothers and

children should be tolerated. The only result will be more

suffering and death. A child's chances of living or dying,

growing up healthy or impaired, should not depend on whether his

parents are rich or poor, employed or unemployed, together or

single, or live in Kentucky rather than Pennsylvania.

1. Immediate positive action to meet the health emergency

is needed by providing Medicaid to every poor child and mother

in "old"'and "new" poor families alike. The sole eligibility

criterion for Medicaid should be poverty.

2. Funding for the Title V Maternal and Child Health Block

Grant must be increased.

3. Funding for the Community Health Centers Program must

be increased. We must ensure that the basic network of public

health providers--the lifeline to the uninsured and poor in

America--is able to respond to the demand for health care by the

growing numbers of poor and uninsured families in America.

HOW TO PAY FOR THESE IMMEDIATELY NEEDED ACTIONS

we can pay for these recommendations simply by having the

Reagan Administration, Congress, and state officials make

decent and fair choices about what they decide to cut and what

they decide to pay for in their budget decisions. We'think

most Americans would agree that healthy mothers and children

are more important than nonessential or questionable defense

expenditures and tax cuts for the nonneedy.
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The Department of Defense owns a hotel at Fort Dean
Russey on Waikiki Beach. The military resort was
completed after the end of the Vietnam War. It
is currently a popular vacation spot for military
officials and retirees. Its fair market value is
$100 million. The sale of the hotel would finance
Medicaid coverage for all poor pregnant women.

The Reagan Administration proposes to build 240 MX mis-
siles (but base only. 100). Each missile will cost
American taxpayers $110 million. If we build 239 missiles- -
one less--we can finance the cost of Medicaid for
every pregnant woman living below the poverty level.

If we'delay the beginning date of the third year of the
individual tax cut scheduled to begin July 1, 1983, to
July 12 (12 days), we can generate enough money to finance
Medicaid coverage for all children living below the
federal poverty level. Each day of delay equals $100
million in federal revenues. If we delay the individual
tax cut until July 15, 1983, (15 days), we can finance
all three recommendations.

We will be building 100 B-1 bombers at a cost of $250
million each. If we build 91 B-1 bombers--nine fewer--
we ,can finance Medicaid,for allpregnant women and
children living below federal poverty levels. Surely,
this will not threaten our national security.

Military bands cost $100 million. By using volunteer
high school bands to play at. patriotic events, we will
be able to provide an additional $100 million for the
Community Health Centers Program and perhaps interest
more young people in patriotic activities.

The TR-I spy plane costs $40 million. We will be
building 35 of them. If we build 32--or three less__
we could add $120 million to the Title V Maternal and
and Child Health Block Grant Program.

If we scrap one nuclear-powered aircraft carrier ($3
billion), we can accomplish all three objectives and
have over $1.5 billion left over to help provide
jobs for unemployed poor parents.
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STATE -BY- STATE CUTBACKS

Individual charts giving detailed descriptions of program

reductions made by each state follow.

The federal budget cuts have affected each state differently

States such as Alabama, Michigan, Arkansas, Missouri, Kentucky,

and Washington have been severely affected by the unemployment

and recession caused or exacerbated by Reaganomics. They have

been unable to generate adequate state revenues io offset the

damage resulting from federal cuts. Alaska, with its strong

revenue base, has been able to expand modestly its public

maternal and child health services. North Carolina, Tennessee,V

Mar land, and Iowa, despite the difficulties, caused by the re-
cesion, have attempted to offset some of the cuts they made by
modestly improving their Medicaid programs for poor pregnant

women and children. Finally, there have been some innovative

approaches, most notably New York State's legislation creating

a special pool of insurance funds (including Medicare funds

und5r special waivbr authority granted by the United States

Department of Health and Human Services) to assist hospitals

serving large volumes of uninsured patients unable to meet

the cost of care. '

Sadly, a few states appear to have chosen not to offset

the harm caused by federal reductions, even though their revenue

bases are sound enough to permit them to generate additional

funds during crisis periods that see a swelling number of indigent

families. For example, Texas, New Mexico, Oklahoma, and Louisiana,

which have considerable revenue generating capabilities, have

failed to act to supplement existing public health services for

women and children losing vital Medicaid coverage, or actually

have reduced needed services that might have been partially or

totally supported with supplemental state revenues. CDF believes

that these states' failure to utilize state revenues to

support basic human services is significant in light of the

Reagan Administration's long term goal'of turning back to

the states complete responsibility for funding and administer-

ing nearly all human services programs for children.
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TESTIMON' PRESENTED

To'

SENATE JOINT ECONOMIC COMMITTEE

By

Arthur J. Salisbury, *M.D.

' Vice President for Medical Services

Marcb of DiMes Birth Defects Foundation
November 17, 1983

I am Dr. Arthur J. Salisbury, the Vice President for Medical Services

of the March of Dimes Birth Defects Foundation. As you know, the

March of Dimes now devotes its energies and resources to the prevention

of birth defects and of other tragic outcomes of pregnancy. I have

been asked to comment today on the adequacy of federal funding of

maternal and child health services and on the effects of changes in

this funding which have been made in recent years.

The Omnibus Bridget Reconciliation Act of 1981 created the Maternal and

Child Health Block Grant to the states. Seven previously categorical

programs were absorbed into the block and the overall level of funding

was reduced by approximately 30 percent. Quite predictably, these cuts

have forced the states to reduce the extent of services pra iously

proa.ded and to change eligibility criteria reducing the number of

mothers and children who can receive the services. No less than 47

states have reported such reductions.

The services which have been cut back or eliminated include prenatal

and delivery care, health supervision and preventive services for

children, treatment of chronic, disabling conditions of childhood and

family planning services. All of these havp been repeatedly

demonstrated to be among the most cost effective of all health and

medical services.
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The curtailment of services came at the worst possible time. Unemploy-

ment and underemployment with attendant los of health insurance

benefits'forced families to seek publicly supported care for which they

had previously been able to pay. And they found tha cl cs had been

closed or were unable to take any more patients because of reductions

in funding.

Mounting federal deficits present critical prospects now and for the

futurellbuf in trying to significantly reduce a 200 billion dollar

defici by tutting appropriations for maternal and child health, which

never have exceeded 450 million dollars per year, we have to use an

unfortunate analogy, throw the baby out with the bath water.

We know that maternal and child health services are effective in

reducing overall and long term costs. I will give just one example.

I have dr on birth data for 1980 studied in California.

Ten thousand women who receive early and regular prenatal care will

produce 520 infants who weigh less than 51/2 pounds (2500 gms). Not all

of the infants will require intensive care, but those who do will have

hospital bills of $4.6 millAdk.

Ten thousand women who do not receive prenatal care will produce 1,410

babies who weigh less than 51/2 pounds. The costs of irieensive care for

this group will be $16.8 million. The difference in intensive care

cost between the n^ prenatal care group ($16.8 million) and the group

receiving prenatal car ($4.6 million) is $12.2 million. The cost of

providing prenatal ca e to the 10,000 women in the no care group would

be $10.0 million ($1, 00 each) producing a net savings of $2.2 million

for 10,000 women.
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The net savings for the approximately 185,000 (5 percent) women now

receiving inadequate or no prenatal care would be $40.7 million

yearly in intensive care costs alone.

When the Omnibus Budget Beconciliation Act became law in 1981, it was

frequently stated, at the White House and on Capitol Hill, that the

voluntary and independent sector would be able to fill the gaps

created by reductions in governmental funding. The only voluntary

agency supporting the provision of prenatal and perinatal care is the
March of Dimes. We do this through grants to hospitals, clinics and
health departments. These grants are seed monies to be used to

improve and expand existing services or to create new ones. The pro-

gram categories included are physicians and nurses services, patient

education and professional education. We are able to budget

approximately ;7.2 million per year for grants relating to prenatal"

and, perinatal care. If we were to do more, our activities in research

on birth defects and in diagnosis, treatment and counseling for

genetic or inherited disorders would have t. be curtailed.. It we were

to devote all of our spendable resources to closing the gaps in the

availability of prenatal and perinatal care, we could make only,a very

sall dent in the problem. We can fund demonstrations of new medical

and educational innovations, such as our new ongoing effort in

prevention of preterm delivery. We can provide seed money for Sew

ventures, but we cannot pay yearly clinc, hospital and physician bills

for 185,000 grossly underserved pregnant women.
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What has been done and what''can be done about this and other major

problems created by cutting federal expenditures for maternal and

child health services?

In recent weeks, the Congress has passed and the President has signed

the Labor, Health and Human Services Appropriations Act for fiscal

year 1984. This Act includes the amount of $399.0 million for the

Maternal and Child Health Block Grant. In 1983; the amount for the

Block Grant was $373.0 million, but this was increased by $105.0 mil-

lion to $478.0 million by supplements contained in the Jobs Bill. We

can, therefore, say that the appropriation has been increased by $26.0

million or, since the funds in the Jobs Bill are not available in

fiscal year 1984, we can say that the appropriation has been decreased

by $89.0 million. I prefer to interpret the 1984 amount as an increase

because it is a step in the right direction.

Another step is currently before the Congress. .Senator Bumpers. in

association with Senators Bentsen, Heinz, Matsunaga, Moynihan and

Cranston, has introduced a bill which would increase the level of fund-

ing authorized for the Maternal and Child Health Block Grant to $499.5

million for fiscal year 1984. Such an increase would remove the

current ceiling on the appropriation level and this would make significant

increases in the amounts going to the states for the maintena:.ce and

reinstitution of services which have been curtailed or elirinated. We

urge passage of Senator Bumpers' 64'1 which is S. 2013.
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Another important bill has been introduced in the House by ,

Congressman Waxman. This bill would expand 'Medicaid coverage fcr

poor pregnant women and their infants who are now excldded. These

women include those pregnant for the first time, those in lot} income

families where the primary wage earner is unemployed and, beginning

o
in 1986, women in all low income two parent families. Mr. `,taxman's

bill would provide 100.percent federal reimbursement to the states

for the cost of this expanded coverage. The states would utilize

their own income and asset standards for determining eligibility as

impoverished.

Senator Cranston has introduced an amendment tc the Budget Resolution

which would provide similar expansion of coverage under Medicaid for

poor pregnant women.

The March of Dimes has edorsed both bills because they would remove,

in part, the financial barrier to obtaining prenatal care which now

confronts poor women.

I have already discussed the savings in total costs which are possible

if women receive prenatal care. Lack of prenatal care probably

contributes to approximately 20,000 deaths of newborns each year. Many

more survive, but are permanently damaged. We should ndt allow

financial barriers to obtaining prenatal care by the poor be a cause of

these losses.

Extending Medicaid coverage to poor pregnant women and increasing the

authorization and appropriations for the Maternal and Child Health Block

Grant will be significant steps in improving the availability and

accessibility of prenatal care.
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SENATE FINANCE COMMITTEE:
Oversight Hearing on Maternal and Child Health Block Grant

June 20, 1984

rERSPECTIYES/PN THE COMPTROLLER GENERAL'S REPORT TO THE
CONGRESS ON THE MATERNAL,ANO CHILO HEALTH BLOCK GRANT

BY

Paul N. Shaheen, Executive Oirector
Michigan Council For Maternal and Child Health

The Maternal and Child Health Block Grant Program was introduced to
Michigan in the presence of many disruptive factors. Foremost among these
was the economic recession which started earlier and was deeper in Michigan
than in most other parts of the country.

The State budget began to erode as early as fiscal 1978/79. The slide
got underway in earnest in FY 81/82 and combined very unfavorably with
the federal reductions which were implemented through the Block Grant Program.

By the end of 1982, Michigan led the nation with an unemployment rate
of 17.3% and over three quarters of a million people out of work. We continue
with double digit unemployment in our state, now well into its fourth year,
and still have close to 500,000 out of work.

The Department of Pdblic Health lost V4.2 million in appropriations
from federal, state and 'local sources during a 16-month period ending in
January of 1983, and the Maternal and Child Health Program lost a net 56.7 million
in appropriations during the same period. The GAO Report reflected only
the expenditure side of the ledger. If one concentrates on that level
the agony of the reductions and refocusing of programs is largely missed.
As was very accurately pointed cut in the Report, state and local officials
began even prior to the passage of the Omnibus ReconciliWon Bill to reduce
program effort and carry forward Title V and other categorical program
revenue from 1981 to cushion the shortfall in 1982. Still, several tivities
were terminated; in our state, because of the combined federal-state .aductions,
we closed three clinics in Detroit serving 600 women and almost 11,C00
children and made across-the-board reductions to other maternity and infant
care clinics. Also, as was pointed out in the GAO Report, we were unable
to continue the previously federally funded adolescent pregnancy program
in our state because of other important priorities.

The economic recession and the unemployment which resulted from it
meant that many people in our state became uninsured. Among the most vulnerable
were our mothers and children. Michigan noted the largest increase in
its infant mortality rate since World War II. This rate continued at higher
than average levels through 1982. Only in provisional reports for 1983
has some relief in these high rates appeared.

Thus, services were being leveled out, curtailed and reduced at a
time when demand from the unemployed and the medically indigent was increasing
exponentially.
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Clearly, in 1983 the one-time Jobs Bill assistance was of great help
to Michigan. These funds were allocated to ail local health departments
to address the priority state health problems of high infant mortality.
The dollars were targeted toward public health prevention strategies which
can increase birth weight, including prenatal care, family planning services,
health education and nutrition. To be sure, not all the funds were spent
in 1983, and this has helped many of our local public health jurisdictions
to prpvide critically needed services in 1984.

Michigan was not among those states which were able to put large amounts
of new state dollars into Maternal and Child Health and Crippled Children's
programs. One area of the Report that should be reviewed carefully is
the assumption that inflation during this time period for medical care
services was 7%. Our experience in the Crippled Children's Program indicates
that this number was much higher and that we were able to purchase far
fewer services with the same health cal dollars than we had in previous
years. One has only to look at the prime interest rate during this time
period and at inflation in the medical care area to see that this assumption
needs review.

Michigan adopted many strategies to cope with the changes brought
about by not only the Block Grant but by the economic recession and the
corresponding demand for services which it produced. These strategies
included forward funding, line item protettion for specific programs of
interest, development of plans to realign state local service structures
and the development of advocacy organizations such as the Michigan Council
For Maternal and Child health.

In the area of forward funding, we found that in states attempting
to forward fund services were occasionally thwarted when the funds were
removed to meet other state budgetary problems. We found that line item
protection needed to built into the state budget process so that visibility
and protection was given to program efforts. In this way, we were able
to maintain some categorical strength of the program and prevent the loss
of both federal and state funds which were needed to service the population
for whom Congress appropriated the money.

Michigan has been conducting consolidation of Block Grant type experiments
for s.veral years with various local health departments. In our state
we hive called this "the family health project", and it has been reported
on at many public health meetings around the country. Certainly we recognize
that the proliferation of federal categorical programs with their conflicting
guidelines, reporting demands and flinding fluctuations have made administration
a nightmare at the local service level. The Maternal and.Child Health
Block Grant did not solve all these problems, as many of the Maternal and
Child Health Programs were not included and perhaps should never be included
for various reasons. In this area, it is very difficult to separate block
grants as a federal budget cutting strategy from block grants to provide
flexibility and administrative ease.

It is our opinion that the effect of the creation of the federal Maternal
and Child Health Block Grant strategy was twofold: to cut funds, and to
shift responsibility to states and localities so that the federal government
could turn its attention to other priorities. It is indeed unfortunate
that the 18% cut went through because there were cash-poor states such
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as Michigan which were unable to be content with the implications of the'

shift, particularly in light of the needs of the new poor.

Thus, we separati out our state experience in ccnsolidating programs
from the federal experience with the MCH Block Grant. We have founci that

there are many areas where'eligIbility requirements, reporting demands
and funding.fluctuations should be linked up so that families and individuals
can be served "whole" and at lower cost per unit of service. In fact,

our experiences have shown that this can be done, and these reports are
available from the Michigan Department of Public Health. When program
decisions were moved back toward governors and legislators in the area
of Maternal and child health, we found that our state needed to concentrate
ins advocacy efforts where the decisions were made. Thus, one good aspect
of the Block Grant program was that it energized many maternal and'child
health advocates. In our state alone4 perhaps nine new groups and coalitions

were formed, including ours. These advocates are pot likely to become
apathetic as the years go by, and certainly our own political and programmatic
structure has received an education into the cost containment benefits
of preventive maternal and child health services.

Another positive element of the Block Grant Program was that it produced
a "can do" attitude on the part of health professionals in Michigan. They

began to provide investigatiois and reports on critical health problems
and to take more of a leadership role in addressing these problems, as
opposed to simply carrying out federal rules for program of projects and

other activities.

I think it is important that some of our concerns regarding the Block

Grant Program be addressed. The federal government is not ever going to
be able to get out of the business of supporting maternal and child healtn..."---
programs or making and keeping children as a priority for the nation.
As Theodore Roosevelt once said, children live in localities and states
and vote in local and state elections, but they also vote for President
of the United States and are citizens of the country as a whole. As today's
children grow into adulthood, theywill have to perform increasingly complex
tasks in an age of technological change in order to protect our natural
environment, maintain our standard of living and keep our national economy
competitive with other nations. The government of the United States must

consider each of our children as a valuable national resource. Programs

such as Maternal and Child Health not only improve the health and enhance
the liyes of our children immediately, but also expand their potential
for significant contributions to the nation as a whole.

Perhaps the question of who will pay the country's Social Security
Bill after the year 2000 ought to be rephrased. Obviously, if total reliance
is placed on states and localities, we will have a patchwork system of
services which in its unevenness will assure that many kids are left behind.
We have only to look at our cinpetitor nations such as the Soviet Union
and examine their child health policies to realiZe that a longer term view
is needed.

The federal government has certain key responsibilit'.s. Some of

these are:

* Setting national goals

* Setting standards for publicly financed health care

* Financing
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* Innovatioo

* Xonitoring

* Training

We agree with the President's Commis%ion Report on Biomedical Issues
of last year that the federal government has a moral and ethic.l responsibility
for seeing that health care is available to all, especially to mothers
and children.

One of the most important roles of the federal government is setting
goal standards and financing. The federal government still hat he greatest
taxing power, and in our state

we receive very little return on the tag
dollars sent to Washington. If we are to continue to bring our infant
mortality rate down to the national goal of nine deaths per 1,000 live
births by 1990, we need to expand our efforts to improve birth weight.
Key interventions such as family planning, prenatal and infant care and
supplemental nutritior all require high federal investments. We believe
that these investments will be reworded through a continuing improvement
in our ability to assure that each child will reach his full genetic potential.

Advocacy groups arcand the country will be able to adjust -and we
feel those in Michigan have adjusted- to the political realities expressed
through the Block Grant. We worK closely with public health officials
and other groups concerned with the needs of children, and we feel that
the Block Grant has perhaps provided more access to the process. Our greatest
concern is to assure that the federal government not absolve itself of
all responsibility for promoting the health of the nation's children.
Clearly one part of this responsibility will

be to make sure Oz.:. adequate
financing is available under the Block Grant Progra- 'hus, we support
Representative Conte and others in their effort to the Block Grant
authorization and appropriation in FY 1985 to $499.5 million.

ThanOyou for the opportunity to testify here today.
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Testimony.
.

This testimony summarizes the lead poisoning prevention

activities in the six state,New England area under the Title V Block

Grant Consolidation - PL-97-35- for the period 1981-1984.

The New England states recognized both the need and the

responsibility to maintain childhood lead poisoning prevention

programs despite the defunding of local lead programs under /he

categorical funding mechanism and the simultaneous decrees( in State

Title.V appropriations precipitated by the 1981 Omnibus Budget

Reconciliation Act. This commitment to evaluate and sustain lead

poisoning prevention efforts in the face of limited resources and

competing child health needs under the state Maternal Child Health

Authorities resulted in the following three initiatives:

l.* Development of the New England Lead Poisoning Pt.41;ams, a

Special Project of Regional and National Significance,

iritiated by Rhode Island Department of Health and funded by

the Division of Maternal and Child Health, Department ot

Health and Human Services. This three year project is

supporting, through regional training, and technical

assistance, specific activities as outlined below, to

improve th, quantity and quality of lead poisq*ing control

efforts:

A. A screening assessment project in New Hampshire, where

screening did not previously exist. 1800 children were

screened in the first 9 months of the project.

B. Two major regional symposia on lead poisoning.

C. Four task forces in the aress of data collection,

laboratory technology, community and professional

edu-ation.
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D. Development of educational materials to increase public

awareness of this health problem.

E. A Regional data collection and reporting system.

F. Individual state contracts for consultation and

training.
)

2. Development of needs assessments in individual states to

determine the prevalence of lead poisoning and to define

more effective targeting of control efforts. The following

examples Are cited:

A. Retrospective studies in Connecticut and Maine where

state and local program activity affords a 10 year

history of lead poisoning data.

B. Pilot screening project in New Hampshire and Vermont to

identify the prevalence and high risk areas in. the more

ral.'states.

C. A modified N.H.A.N.E.S.II methodology to assess the

statewide and local program efforts in Hautachusetts.

This needs assessment resulted in the funding of three

additional local programs through a request for

proposal process and expanded capabilities at the state

lead program level.

D. Analysis of lead poisoning and census dare in Rhode

Island has identified an area of the state which

required more intensive intervention than had been

previously practiced.

3. Development of a statewide planning emphasis in New England,

with the following results:

A. Increased screening activities in Rhode Island and

Massachusetts where strong state programs previously

37-n3 b S4 - -13 202
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existed. These states continue to support states who

are aeveloping a statewide focus.

B. Increased analysis of statewide activity in more rural

states where the true prevalence may be unknown and the

seriousness of impact this problem in their population

when compared to other child health problems may not be

documented.

In summary, the commitment of state Maternal Child Health

authorities in New England and the support of N.E.C.C.L.P.P. by the

regional and national Maternal Child Health administration have

realized several positive outcomes under the Block Grant:

Outcomes

1. Increased coordination with child health programs in each

state (WIC, EPSDT, Nutritional services, Handicapped

Childrens Services, Head Start, Day care.)

2. Increased coordifyon on interstate program activities .

This network appears strongest in the area of education and

training.

3. Improved identification of high-risk areas by maintaining a

statewide perspective and shared analytic expertise.

4. Increased emphasis on lead screening as a routine part of

child health are.

5. Increased expertise in cost-effective program management.

Mani of the activities were supported through N.E.C.C.L.P.P.

and the Special Supplement to Title V Funds (Emergency Jobs

N

411

Bill). N.E.C.C.L.P.P. funds will expire September 30, 1985.

Without additional resources authorities will continue to

face the dilemma of allocating-scarce resources among -

competing child health needs. The New England experience

suggests that creative approaches to maintain and lead

poisoning prevention services can be developed and shared

among states where leadership, commitment and expertise are

strong an" fiscal resoureglifii adequate.
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Thank you for the opportunity to describe New York State's experience

in administering the-Maternal and Child Health Services Block Grant (MCHSBG).

Although we were initially skeptical about the use of block grants for health

programs, we-have, through our experience, come to agree with their utility.

During the last three years, we believe that we have refined the use of the

funding provided by the block grant in order to achieve the maximum results

with the dollars spent.

This does not mean that the 18 percent cutback in funding for this

program in Fiscal Year (FY) 82 went unnoticed. Programs were eliminated and

most remaining programs received reduced funding. Since then, many service

providers have received a constant funding level, as no additional funds were

available to absorb the costs of inflation. In addition, although the

flexibility given the States in their allocation of block grant dollars is

critical, it would be absurd to think that flexibility helped ameliorate the

effects of the 18 portent reduction in funds.

We believe that New York State is using the block grant dollars in a

most effective manner. Our programs are truly focused on preventive health

care, which we believe is the most productive use of these dollars. However,

despite the targeting of our programs to the areas of greatest need, the

health care problems of the low-income, high-risk populations served by MCHSBG

programs continue to be severe. Much more remains to be done, and additional

support from the Federal Government is crucial in meeting those needs.

o Despite the steady improvement of the infant mortality rate in

the United States, we are still considerably behind other industrial nations

in this area. From year to year, we rank from 15th to 18th, usually following

countries such as Japan, Canada, Australia, Hong Kong and France. Infant

mortality is recognized as the most sensitive indicator of health status in a

country.

o Although we have continued to improve the infant mortality rate,

great disparities exist according to race and ethnic origin. A black child

has almost two times the risk of dying before reaching his or her first

birthday than does a white child.



200

o Between 1981 and 1982, death rates for all infants increased in
11 states; for white infants in 9 states and for non-white infants in 13
states.

o Low birth weight babies account for from 6.8 to 7.4 percent of
the total newborn population in rust states. These low birth weight babies,
however, are responsible for 65 percent of deaths between birth and two months
and 60 percent of all infant-deaths.

o Lack of adequate medical and other health care during pregnancy
has been demonstrated to be an important factor in low birth weight and the
health status of the newborn infant. Over the past three years, there has
been a decrease in the percentage of women receiving prenatal care during the
first three months of pregnancy and a rise in the percentage of women
receiving late or no prenatal care.

o Federal budget cuts and modifications in Title V Maternal and
Child Health Programs and Medicaid have contributed significantly to
increasing numbers of poor women and children without health insuran e or
money. This in turn has led to greater numbers of people being tur d

from prenatal, delivery and other needod care.

In addition to the above description of the problem, the following
data on childhood morbidity further illustrates our concerns:

o In New York State there were more children living in poverty in
1980 than it 1970, with nearly one in every five children below
the poverty level.

o Approximately 25 perce nt of all visits to pediatricians involve
upper and lower respiratory infections. The low income family
is'more likely than any other to receive late or no treatment
for such conditions. if not treated, many of these conditions
can result in avoid le hospitalization and in permandht damage.

o While immunizations of school-aged children has proceeded well
after the establishment of State legislation mandating
immunizations, many pre-school children, especially in
low-income areas, are still nadequately protected.

o In the nine urban counties of.New York State, 120,000 to 140,000
children less than six years of age are screened annually for
lead toxicity. in 1981, 4.3 percent were found to have high
lead levels.

The receipt of $7.74 million in MCH funds from the Jobs Bill
(*Federal Expenditures to meet National Needs Act of 1983') in FY 83 provided
New York State with an opportunity to be2in restructuring our maternal and
child health program in order that maximum impact could be achieved with the
service dollars spent.
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Much effort was expended in determining innovative uses for MCHSBG funds and
targeting the funds to those areas and persons most in need.. This critical
process caused a delay in the expenditure of these funds until FY 84.

After careful review, including discussions with the New York State

Maternal and Child Health Services Block Grant Advisory Council, we identified
high priority programs in New York State which could reduce morbidity and
mortality in the maternil and child health population. Qualified public and

non-profit agencies were asked for proposals to carry out these programs

including: prevention of low birth weight, the Infant Health Asseisment
Progrim to identify ano provide follow-up and referral services to infants
born at high risk for physical and developmental handicaps, primary and
preventive health care for children birth to five years, a new statewide lead
poisoning screening and referral program, new and innovative school health
services projects, programs designed to prevent unplanned pregnancies in
adolescents, preventive dental services for high risk and understrved
children, and programs to coordinate the services needed by chronically ill

children.

Prevention of Low Birth Weight Program

MCHSBG monies are being used to addrecs the problem of excessive
incidence of low birth weight among newborns of mothers who reside in areas of
the State where the infant'mortality rate and rate of infants born at low
birth rate significantly exceed the State averages. We believe that an

intensive effort in such areas to promote enrollment of pregnant women in a
comprehensive and continuous program of prenatal care will result in a

significant reduction in low birth weight and its adverse sequelae among

newborns.

Low birth weight is the single most important contributor to infant
health and disability; each year more than three-quarters of all neonatal

deaths in New York State occur amou infants weighing less than 2500 grams at
birth -- infadt who comprise lessaillan one-tenth of all live births. Medical

research indicates a clear and powerful relationship between low birth weight
and the excessive incidence of mental retardation, cerebral palsy and other
neurological abnormalities agwell as numerous, more subtle, behavior,

learning and language disorders.

In designing the program criteria, we adhered to the belief that a.
reasonable approach to low birth weight prevention must recognize and address
the biological, s)cial, and environmental precursors of low birth weight
through the provision of social support and education services in addition to

a high quality program of medical care. The major elements of the funded

programs includel

o Outreach services to assure that the highest risk clientele is

reached by the project. This includes enrollment from local social services

agencies, WIC agencies, other public and voluntary agencies, high schools, and
specific alcohol, drug abuse and mental health agencies;

0
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Establishment of additional prenatal visits, if indicated, for the highest
risk group, with development of individual case management plans;

o Patient education;

o 24-hour availability of project staff;

o Formal linkages with WIC providers;

o Social services assistance and counseling; and,

o Evaluation protocol.

Linkage Program for Adolescent Mothers in Areas of High Need and With
large Teenage Populations

MCHSBG funds are being used to support programs that assist pregnant
adolescents in carrying t; term so as to improve pregnancy outcomes for
pregnant adolescents, and improve their life situation.

One of the State's programs to reduce the incidence of low birth
weight in infants addresses the care of pregnant adolescents through the
family planning network in New York. Family planning agencies utilize a
network model in areas where high risk for teenage pregnancies and consequent
low birth weight infdnts is presert. A case management approach is used,
providing health and related services to the target population in a
coordinated, comprehensive manner. Services provided include pregnancy
testing and counseling; family planning services; primary and preventive
health care; nutrition information; counseling and services; referral
screening and treatment for sexually transmissible diseases; referral for
initial pediatric care; education services in sexuality and family life;
referral to appropriate educational and vocational services; and counseling
for extended family members. Optional services include transportation, legal
services, referral to other health services, consumer education and homemaking.

Infant Health Assessment Program

MCHSBG funds are providing support to local health departments and
public health nursing services in order to identify, refer to care and
follow-up infants and young children who may be at high risk for physical and
developmental handicaps.

To direct the State's preventive health services toward populations
in greatest need, and to make certain that essential treatment services are
available to, and utilized by, the families of high risk infants, New York is
establishing an information system that links knowledge to action. The Infant
Health Assessment Program (MAP) will integrate data from the vital records
system and other registries with information from other service providers.

207



203

The MAP will serve an archival role, identifying infants and young children

at risk for physical and developmental disabilities and alerting public and

private health care, social service, and education providers of the number and

location of such children. Local health agencies will follow these infants

and children to ensure that necessary services are received in a timely and

coordinated fashion. The IHAP will move all preventive efforts forward V: the

earliest time possible after birth and ensure coordination, not duplication,

of services.

Primary and Preventive Health Care for Children Birth to Five Years

MCHSBG funds arc supporting projects that coordinate programs of

screening, direct medical services, primary prevention (such as immunization

and health education) and nutrition services to children ages 0-5 at high risk

of experiencing preventable morbidity, excessive hospitalization, and

mortality.

The central message of the report of the Select Panel for the

Promotion of Child Health, Better Health for Our Children: A National

Strategy is this:. ,"Early young childhood are critical life stages

during which vulnerabilities are greJt and the possiblities for helpful health

care interventions numerous. If a child is helped to mature through this

period safely, with preventable health problems avoided, with others

identified and managed as early as possible, with effective measures such as

immunizations taken to avoid later health problems, and with the nurturing

capacites of his or her parents developed and supported, the young person's

chances for a healthy childhood and adulthood are increased dramatically."

The Select Panel found that "in general, children in low-income

families are less likely to have a regular source of medical care, less likely

to have received any medical care during the year, and much more likely to

have been hospitalized, and if hospitalized, to have remained in the hospital

longer. This finding, unfortunately, is applicable today in New York State.

Well child and heath promotion services for the Medicaid-eligible population

and the poor (household incomes at or below 185 percent of poverty) are not

widely available in either the upstate or downstate regions. Care for most

Medicaid-eligible children in New York State is limited to curative services

rendered on an episodic basis.

We believe that through a comprehensive program of outreach and

preventive and primary health care, in coordination with the State's Child

Health Assurance Program, NiC, Medicaid and other existing service programs,

the health status of children ages C-5 years in low income families can be

signficantly improved.

This program builds\upon the base of health care providers already

providing some primary and/or preventive care
services, targeted to the low

income 0-5 year age group. The goal is to assure that comprehensive care is

available to this population and that a basis is established fur continuity of

care beyond-that age.
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Specific program objectives are:

o Degreasing the preventable causes of childhood morbidity and
mortality in the high risk population;

o Increasing the use of primary prevention measures in early child
health care;

o Coordinating health, nutrition and social services by
establishing or strengthening linkages with existing programs;
and,

o Increasing the use of primary prevention measures in early child
health care through a parent-centered program, including
instruction and/or counseling.

Lead Poisoning Control Program

HICHS8G funds are being used to support new childhood lead poisoning
control program services. The program is targeted to jurisdictions where the
percentage of black children and/or children ages one through five years
living in households at or below 185 percent ofthe poverty index is high.
Local health departments are providing these services.

A national estimat% of blood lead levels in children reported that
four percent of all childreG ages six months through five years have blood
lead levels equal to 30 micrograms or more per deciliter of whole blood. In
poor families (annual income of less than $6,000) this degree of elevated
blood lead is present in almost 11 percent of the children (5.9 percent white,
18.5 percent black). Data show that black children, regardless of family
income, are at highest risk for lead poisoning. Therefore, this program
emphasizes services to thes6 children. We believe that a coordinated program
of outreach, sc'eening, medical follow-up, education and environmental
intervention during the early years of growth and development can greatly
assist in the prevention of,acute and long range physiological, neurological
and psychological defects and their concurrent costs.

School Health Projects

The goals of this program are to promote good physical and mental
health, prevent illness leading to disability and hospitalization and to
facilitate learning and healthy lives by permitting licensed health care
facilities to provide services in schools. The services provided emphasize
prevention, health promotion, identification and management of health
problens, and some treatment services. They assure adequate access and
availability of comprehensive primary care services to high school children in
areas of high need.

Schools provide an excellent opportunity to reach children and'
adolescents. Many licensed health care facilities have extensive experience
in providing primary and preventive care services.
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This program bringt together and builds upon the strengths of schools and
health facilities.

In addition to supporting the development of additional school health
projects, MCHSBG monies are supporting expansion of similar school health
projects supported by New York State funds. Participating health care
providers have expanded their services to include pre-schools, day care
centers, Head Start Programs, eementary aid junior high schools.

Family PlanninILServices to Prevent Unplanned Pregnancies in
Adolescents

MCHSBG funds are supporting comprehensive family planning services to
sexually active adolescents in discrete family planning settings. In recent
years, New York State has placed special emphasis.on the subject of adolescent
reproductive health, and a significant portion of funds has been expended for
services to prevent dnplannedopmnancies in adolescents. Considering that
the incider(ce of sexual activity in adolescents rose by two-thirds between
1971 and 1979, and considering the rather moderate rise in teen pregnancy
rates during the same time period, it is apparent that all family planning
efforts combined have had a marked impact, particularly in rural counties.

The comprehensive services provided by these projects include:

o Outreach and education;

o Special teen counseling and education sessions on site;

o Comprehensive medical history and physical exam;

o Provision of contraception; and,

o Follow-up for specific teen issues and medical problems.

Dental Services for High-Risk And Underserved Children

MCHSBG funds are supporting programs that provide dental screening,
referral, and preventive programs for children (ages 0 to 18 years) who are at
high risk for dental disease and who are underserved with respect to
utilization of professional dental care services. We believe that targeting
dental screening, referral, and low cost preventive programs to areas whose
populations exhibit a high degree of poverty and suffer a disproportionate
share of health problems can significantly lower the incidence of dental
disease among children in these areas.

Ong of the most cost-effective means of reducing dental disease is to
employ community-based mid-level practitioners, i.e., dental hygienists, to
provide screening to groups of targeted high risk children, such as those of

low socioeconomic status in schools, in day care centers, and at Head Start
sites, WIC sites, and other lbcations.
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Not only will these projects provide preventive dental services to high risk
children; they will also provide a point of entry into the dental health care
system for these underserved children, an opportunity for early intervention
in the disease process and an effective referral system to ensure that needed
dental care is obtained.

Coordination of Care for Chronically ill Children

Projects have also begun which coordinate care for chionically ill

children. The providers' major emphasis is on integrating various health and
related support services for chronically ill children, fostering an easy
interchangeof information and facilitating smooth referrals of patients.

It is estimated that 10 to 15 percent of the childhood population in
the United States has a chronic condition, while 1 to 2 percent have a severe

chronic illness. In 1977, chronic conditions accounted for 36 percent of
total hospital days for all children less than age 15 in the United States.

Most efforts to meet the needs of chronically ill children are
directed at managing discrete disease entities, rather than at ameliorating
the multiple physical, social, psychological 4nd family problems which can

arise from any chronic illness or condition. In addition, most services for

the chronicaly ill are rendered in hospitals and are confined to the period in
which the child is in need of inpatient care. Littleeffective discharge
planning takes place for the 'time when the child returns to the community, and
in most jurisdictions, few home care and family support services are available
to prevent hospital readmission or eventual commitment to long-term care ,A

institutions. Overall, the most serious shortcoming of most current efforts
to care for the chronically ill child is the characteristic absence of a
coordinated regimen of care which addresses the needs of the "whole child" and

those of the immediate family.

The ultimate goals of the new programs are to improve the quality of
life for those children and to reduce their need for further hospitalization.
These programs provide the following: coordination and integration of
services, an interdisciplinary team approach, formulation of individual
services plans, education for families, and family and child counseling.

Although our maternal and child health services are focused on the
areas of greatest need, much remains to be done and additional federal funds

are critical to support these needed efforts. The block grant has provided

the State with an opportunity to restructure maternal and child health care

programs to best meet unmet need. But we have done so with an inadequate

funding level. We continue to inadequately fund the most crucial maternal and
child health preventive care programs and continue to fund costly sick care.

We do not provide adequate support for prenatal care, but pay great amounts
for newborn intensive care services. It is clear that a greater investment in

preventive programs designed especially to reduce the incidence of low birth
weight will help to reduce infant mortality and morbidity rates. Continuation

of the current federal emphasis on funding acute medical care makes little

sense. It is absolutely crucial that the dollars be invested on the front end
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- for preventive services - to both ensure healthier, more productive citizens
and to reduce the level of funds needed for sick care.

An increased funding level of at least $478 million is critical.
That level will permit New York to continue our current program initiatives
including the innovative projects supported by the Jobs Bill. If the FY 85
funding level is less than $478 million, a reduction in the current program

will be necessitated, and much of our effort to develop and implement new
programs will have been in vain. The State will be unable to continue the
essential services now being provided to mothers and children at risk. Among
the programs which will have to be eliminates or severely reduced are those
designed to prevent low birth weight, to provide primary and preventive health
care for children birth to five years, lead poisoning screening and referral
services, school health services projects.

Although we have developed innovative programs targeted to those with
greatest need, there is a limit to how much we can accomplish through better
targeting and increased effectiveness and efficiency. Our public health
problems will not go away; it is crucial that our maternal and child health
care program efforts be adequately tunded.

New York State is using the block grant dollars effectively with
funds targeted to proven, cost effective, preventive health measures. We
believe that given the limited dollars available from this source of money,
these type of programs will have the greatest results. It is also clear that
nationwide, this money is not always being used for preventive services. We
believe that Congress should clarify that the block grant funds be spent for
preventive health care. But it is equally critical that states continue to be
given the amount of flexibility now available in determining which preventive
health programs are most needed in each State.

Thank you for providing us with the opportunity to share our views.
We hope that as funding and program decisions are made for these critical
programs, you consider the potentially negative results of inadequate federal
support.

SPECIFIC COMMENTS ON THE GAO REPORT ON BLOCK GRANTS

For the record, we would like to bring to your attention certain ,
errors contained in the GAO report on block grants regarding New York State't
expenditures.
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I. Lead - Based Paint Poisoning Preventiob Programs

The GAO has reported the following expenditure levels for this
program in Appendix VIII (in thousands):

Change
1981 1982 1983 $ %

New York 177868 $2,05 ($181) (41)

The correct numbers are:

Change
1981 1982 1983 $ %

New York $1378 . :1712 $77217 ($16b)

In addition, the report notes with respect to the Lead-Based Paint
Poisoning Program that "New York's funding change may be overstated, although
the declining trend is real. Part of this decline resulted from a change in
the way the program was accounted for in 1963." This statement is incorrect
and should be deleted. In addition, the 1982-83 figures given by GAO appear
to have included extensive matching moneys for localities, and do not reflect
Federal MCH funding."

II. Sudden Infant Death Syndrome (SIDS) Programs

The GAO has reported the following expenditUre levels for this
program in Appendix IX (in thousands):

Change
1981 1982 1983

New York 331R1 Tgir ($210) (70)

The correct numbers are:
Change

1981 1982 1983 ; %

New York 3287 3287 3277 ($10) (3)

In addition, the report notes with respect to the SIDS programs that
"New York's funding change may be overstated, although the declining trend is
real. Part of tis decline resulted from a change in the way the program was
accounted for in 1983." This statement is incorrect and should be deleted.

III. In the section of the report on Sudden Infant Death Syndrome Services
Program Reductions Reflect Changing Priorities, the following incorrect
statement regarding New York State should be deleted:

"New York eliminated funding for SIDS family counseling and research
projects because of higher priorities and because services could be

provided as part of its general HCH program."
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The program received a miAor reduction in funding from 1982 to 1983
and, in fact, the funding level for 1984 includes an increase.

IV. Adolescent Pregnancy Prevention Services

The GAO has reported the following expenditure levels for this
program in Appendix X (in thousands):

1981 , 1982 1983
New York $TX75 $17072

The correct numbers are:

1981 1982 1983

Change

$ %
($83) (7)

Change

$ %
New York $12g6 frml Tin ($/8)' (/)

V. Genetic Disease Testing and Counseling Services

The report contains no expenditure information for New York State for
this program and notes the foliating:

"New York is excluded because comparable data was not available.
Total expenditures for 1983 were $965,000; although state officials indicated

no significant changes between 1982 and 1983, 1982 expenditures could not be
provided."

The correct numbers are:

Change

1981 1982 1983
New York sEera* $T3.35* IT;a1T6 ($/21) (253)

* $1.25 million of the funding for the genetics program was provided through
a categorical grant in FY 81 and FY 82. .

It should be noted that the FY 84 funding level for this program is
$1.6 million.

VI. Comprehensive Hemophilia Diagnosis and Treatment Centers

The GAO has reported the following expenditute levels For this
program in Appendix XII (in thousands):

2,14
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Change

1981 1982 1983

New York ITSU 3117 ($99) (21)

The correct numbers are:

Change

1981 1982 1983 $

New York 1T78 1355 3123 (13T)-ig)

Awards were made directly by the Federal Government to providers.

VII. It should also be noted that the New York State section of Appendices

III and XIV may require adjustments to reflect the above corrections.
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